# Towards Finite Generation of the Canonical Ring without the Minimal Model Program

Vladimir Lazić Trinity College, Cambridge

This dissertation is submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

December 2008

## Declaration

This dissertation is the result of my own work and includes nothing which is the outcome of work done in collaboration except where specifically indicated in the text. No part of this dissertation has been submitted for any other qualification.

## Towards Finite Generation of the Canonical Ring without the Minimal Model Program

## Vladimir Lazić

#### Summary

The purpose of this thesis is to make the first step in a project to prove finite generation of the canonical ring without the techniques of the Minimal Model Program. The proof of the finite generation by Birkar, Cascini, Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan exploits fully constructions of Mori theory, and is a part of a larger induction scheme in which several other conjectures of the theory are settled.

The route undertaken in this thesis is completely different, and the idea is to prove the finite generation directly, by induction on the dimension. A version of the hyperplane section principle is applied in order to restrict to carefully chosen log canonical centres. The biggest conceptual difficulty in attempts to obtain a proof by induction was the finite generation of the kernel of the restriction map. The idea to resolve the kernel issue in this thesis is to view the canonical ring as a subalgebra of a larger algebra, which would a priori contain generators of the kernel. In practice this means that the new algebra will have higher rank grading, and techniques to deal with these algebras are developed along the way.

The problem of finite generation is reduced to a property which should be easier to handle with analytic techniques. I also discuss the ultimate goal of the project – the finite generation in the case of pairs with log canonical singularities, as well as relations to Abundance Conjecture and the finite generation in positive characteristic.

## Contents

1	Introduction		1
	Ack	nowledgements	5
	Nota	ation and Conventions	6
<b>2</b>	Asymptotic Techniques		9
	2.1	b-Divisors	9
	2.2	Multiplier Ideals	11
	2.3	Asymptotic Invariants of Linear Systems	17
	2.4	Diophantine Approximation	20
3	Finite Generation in the MMP		23
	3.1	Review of the Minimal Model Program	23
	3.2	Finite Generation and Flips	26
	3.3	Pl Flips	28
<b>4</b>	Convex Geometry 35		
	4.1	Functions on Monoids and Cones	35
	4.2	Forcing Diophantine Approximation	38
<b>5</b>	Higher Rank Algebras		
	5.1	Algebras Attached to Monoids	51
	5.2	Shokurov Algebras on Curves	57
6	Finite Generation of the Canonical Ring		
	6.1	Restricting Plt Algebras	67
	6.2	Proof of the Main Result	84

### Bibliography

Index

89

93

## Chapter 1

## Introduction

The topic of this thesis is to make the first of two steps in a project to prove finite generation of the canonical ring without using techniques of the Minimal Model Program.

**Finite Generation Conjecture.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a projective log canonical pair. Then the canonical ring

$$R(X, K_X + \Delta) = \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(\lfloor n(K_X + \Delta) \rfloor))$$

is a finitely generated  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra.

The ring above is often called the *log canonical ring*, to stress the log structure. I will drop the "log" part since there is no danger of ambiguity.

There has been a recent enormous progress in Mori Theory, starting with papers of Shokurov [Sho03] and Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan [HM05], and culminating with the paper by Birkar, Cascini, Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan [BCHM06], which settled several conjectures of the MMP for kawamata log terminal pairs: existence of flips and existence of minimal models for varieties of log general type. However, the picture is still incomplete – ultimately, we would like the programme to work for varieties with log canonical singularities and not necessarily of log general type. Certainly, finite generation of the canonical ring is a consequence of the existence of minimal models and of Basepoint Free theorem.

#### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

This thesis undertakes a different approach. The philosophy is that finite generation lies at the beginning, and that (almost) the whole Mori Theory can be reconstructed from the point of view of finite generation. The existence of flips is a straightforward consequence of the finite generation, and there is some work that suggests that other conjectures, including Abundance Conjecture, can be deduced from it. Actually, a form of abundance is the main technical obstacle to performing the procedure from [BCHM06] to complete the MMP in the case of klt singularities.

The paper [BCHM06] uses the bigness of boundary divisors almost everywhere, and it seems very difficult to avoid that fact. One of the motivations for this thesis, apart from the very appealing project of having a proof of finite generation which is conceptual, concise and by induction on the dimension, is to try use the bigness of the boundary as little as possible. At present, avoiding that assumption completely does not seem foreseeable, in particular because of the form of the extension results that we have at present which use bigness essentially. It seems reasonable to expect that analytic techniques could be involved in a similar manner to that of Siu's paper [Siu02] to get around the existence of an ample divisor in the boundary, but this seems a far-fetched task at the moment.

Let me outline the contents of this thesis; more is given at the beginning of individual chapters and sections. In Chapter 2 I survey the known properties of b-divisors, multiplier ideals, asymptotic invariants of linear systems and Diophantine approximation used in the following chapters. The common feature of all these concepts is that they measure the behaviour of certain objects in some limiting processes. I will use the techniques from Chapter 2 extensively throughout the thesis, and I have tried to make the presentation self-contained and to keep citing external sources to the minimum. The basic reference for b-divisors is [Cor07]. There are many references for standard multiplier ideal sheaves, but the presentation of multiplier ideals used in this thesis is closely following [HM08]. Asymptotic numerical invariants attached to linear series have been systematically investigated ever since the book [Nak04] appeared, and papers [ELM<sup>+</sup>06, Bou04, Hac08] are the main references used in this work. As for Diophantine approximation, I draw upon results of [Cas57, BCHM06], apart from Lemma 2.28, where I have to make use of the precise quantity of the error term between the actual and approximated values.

Chapter 3 surveys the Minimal Model Program, and I sketch the central role of

#### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

finite generation, in particular in the problem of the existence of flips. The standard literature on this is [KMM87, KM98]. The last part of the chapter concentrates on the existence of pl flips, and in particular we prove that a suitable statement in dimension one less implies finite generation of the restricted canonical ring. The presentation here follows closely, and is occasionally taken almost verbatim from, the paper [HM08], and I stress potential issues that will be equally observable in the general case of the finite generation in Chapter 6. Apart from Chapters 2 and 3, the thesis is my own original work.

Chapter 4 is devoted to developing techniques that will be used in Chapters 5 and 6 in order to prove that certain superlinear maps are in fact piecewise linear. The method developed requires deep techniques of Diophantine approximation and extensive use of Lipschitz continuity, and is one of the technically most demanding parts of the thesis which is not within the realm of algebraic geometry.

In Chapter 5 I develop necessary tools to deal with algebras of higher rank. There are two approaches: that algebras should be given by additive maps of adjoint divisors, or by superadditive maps of mobile b-divisors which satisfy a certain saturation condition in the sense of Shokurov. The former is undertaken successfully in Chapter 6 to prove finite generation of the canonical ring under certain assumptions, which is the core of this work. The latter is used in Chapter 5 to show that suitable higher rank analogues of Shokurov algebras that appeared in the context of 3-dimensional flips [Sho03, Cor07] stand, perhaps surprisingly, a good chance of being finitely generated, and the proof of this fact is given on curves. In particular, this method demonstrates that the saturation condition gives very strong numerical constraints on the divisors involved (not only rationality of divisors, but also a bound on the denominators).

Finally, Chapter 6 is the heart of this thesis. I prove finite generation of the canonical ring under a natural assumption on the convex geometry of the set of log canonical pairs with big boundaries in terms of divisorial components of the stable base loci, see Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  there. This property is a consequence of the MMP, however my hope is that there will very soon exist a proof of this statement obtained by techniques similar to those used in the proof of finite generation of the restricted algebra in Section 6.1 below.

Let me sketch the strategy for the proof of finite generation and present diffi-

#### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

culties that arise on the way. The natural idea is to pick a smooth divisor S on X and to restrict the algebra to it. If we are very lucky, the restricted algebra will be finitely generated and we might hope that the generators lift to generators on X. There are several issues with this approach.

Firstly, in order to obtain something meaningful on S, S should be a log canonical centre of some pair  $(X, \Delta')$  such that  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  and  $R(X, K_X + \Delta')$  share a common truncation. Secondly, even if the restricted algebra were finitely generated, the same might not be obvious for the kernel of the restriction map. Thirdly, the natural choice is to use the Hacon-M<sup>c</sup>Kernan extension theorem, and hence we must be able to ensure that S does not belong to the stable base locus of  $K_X + \Delta'$ .

The idea to resolve the kernel issue is to view  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  as a subalgebra of a larger algebra, which would a priori contain generators of the kernel. In practice this means that the new algebra will have higher rank grading. Namely, we will see that, roughly, the rank corresponds to the number of components of  $\Delta$ . The proof then proceeds to employ the techniques from all previous chapters: generalities about higher rank finite generation allow me to deduce finite generation of initial algebras from that of bigger algebras, and finite generation of the image is dealt with by using difficult techniques revolving around Hacon-M<sup>c</sup>Kernan methods of extending sections of adjoint line bundles.

Finally, it is my hope that the techniques of this thesis could be adapted to handle finite generation in the case of log canonical singularities, Abundance Conjecture and the case of positive characteristic. The Minimal Model Program and the finite generation in the case of log canonical singularities seem increasingly within reach, especially since the works of Ambro and Fujino [Amb03, Fuj07b]. One of the main obstacles is finding a suitable analogue of the canonical bundle formula of Fujino and Mori, which would allow us to restrict attention to the log general type case. Abundance Conjecture is closely related to a certain non-vanishing statement, which has been successfully proved without Mori Theory in [Pău08]; similar techniques appeared in [Hac08] and they are precisely those used here in order to prove finite generation of the restricted algebra. Finally, the case of positive characteristic is also an active field of research. The method presented here is mostly characteristic-free, apart from two important ingredients: resolution of singularities and the extension theorem of Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan, which uses in its proof Kawamata-Viehweg vanishing which is known only in characteristic zero. I expect that some of these projects will be completed by using the techniques developed in this thesis.

### Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to wholeheartedly thank my supervisor Alessio Corti for his encouragement, support and continuous inspiration. A paragraph here is not enough to express how much I have benefited from conversations with him and from his ideas. Among other things, I am indebted to him for the philosophical point that sometimes higher rank is better than rank 1 and that starting from simple examples is essential.

A big Thank-You to my official supervisor in Cambridge, Nick Shepherd-Barron, who has provided mathematical advice and support for me in the last three years.

I am very grateful to Christopher Hacon for suggesting that methods from [Hac08] might be useful in the context of finite generation of the restricted algebra. Anne-Sophie Kaloghiros has been a constant friend and colleague, from and with whom I have learned lots of good maths. Miles Reid and Burt Totaro have always been there to offer me good advice and a sanity check. I have benefited from conversations and exchanging ideas with many colleagues: Sébastien Boucksom, Paolo Cascini, Alex Küronya, James M<sup>c</sup>Kernan, Shigefumi Mori, Mihai Păun.

I owe a huge gratitude to Trinity College, Cambridge for supporting me through my thesis, and to the Department of Pure Mathematics and Mathematical Statistics of the University of Cambridge for funding trips that turned out to shape my mathematical knowledge more than I could have hoped for.

And essentially, I would like to thank my parents for all their love and support through highs and lows of the whole process called PhD. My friends have been there when I needed them most, and I could not have made this journey without them.

### Notation and Conventions

Unless stated otherwise, varieties in this thesis are normal over  $\mathbb{C}$  and projective over an affine variety Z. The group of Weil, respectively Cartier, divisors on a variety X is denoted by WDiv(X), respectively Div(X). I denote WDiv(X)<sup> $\kappa \geq 0$ </sup> =  $\{D \in \text{WDiv}(X) : \kappa(X, D) \geq 0\}$ , and similarly for Div(X)<sup> $\kappa \geq 0$ </sup>, where  $\kappa$  is the Iitaka dimension. I write ~ for linear equivalence of Weil divisors and  $\equiv$  for numerical equivalence of Cartier divisors, and  $\rho(X) = \operatorname{rk} N^1(X)$  is the Picard number of X. Similarly for relative versions. Subscripts denote either the ring in which the coefficients of divisors are taken or that the equivalence is relative to a specified morphism.

An ample Q-divisor A on a variety X is *(very) general* if there is a sufficiently divisible positive integer k such that kA is very ample and kA is a (very) general section of the linear system |kA|. In particular we can assume that for some  $k \gg 0$ , kA is a smooth divisor on X. In practice, we fix k in advance, and generality is needed to ensure that A does not make singularities of pairs worse, as in Theorem 3.19.

If T is a prime divisor on X such that  $T \not\subset \operatorname{Fix} |D|$ , then  $|D|_T$  denotes the image of the linear system |D| under restriction to T.

For any two divisors  $P = \sum p_i E_i$  and  $Q = \sum q_i E_i$  on a variety X, set  $P \wedge Q = \sum \min\{p_i, q_i\} E_i$ .

I use the adjunction formula with *differents* as explained in  $[K^+92, Chapter 16]$ .

The sets of non-negative (respectively non-positive) rational and real numbers are denoted by  $\mathbb{Q}_+$  and  $\mathbb{R}_+$  ( $\mathbb{Q}_-$  and  $\mathbb{R}_-$  respectively).

Geometry of pairs and valuations. In this thesis, a log pair  $(X, \Delta)$  consists of a variety X and an effective divisor  $\Delta \in \mathrm{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $K_X + \Delta$  is  $\mathbb{R}$ -Cartier. A pair  $(X, \Delta)$  is log smooth if X is nonsingular and  $\mathrm{Supp}\,\Delta$  has simple normal crossings. A model over X is a proper birational morphism  $f: Y \to X$ . A log resolution of  $(X, \Delta)$  is a model  $f: Y \to X$  such that the pair  $(Y, f_*^{-1}\Delta + \mathrm{Exc}\,f)$  is log smooth. A boundary is a divisor  $\Delta = \sum d_i D_i \in \mathrm{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $0 \leq d_i \leq 1$ for all *i*. A birational morphism  $f: Y \to X$  is small if  $\mathrm{codim}_Y \mathrm{Exc}\, f \geq 2$ .

A valuation  $\nu: k(X) \to \mathbb{Z}$  is geometric if  $\nu = \text{mult}_E$ , where  $E \subset Y$  is a prime

divisor on a model  $Y \to X$ . In that case I denote the valuation also by E. The *centre* of a geometric valuation  $\nu$  on X associated to a divisor E on a model  $f: Y \to X$  is  $c_X \nu := f(E)$ .

**Convex geometry.** If  $S = \sum \mathbb{N}e_i$  is a submonoid of  $\mathbb{N}^n$ , I denote  $S_{\mathbb{Q}} = \sum \mathbb{Q}_+e_i$ and  $S_{\mathbb{R}} = \sum \mathbb{R}_+e_i$ . A monoid  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^n$  is *saturated* if  $S = S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap \mathbb{N}^n$ .

If  $S = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}e_i$  and  $\kappa_1, \ldots, \kappa_n$  are positive integers, the submonoid  $S' = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}\kappa_i e_i$  is called a *truncation* of S. If  $\kappa_1 = \cdots = \kappa_n = \kappa$ , I denote  $S^{(\kappa)} := \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}\kappa e_i$ , and this truncation does not depend on a choice of generators of S.

A submonoid  $S = \sum \mathbb{N}e_i$  of  $\mathbb{N}^n$  (respectively a cone  $C = \sum \mathbb{R}_+e_i$  in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ ) is simplicial if its generators  $e_i$  are  $\mathbb{R}$ -linearly independent. The  $e_i$  form a basis of S(respectively C).

For a cone  $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ , I denote  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathcal{C} \cap \mathbb{Q}^n$ . The dimension dim  $\mathcal{C}$  of a cone  $\mathcal{C} = \sum \mathbb{R}_+ e_i$  is the dimension of the space  $\sum \mathbb{R} e_i$ . All cones considered are convex and strongly convex, that is they do not contain lines.

In this thesis the relative interior of a cone  $\mathcal{C} = \sum \mathbb{R}_+ e_i \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ , denoted by relint  $\mathcal{C}$ , is the topological interior of  $\mathcal{C}$  in the space  $\sum \mathbb{R}e_i$  union the origin. If dim  $\mathcal{C} = n$ , we instead call it the *interior* of  $\mathcal{C}$  and denote it by int  $\mathcal{C}$ . The boundary of a closed set  $\mathcal{C}$  is denoted by  $\partial \mathcal{C}$ .

Let  $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathbb{N}^n$  be a finitely generated monoid,  $\mathcal{C} \in \{\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{Q}}, \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}\}$  and V an  $\mathbb{R}$ -vector space. A function  $f: \mathcal{C} \to V$  is: positively homogeneous if  $f(\lambda x) = \lambda f(x)$  for  $x \in \mathcal{C}, \lambda \geq 0$ ; superadditive if  $f(x) + f(y) \leq f(x + y)$  for  $x, y \in \mathcal{C}$ ;  $\mathbb{Q}$ -superadditive if  $\lambda f(x) + \mu f(y) \leq f(\lambda x + \mu y)$  for  $x, y \in \mathcal{C}, \lambda, \mu \in \mathbb{Q}_+$ ;  $\mathbb{Q}$ -additive if the previous inequality is an equality; superlinear if  $\lambda f(x) + \mu f(y) \leq f(\lambda x + \mu y)$  for  $x, y \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}, \lambda, \mu \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , or equivalently, if and only if it is superadditive and positively homogeneous. Similarly for additive, subadditive, sublinear. It is piecewise additive if there is a finite polyhedral decomposition  $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_i$  such that  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i}$  is additive for every *i*; additionally, if each  $\mathcal{C}_i$  is a rational cone, it is rationally piecewise additive. Similarly for (rationally) piecewise linear, abbreviated PL and  $\mathbb{Q}$ -PL. Assume furthermore that *f* is linear on  $\mathcal{C}$  and dim  $\mathcal{C} = n$ . The linear extension of *f* to  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is the unique linear function  $\ell : \mathbb{R}^n \to V$  such that  $\ell_{|\mathcal{C}} = f$ .

I often use without explicit mention that if  $\lambda \colon \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{S}$  is an additive surjective map between finitely generated saturated monoids, and if  $\mathcal{C}$  is a rational polyhedral cone in  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ , then  $\lambda^{-1}(\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{C}) = \mathcal{M} \cap \lambda^{-1}(\mathcal{C})$ . In particular, the inverse image of a saturated finitely generated submonoid of  $\mathcal{S}$  is a saturated finitely generated submonoid of  $\mathcal{M}$ .

For a polytope  $\mathcal{P} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ , I denote  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathcal{P} \cap \mathbb{Q}^n$ . A polytope is *rational* if it is the convex hull of finitely many rational points.

If  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  is a convex set, then  $\mathbb{R}_+\mathcal{B}$  will denote the set  $\{rb : r \in \mathbb{R}_+, b \in \mathcal{B}\}$ , the *cone over*  $\mathcal{B}$ . In particular, if  $\mathcal{B}$  is a rational polytope,  $\mathbb{R}_+\mathcal{B}$  is a rational polyhedral cone. The dimension of a rational polytope  $\mathcal{P}$ , denoted dim  $\mathcal{P}$ , is the dimension of the smallest rational affine space containing  $\mathcal{P}$ .

## Chapter 2

## Asymptotic Techniques

In this chapter I present some recent techniques that will be useful in the rest of this thesis. Their common feature is that they describe asymptotic behaviour of certain objects attached to varieties.

## 2.1 b-Divisors

b-Divisors can be understood as limits of regular divisors on different birational models. In particular, mobile b-divisors are useful when dealing with finite generation issues as they help keep track of sections needed to generate an algebra. Further, the language of b-divisors makes, on occasion, mathematical texts more concise, which is already obvious in the proofs of basic properties of multiplier ideals.

**Definition 2.1.** An integral *b*-divisor  $\mathbf{D}$  on X is an element of the group

$$\mathbf{Div}(X) = \underline{\lim} \operatorname{WDiv}(Y),$$

where the limit is taken over all models  $f: Y \to X$  with the induced homomorphisms  $f_*: \operatorname{WDiv}(Y) \to \operatorname{WDiv}(X)$ . Thus **D** is a collection of divisors  $\mathbf{D}_Y \in \operatorname{WDiv}(Y)$  compatible with push-forwards. Each  $\mathbf{D}_Y$  is the *trace* of **D** on *Y*.

For every model  $f: Y \to X$  the induced map  $f_*: \mathbf{Div}(Y) \to \mathbf{Div}(X)$  is an isomorphism, so b-divisors on X can be identified with b-divisors on any model

over X. For every open subset  $U \subset X$  we naturally define the restriction  $\mathbf{D}_{|U}$  of a b-divisor  $\mathbf{D}$  on X.

**Definition 2.2.** The *b*-divisor of a nonzero rational function  $\varphi$  is

$$\operatorname{\mathbf{div}}_X \varphi = \sum \operatorname{mult}_E \varphi \cdot E,$$

where E runs through geometric valuations with centre on X.

The *b*-divisorial sheaf  $\mathcal{O}_X(\mathbf{D})$  associated to a b-divisor **D** is defined by

$$\Gamma(U, \mathcal{O}_X(\mathbf{D})) = \{\varphi \in k(X) : (\operatorname{\mathbf{div}}_X \varphi + \mathbf{D})|_U \ge 0\}.$$

**Definition 2.3.** The proper transform b-divisor  $\widehat{D}$  of an  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor D has trace  $\widehat{D}_Y = f_*^{-1}D$  on every model  $f: Y \to X$ .

The *Cartier closure* of an  $\mathbb{R}$ -Cartier divisor D on X is the b-divisor  $\overline{D}$  with trace  $\overline{D}_Y = f^*D$  on every model  $f: Y \to X$ .

A b-divisor **D** descends to a model  $Y \to X$  if  $\mathbf{D} = \overline{\mathbf{D}_Y}$ ; we then say that **D** is a Cartier b-divisor.

A b-divisor **M** on X is *mobile* if it descends to a model  $Y \to X$ , where  $\mathbf{M}_Y$  is basepoint free.

Note that if a mobile b-divisor  $\mathbf{M}$  descends to a model  $W \to X$ , then  $\mathbf{M}_W$  is free and  $H^0(X, \mathbf{M}) \simeq H^0(W, \mathbf{M}_W)$ .

**Cartier restriction.** Let **D** be a Cartier b-divisor on X and let S be a normal prime divisor on X such that  $S \not\subset \text{Supp } \mathbf{D}_X$ . Let  $f: Y \to X$  be a log resolution of (X, S) such that **D** descends to Y. Define the *restriction* of **D** to S as

$$\mathbf{D}_{|S} := \overline{\mathbf{D}_{Y|\widehat{S}_Y}}.$$

This is a b-divisor on S via  $(f_{|\widehat{S}_Y})_*$  and it does not depend on the choice of f. By definition,  $\mathbf{D}_{|S}$  is a Cartier b-divisor that satisfies  $(\mathbf{D}_1 + \mathbf{D}_2)_{|S} = \mathbf{D}_{1|S} + \mathbf{D}_{2|S}$ , and  $\mathbf{D}_{1|S} \ge \mathbf{D}_{2|S}$  if  $\mathbf{D}_1 \ge \mathbf{D}_2$ .

**Definition 2.4.** The *canonical* b-divisor  $\mathbf{K}_X$  on X has a trace  $(\mathbf{K}_X)_Y = K_Y$  on every model  $Y \to X$ . The *discrepancy*  $\mathbf{A}(X, \Delta)$  of the pair  $(X, \Delta)$  is

$$\mathbf{A}(X,\Delta) = \mathbf{K}_X - \overline{K_X + \Delta}.$$

To streamline several arguments in the thesis, we introduce the following.

**Definition 2.5.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log pair. For a model  $f: Y \to X$  we can write uniquely

$$K_Y + B_Y = f^*(K_X + \Delta) + E_Y,$$

where  $B_Y$  and  $E_Y$  are effective with no common components and  $E_Y$  is *f*-exceptional. The boundary b-divisor  $\mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)$  is given by  $\mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y = B_Y$  for every model  $Y \to X$ . If the pair  $(X, \Delta)$  is log smooth and  $\Delta$  is a reduced divisor, define  $\mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta) = \mathbf{A}(X, \Delta) + \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)$ ; this is an effective and exceptional integral b-divisor.

**Lemma 2.6.** If  $(X, \Delta)$  is a log pair, then the boundary b-divisor  $\mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)$  is welldefined.

*Proof.* Let  $g: Y' \to X$  be a model such that there is a proper birational morphism  $h: Y' \to Y$ . Pushing forward  $K_{Y'} + B_{Y'} = g^*(K_X + \Delta) + E_{Y'}$  via  $h_*$  yields

$$K_Y + h_* B_{Y'} = f^* (K_X + \Delta) + h_* E_{Y'},$$

and since  $h_*B_{Y'}$  and  $h_*E_{Y'}$  have no common components,  $h_*B_{Y'} = B_Y$ .

The following result will be used several times in this thesis, and it will enable us to pass to more suitable models in order to apply extension results.

**Lemma 2.7.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log canonical pair. There exists a log resolution  $Y \to X$  such that the components of  $\{\mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y\}$  are disjoint.

*Proof.* See [KM98, Proposition 2.36] or [HM05, Lemma 6.7].  $\Box$ 

### 2.2 Multiplier Ideals

Multiplier ideal sheaves and their asymptotic versions have proved absolutely essential in recent major progress in Mori theory. The techniques as we know them today were introduced in the seminal paper [Siu98] in order to prove invariance of plurigenera. The form of multiplier ideas used in this thesis is not the most general, and with a bit of work some of the results of this chapter can be generalised to the context of [Fuj08], but I do not pursue this here.

**Definition 2.8.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is a reduced divisor, and let V be a linear system whose base locus contains no log canonical centres of  $(X, \Delta)$ . Let  $\mu: Y \to X$  be a log resolution of V and  $(X, \Delta)$ , and let  $F = \text{Fix } \mu^* V$ . Then for any real number  $c \geq 0$ , define the *multiplier ideal sheaf* 

$$\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V} := \mu_* \mathcal{O}_Y(\mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta)_Y - \lfloor cF \rfloor).$$

If  $\Delta = 0$  we will write  $\mathcal{J}_{c \cdot V}$ , and if D = cG, where G > 0 is a Cartier divisor, we define

$$\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D} := \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V},$$

where  $V = \{G\}$ .

**Lemma 2.9.** The multiplier ideal  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V}$  in Definition 2.8 does not depend on the choice of a log resolution  $\mu$ .

*Proof.* Denote  $\mathbf{A}^* = \mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta)$  and  $\mathbf{B} = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)$ . Observe that the b-divisor  $\mathbf{F}$  given by  $\mathbf{F}_Z = \operatorname{Fix} \pi^* V$  for every model  $\pi \colon Z \to X$ , descends to Y. It is enough to show that  $\mathbf{A}^* - \lfloor c\mathbf{F} \rfloor \geq \overline{\mathbf{A}_Y^* - \lfloor cF \rfloor}$ . For this, let  $f \colon Y' \to Y$  be a model. The inequality, on Y', is equivalent to

$$[K_{Y'} - f^*(K_Y + \{cF\} + \mathbf{B}_Y) + \mathbf{B}_{Y'}] \ge 0.$$

Observe that the log canonical centres of  $(Y, \{cF\} + \mathbf{B}_Y)$  are exactly the intersections of components of  $\mathbf{B}_Y$ . Thus  $\mathbf{B}_{Y'}$  is the locus of log canonical singularities on Y' for  $(Y, \{cF\} + \mathbf{B}_Y)$ , and the lemma follows.

The basic properties of multiplier ideal sheaves are listed in the following result.

**Lemma 2.10.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is reduced, let V be a linear system whose base locus contains no log canonical centres of  $(X, \Delta)$ , and let G and

- (1)  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D} = \mathcal{O}_X$  if and only if  $(X, \Delta + D)$  is divisorially log terminal and  $\lfloor D \rfloor = 0$ ,
- (2) if  $0 \leq \Delta' \leq \Delta$  then  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Delta',c\cdot V}$ ; in particular,  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V} \subset \mathcal{J}_{c\cdot V} \subset \mathcal{O}_X$ ,
- (3) if  $\Sigma \geq 0$  is a Cartier divisor,  $D \Sigma \leq G$  and  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,G} = \mathcal{O}_X$  then  $\mathcal{I}_{\Sigma} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}$ .

*Proof.* (1) and (2) follow easily from the definitions. To see (3), notice that as  $\Sigma$  is Cartier and  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,G} = \mathcal{O}_X$ , we have  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,G}(-\Sigma) = \mathcal{O}_X(-\Sigma) = \mathcal{I}_{\Sigma}$ . But since  $D \leq G + \Sigma$ , we also have  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,G}(-\Sigma) = \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,G+\Sigma} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}$ .

The following is an extension of [Laz04, Theorem 9.4.8].

**Theorem 2.11** (Nadel Vanishing). Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to a normal affine variety Z. Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is reduced, let D be an effective Q-Cartier divisor whose support does not contain any log canonical centres of  $(X, \Delta)$  and let N be a Cartier divisor. If N - D is ample then

$$H^{i}(X, \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}(K_{X} + \Delta + N)) = 0$$

for i > 0.

Proof. By [Sza94], there is a log resolution  $\mu: Y \to X$  of  $(X, \Delta + D)$  which is an isomorphism over the generic point of each log canonical centre of  $(X, \Delta)$ . Denote  $\Gamma = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y$  and  $E = \mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta)_Y$ . Since  $(Y, \Gamma + \mu^* D)$  is log smooth and  $\Gamma$  and  $\mu^* D$ have no common components,  $(Y, \Gamma + \{\mu^* D\})$  is divisorially log terminal. Therefore we may pick an effective  $\mu$ -exceptional divisor H such that  $K_Y + \Gamma + \{\mu^* D\} + H$  is divisorially log terminal, and  $\mu^*(N - D) - H$  and -H are  $\mu$ -ample. As

$$E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor - (K_Y + \Gamma + \{\mu^* D\} + H) = -\mu^* (K_X + \Delta + D) - H$$

is  $\mu$ -ample, Kawamata-Viehweg vanishing implies that

$$R^{i}\mu_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(E-\lfloor\mu^{*}D\rfloor+\mu^{*}(K_{X}+\Delta+N))=R^{i}\mu_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(E-\lfloor\mu^{*}D\rfloor)\otimes\mathcal{O}_{X}(K_{X}+\Delta+N)=0$$

2.2. Multiplier Ideals

for i > 0. As

$$E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor + \mu^* (K_X + \Delta + N) - (K_Y + \Gamma + \{\mu^* D\} + H) = \mu^* (N - D) - H$$

is ample, Kawamata-Viehweg vanishing again implies that

$$H^{i}(Y, E - \lfloor \mu^{*}D \rfloor + \mu^{*}(K_{X} + \Delta + N)) = 0$$

for i > 0. Since the Leray spectral sequence degenerates, this proves the result.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 2.12.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to a normal affine variety Z. Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is reduced, S a component of  $\Delta$ , D an effective  $\mathbb{Q}$ -Cartier divisor whose support does not contain any log canonical centres of  $(X, \Delta)$  and denote  $\Theta = (\Delta - S)_{|S}$ . Then there is a short exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{J}_{\Delta-S,D+S} \to \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D} \to \mathcal{J}_{\Theta,D|S} \to 0.$$
(2.1)

If N is a Cartier divisor such that N - D is ample, then the restriction map

$$H^{0}(X, \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}(K_{X} + \Delta + N)) \to H^{0}(S, \mathcal{J}_{\Theta,D_{|S}}(K_{X} + \Delta + N))$$
(2.2)

is surjective.

*Proof.* Let  $\mu: Y \to X$  be a log resolution as in the proof of Theorem 2.11, and denote  $\Gamma = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y$ ,  $E = \mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta)_Y$  and  $T = \mu_*^{-1}S$ . There is a short exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_Y(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor - T) \to \mathcal{O}_Y(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor) \to \mathcal{O}_T(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor) \to 0.$$

Now  $\mu_* \mathcal{O}_Y(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor) = \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}$ , and since

$$E - \mu^* D - T = (K_Y + \Gamma - T) - \mu^* (K_X + \Delta - S + (D + S)),$$

we have  $\mu_* \mathcal{O}_Y(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor - T) = \mathcal{J}_{\Delta - S, D + S}$ , and similarly  $\mu_* \mathcal{O}_T(E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor) = \mathcal{J}_{\Theta, D_{\mid S}}$ . As in the proof of Theorem 2.11, we may pick an effective  $\mu$ -exceptional divisor H such that  $K_Y + \Gamma - T + \{\mu^* D\} + H$  is divisorially log terminal and -H

is  $\mu$ -ample. As

$$E - \lfloor \mu^* D \rfloor - T - (K_Y + \Gamma - T + \{\mu^* D\} + H) = -\mu^* (K_X + \Delta + D) - H$$

is  $\mu$ -ample, Kawamata-Viehweg vanishing implies that

$$R^1\mu_*\mathcal{O}_Y(E-\lfloor\mu^*D\rfloor-T)=0,$$

and this gives (2.1). Now (2.2) follows from (2.1) and Theorem 2.11.

Now we turn to asymptotic multiplier ideal sheaves. Firstly, if D is a divisor on a normal variety X, an additive sequence of linear systems associated to D is a sequence  $V_{\bullet}$  such that  $V_m \subset \mathbb{P}(H^0(X, mD))$  and  $V_i + V_j \subset V_{i+j}$ .

**Lemma 2.13.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is reduced, and let  $V_{\bullet}$  be an additive sequence of linear systems associated to a divisor D on X. Assume that there is a positive integer k such that no log canonical centre of  $(X, \Delta)$  is contained in the base locus of  $V_k$ . If c is a positive real number, and p and q are positive integers such that k divides q and q divides p, then

$$\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\frac{c}{n}\cdot V_p} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\frac{c}{n}\cdot V_q}.$$

Proof. If p divides q then pick a common log resolution  $\mu: Y \to X$  of  $V_p, V_q$  and  $(X, \Delta)$ , and note that  $\frac{1}{q}F_q \leq \frac{1}{p}F_p$ , where  $F_p = \operatorname{Fix} \mu^* V_p$  and  $F_q = \operatorname{Fix} \mu^* V_q$ . Therefore  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta, \frac{c}{p} \cdot V_p} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Delta, \frac{c}{q} \cdot V_q}$ .

**Definition 2.14.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair where  $\Delta$  is reduced, and let  $V_{\bullet}$  be an additive sequence of linear systems associated to a divisor D on X. Assume that there is a positive integer k such that no log canonical centre of  $(X, \Delta)$  is contained in the base locus of  $V_k$ . If c is a positive real number, the *asymptotic multiplier ideal sheaf* of  $V_{\bullet}$ , given by

$$\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V_{\bullet}} = \bigcup_{p>0} \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\frac{c}{p}\cdot V_{p}},$$

is equal to  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\frac{c}{p},V_p}$  for p sufficiently divisible by Lemma 2.13 and Noetherian condition. If we take  $V_m = |mD|$ , then define  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c||D||} = \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,c\cdot V_{\bullet}}$ , and if S is a component of  $\Delta$ ,  $\Theta = (\Delta - S)_{|S}$  and  $W_m = |mD|_S$ , define  $\mathcal{J}_{\Theta,c||D||_S} = \mathcal{J}_{\Theta,c\cdot W_{\bullet}}$ .

#### 2.2. Multiplier Ideals

The next result is analogous to [Laz04, Proposition 11.2.10].

**Lemma 2.15.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth pair with  $\Delta$  reduced, let  $D \in \text{Div}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$ and assume that there is a positive integer p such that no log canonical centre of  $(X, \Delta)$  is contained in Bs |pD|. Then

$$H^0(X, \mathcal{J}_{\Delta, \|D\|}(D)) = H^0(X, D).$$

Proof. Let  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\|D\|} = \mathcal{J}_{\Delta,\frac{1}{k}|kD|}$ , let  $f: Y \to X$  be a log resolution of  $(X, \Delta)$ ,  $|f^*kD|$ and  $|f^*D|$ , and denote  $E = \mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta)_Y$  and  $F_p = \operatorname{Fix} |f^*pD|$  for every p. Since  $\lceil F_k/k \rceil \leq F_1, \lfloor -F_k/k \rfloor \leq \lceil E - F_k/k \rceil$  and  $\lceil E \rceil$  is effective and f-exceptional,

$$H^{0}(X,D) = H^{0}(X, f_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(f^{*}D - F_{1}))$$
  

$$\subset H^{0}(X, f_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(f^{*}D + \lceil E - F_{k}/k\rceil)) = H^{0}(X, \mathcal{J}_{\Delta, \parallel D \parallel}(D))$$
  

$$\subset H^{0}(X, f_{*}\mathcal{O}_{Y}(f^{*}D + \lceil E\rceil)) = H^{0}(X, D).$$

This concludes the proof.

The following lemma is a weak version of Mumford's theorem [Laz04, Theorem 1.8.5].

**Lemma 2.16.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism, where X is smooth of dimension n, Z is affine and let H be a very ample divisor on X. If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a coherent sheaf on X such that  $H^i(X, \mathcal{F}(mH)) = 0$  for i > 0 and for all  $m \ge -n$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is globally generated.

Proof. Pick  $x \in X$ . Let  $\mathcal{T} \subset \mathcal{F}$  be the torsion subsheaf supported at x, and let  $\mathcal{G} = \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{T}$ . Then  $H^i(X, \mathcal{G}(mH)) = 0$  for i > 0 and for all  $m \ge -n$ , and  $\mathcal{F}$  is globally generated if and only if  $\mathcal{G}$  is globally generated. Replacing  $\mathcal{F}$  by  $\mathcal{G}$  we may therefore assume that  $\mathcal{T} = 0$ .

Pick a general element  $Y \in |H|$  containing x. As  $\mathcal{T} = 0$  there is an exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{F}(-Y) \to \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{Q} \to 0,$$

where  $\mathcal{Q} = \mathcal{F} \otimes \mathcal{O}_Y$ . As  $H^i(Y, \mathcal{Q}(mH)) = 0$  for i > 0 and for all  $m \ge -(n-1)$ ,  $\mathcal{Q}$  is globally generated by induction on the dimension. As  $H^1(X, \mathcal{F}(-Y)) = 0$ , it follows that  $\mathcal{F}$  is globally generated.  $\Box$ 

 $\square$ 

**Lemma 2.17.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism, where X is smooth of dimension n and Z is affine. If  $D \in \text{Div}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$ ,  $A \in \text{Div}(X)$  is ample and  $H \in \text{Div}(X)$  is very ample, then  $\mathcal{J}_{\parallel D \parallel}(D + K_X + A + nH)$  is globally generated.

*Proof.* Pick a positive integer p such that if  $pB \subset |pD|$  is a general element, then

$$\mathcal{J}_{\|D\|} = \mathcal{J}_{\frac{1}{n}|pD|} = \mathcal{J}_B.$$

Then by Theorem 2.11,  $H^i(X, \mathcal{J}_{\|D\|}(D + K_X + A + mH)) = 0$  for all i > 0 and  $m \ge 0$ , and we may apply Lemma 2.16.

To end this section, I will state the main technical result of [HM08] which will enable me to derive a version of extension results in Chapter 6, in order to prove that the restricted algebra is finitely generated. The stable base locus  $\mathbf{B}(D)$  is defined in Definition 2.19.

**Theorem 2.18** ([HM08, Theorem 5.3]). Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to a normal affine variety Z. Suppose that  $(X, \Delta)$  is log smooth,  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible and let k be a positive integer such that  $D = k(K_X + \Delta)$  is Cartier. If  $\mathbf{B}(D)$  does not contain any log canonical centre of  $(X, \lceil \Delta \rceil)$  and if A is a sufficiently ample Cartier divisor, then

$$H^{0}(S, \mathcal{J}_{\parallel mD_{\mid S \parallel}}(mD+A)) \subset \operatorname{Im}\left(H^{0}(X, \mathcal{O}_{X}(mD+A)) \to H^{0}(S, \mathcal{O}_{S}(mD+A))\right)$$

for all positive integers m.

### 2.3 Asymptotic Invariants of Linear Systems

**Definition 2.19.** Let X be a variety and  $D \in \mathrm{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$ . For  $k \in \{\mathbb{Z}, \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R}\}$ , define

 $|D|_k = \{C \in \operatorname{WDiv}(X)_k : C \ge 0, C \sim_k D\}.$ 

The stable base locus of D is

$$\mathbf{B}(D) = \bigcap_{C \in |D|_{\mathbb{R}}} \operatorname{Supp} C$$

if  $|D|_{\mathbb{R}} \neq \emptyset$ , otherwise we define  $\mathbf{B}(D) = X$ . The stable fixed locus of D, denoted  $\mathbf{Fix}(D)$ , is a divisorial part of  $\mathbf{B}(D)$ . The diminished base locus is  $\mathbf{B}_{-}(D) = \bigcup_{\varepsilon > 0} \mathbf{B}(D + \varepsilon A)$  for an ample divisor A; this definition does not depend on a choice of A. In particular  $\mathbf{B}_{-}(D) \subset \mathbf{B}(D)$ .

By [BCHM06, Lemma 3.5.3],  $\mathbf{B}(D) = \bigcap_{C \in |D|_{\mathbb{Q}}} \operatorname{Supp} C$  when D is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor, which is the standard definition of the stable base locus. It is elementary that  $\mathbf{B}(D_1 + D_2) \subset \mathbf{B}(D_1) \cup \mathbf{B}(D_2)$  for  $D_1, D_2 \in \operatorname{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$ . In other words, the set  $\{D \in \operatorname{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}} : x \notin \mathbf{B}(D)\}$  is convex for every point  $x \in X$ .

**Definition 2.20.** Let Z be a closed subvariety of a smooth variety X and let  $D \in \operatorname{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{Q}}^{\kappa \geq 0}$ . The asymptotic order of vanishing of D along Z is

$$\operatorname{ord}_{Z} \|D\| = \inf\{\operatorname{mult}_{Z} C : C \in |D|_{\mathbb{Q}}\}.$$

More generally, one can consider any discrete valuation  $\nu$  of k(X) and define

$$\nu \|D\| = \inf\{\nu(C) : C \in |D|_{\mathbb{Q}}\}$$

for  $D \in \mathrm{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{Q}}^{\kappa \geq 0}$ . Then [ELM<sup>+</sup>06] shows that  $\nu \|D\| = \nu \|E\|$  if D and E are numerically equivalent big divisors, and that  $\nu$  extends to a sublinear function on  $\mathrm{Big}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

**Remark 2.21.** When X is projective, Nakayama in [Nak04] defines a function  $\sigma_Z \colon \overline{\operatorname{Big}(X)} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  by

$$\sigma_Z(D) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \operatorname{ord}_Z \|D + \varepsilon A\|$$

for any ample  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor A, and shows that it agrees with  $\operatorname{ord}_{Z} \| \cdot \|$  on big classes. Analytic properties of these invariants were studied in [Bou04].

We can define the restricted version of the invariant introduced.

**Definition 2.22.** Let S be a smooth divisor on a smooth variety X and let  $D \in$  $\text{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}^{\kappa \geq 0}$  be such that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(D)$ . Let P be a closed subvariety of S. The restricted asymptotic order of vanishing of  $|D|_S$  along P is

$$\operatorname{ord}_P \|D\|_S = \inf \{ \operatorname{mult}_P C_{|S} : C \sim_{\mathbb{R}} D, C \ge 0, S \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} C \}.$$

#### 2.3. Asymptotic Invariants of Linear Systems

In the case of rational divisors, the infimum above can be taken over rational divisors:

**Lemma 2.23.** Let X be a smooth variety,  $D \in \text{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{Q}}^{\kappa \geq 0}$  and let  $D' \geq 0$  be an  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor such that  $D \sim_{\mathbb{R}} D'$ . Then for every  $\varepsilon > 0$  there is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor  $D'' \geq 0$  such that  $D \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} D''$ , Supp D' = Supp D'' and  $\|D' - D''\| < \varepsilon$ . In particular, if  $S \subset X$  is a smooth divisor such that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(D)$ , then for every closed subvariety  $P \subset S$  we have

$$\operatorname{ord}_P \|D\|_S = \inf \{\operatorname{mult}_P C_{|S} : C \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} D, C \ge 0, S \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} C \}.$$

Proof. Let  $D' = D + \sum_{i=1}^{p} r_i(f_i)$  for  $r_i \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $f_i \in k(X)$ . Let  $F_1, \ldots, F_N$  be the components of D and of all  $(f_i)$ , and assume that  $\operatorname{mult}_{F_j} D' = 0$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, \ell$  and  $\operatorname{mult}_{F_j} D' > 0$  for  $j = \ell + 1, \ldots, N$ . Let  $(f_i) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \varphi_{ij}F_j$  for all i and  $D = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \delta_j F_j$ . Then we have  $\delta_j + \sum_{i=1}^{p} \varphi_{ij}r_i = 0$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, \ell$ . Let  $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{R}^p$  be the space of solutions of the system  $\sum_{i=1}^{p} \varphi_{ij}x_i = -\delta_j$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, \ell$ . Then  $\mathcal{K}$  is a rational affine subspace and  $(r_1, \ldots, r_p) \in \mathcal{K}$ , thus for  $0 < \eta \ll 1$  there is a rational point  $(s_1, \ldots, s_p) \in \mathcal{K}$  with  $||s_i - r_i|| < \eta$  for all i. Therefore for  $\eta$  sufficiently small, setting  $D'' = D + \sum_{i=1}^{p} s_i(f_i)$  we have the desired properties.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.24.** Similarly as in Remark 2.21, [Hac08] introduces a function  $\sigma_P \| \cdot \|_S \colon \mathcal{C}_- \to \mathbb{R}_+$  by

$$\sigma_P \|D\|_S = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \operatorname{ord}_P \|D + \varepsilon A\|_S$$

for any ample  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor A, where  $\mathcal{C}_{-} \subset \overline{\operatorname{Big}(X)}$  is the set of classes of divisors Dsuch that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}_{-}(D)$ . Then one can define a formal sum  $N_{\sigma} ||D||_{S} = \sum \sigma_{P} ||D||_{S} \cdot P$ over all prime divisors P on S. If  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(D)$ , then for every  $\varepsilon_{0} > 0$  we have  $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow \varepsilon_{0}} \sigma_{P} ||D + \varepsilon A||_{S} = \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||D + \varepsilon_{0}A||_{S}$  for any ample divisor A on X similarly as in [Nak04, Lemma 2.1.1], cf. [Hac08, Lemma 7.8].

In this thesis I need a few basic properties cf. [Hac08, Lemma 7.14].

**Lemma 2.25.** Let S be a smooth divisor on a smooth projective variety X, let  $D \in \text{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}^{\kappa \geq 0}$  be such that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(D)$  and let P be a closed subvariety of S. If A is an ample  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor on X, then  $\operatorname{ord}_P \|D + A\|_S \leq \operatorname{ord}_P \|D\|_S$ , and in particular

#### 2.4. DIOPHANTINE APPROXIMATION

 $\sigma_P \|D\|_S \leq \operatorname{ord}_P \|D\|_S$ . If D and A are  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisors and  $\sigma_P \|D\|_S = 0$ , then there is a positive integer l such that  $\operatorname{mult}_P \operatorname{Fix} |l(D+A)|_S = 0$ .

Proof. The first statement is trivial. For the second one, we have  $\operatorname{ord}_P \|D + \frac{1}{2}A\|_S = 0$ . Set  $n = \dim X$ , let H be a very ample divisor on X and fix a positive integer l such that  $H' = \frac{l}{2}A - (K_X + S) - (n+1)H$  is very ample. Let  $\Delta \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} D + \frac{1}{2}A$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor such that  $S \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} \Delta$  and  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Delta_{|S} < 1/l$ . We have

$$H^{i}(X, \mathcal{J}_{l\Delta_{|S|}}(K_{S} + H'_{|S|} + (n+1)H_{|S|} + l\Delta_{|S|} + mH_{|S|})) = 0$$

for  $m \geq -n$  by Nadel vanishing. Since  $l(D+A) \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} K_X + S + H' + (n+1)H + l\Delta$ , the sheaf  $\mathcal{J}_{l\Delta_{|S}}(l(D+A))$  is globally generated by Lemma 2.16 and its sections lift to  $H^0(X, l(D+A))$  by Lemma 2.12. Since  $\operatorname{mult}_P(l\Delta_{|S}) < 1$ ,  $\mathcal{J}_{l\Delta_{|S}}$  does not vanish along P and so  $\operatorname{mult}_P \operatorname{Fix} |l(D+A)|_S = 0$ .

### 2.4 Diophantine Approximation

Techniques of Diophantine approximation have appeared in almost all recent work in birational geometry after the paper of Shokurov [Sho03], since it became increasingly clear that we have to work with real divisors, as limits of rational divisors. I present several versions of approximation that will be used in different contexts to prove rationality, or polyhedrality, of certain objects.

**Lemma 2.26.** Let  $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  be a lattice spanned by rational vectors, and let  $V = \Lambda \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$ . Fix a vector  $v \in V$  and denote  $X = \mathbb{N}v + \Lambda$ . Then the closure of X is symmetric with respect to the origin. Moreover, if  $\pi \colon V \to V/\Lambda$  is the quotient map, then the closure of  $\pi(X)$  is a finite disjoint union of connected components. If v is not contained in any proper rational affine subspace of V, then X is dense in V.

Proof. I am closely following the proof of [BCHM06, Lemma 3.7.6]. Let G be the closure of  $\pi(X)$ . Since G is infinite and  $V/\Lambda$  is compact, G has an accumulation point. It then follows that zero is also an accumulation point and that G is a closed subgroup. The connected component  $G_0$  of the identity in G is a Lie subgroup of  $V/\Lambda$  and so by [Bum04, Theorem 15.2],  $G_0$  is a torus. Thus  $G_0 = V_0/\Lambda_0$ , where  $V_0 = \Lambda_0 \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$  is a rational subspace of V. Since  $G/G_0$  is discrete and compact, it

#### 2.4. DIOPHANTINE APPROXIMATION

is finite, and it is straightforward that X is symmetric with respect to the origin. Therefore a translate of v by a rational vector is contained in  $V_0$ , and so if v is not contained in any proper rational affine subspace of V, then  $V_0 = V$ .

The next result is [BCHM06, Lemma 3.7.7].

**Lemma 2.27.** Let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and let W be the smallest rational affine space containing x. Fix a positive integer k and a positive real number  $\varepsilon$ . Then there are  $w_1, \ldots, w_p \in W \cap \mathbb{Q}^n$  and positive integers  $k_1, \ldots, k_p$  divisible by k, such that  $x = \sum_{i=1}^p r_i w_i$  with  $r_i > 0$  and  $\sum r_i = 1$ ,  $||x - w_i|| < \varepsilon/k_i$  and  $k_i w_i/k$  is integral for every i.

I will need a refinement of this lemma when the smallest rational affine space containing a point is not necessarily of maximal dimension.

**Lemma 2.28.** Let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , let  $0 < \varepsilon, \eta \ll 1$  be rational numbers and let  $w_1 \in \mathbb{Q}^n$ and  $k_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  be such that  $||x - w_1|| < \varepsilon/k_1$  and  $k_1w_1$  is integral. Then there are  $w_2, \ldots, w_m \in \mathbb{Q}^n$ , positive integers  $k_2, \ldots, k_m$  such that  $||x - w_i|| < \varepsilon/k_i$  and  $k_iw_i$ is integral for every *i*, and positive numbers  $r_1, \ldots, r_m$  such that  $x = \sum_{i=1}^m r_iw_i$ and  $\sum r_i = 1$ . Furthermore, we can assume that  $w_3, \ldots, w_m$  belong to the smallest rational affine space containing *x*, and we can write

$$x = \frac{k_1}{k_1 + k_2} w_1 + \frac{k_2}{k_1 + k_2} w_2 + \xi,$$

with  $\|\xi\| < \eta/(k_1 + k_2)$ .

Proof. Let W be the minimal rational affine subspace containing x, let  $\pi \colon \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n/\mathbb{Z}^n$  be the quotient map and let G be the closure of the set  $\pi(\mathbb{N}x + \mathbb{Z}^n)$ . Then by Lemma 2.26 we have  $\pi(-k_1x) \in G$  and there is  $k_2 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\pi(k_2x)$  is in the connected component of  $\pi(-k_1x)$  in G and  $||k_2x - y|| < \eta$  for some  $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with  $\pi(y) = \pi(-k_1x)$ . Thus there is a point  $w_2 \in \mathbb{Q}^n$  such that  $k_2w_2 \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ ,  $||k_2x - k_2w_2|| < \varepsilon$ and the open segment  $(w_1, w_2)$  intersects W.

Pick  $t \in (0,1)$  such that  $w_t = tw_1 + (1-t)w_2 \in W$ , and choose, by Lemma 2.27, rational points  $w_3, \ldots, w_m \in W$  and positive integers  $k_3, \ldots, k_m$  such that  $k_i w_i \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ ,  $||x - w_i|| < \varepsilon/k_i$  and  $x = \sum_{i=3}^m r_i w_i + r_t w_t$  with  $r_t > 0$  and all  $r_i > 0$ , and  $r_t + \sum_{i=3}^m r_i = 1$ . Thus  $x = \sum_{i=1}^m r_i w_i$  with  $r_1 = tr_t$  and  $r_2 = (1-t)r_t$ .

#### 2.4. DIOPHANTINE APPROXIMATION

Finally, observe that the vector  $y/k_2 - w_2$  is parallel to the vector  $x - w_1$  and  $||y - k_2w_2|| = ||k_1x - k_1w_1||$ . Denote  $z = x - y/k_2$ . Then

$$\frac{x - w_1}{(w_2 + z) - x} = \frac{x - w_1}{w_2 - y/k_2} = \frac{k_2}{k_1},$$

 $\mathbf{SO}$ 

$$x = \frac{k_1}{k_1 + k_2}w_1 + \frac{k_2}{k_1 + k_2}(w_2 + z) = \frac{k_1}{k_1 + k_2}w_1 + \frac{k_2}{k_1 + k_2}w_2 + \xi,$$

where  $\|\xi\| = \|k_2 z/(k_1 + k_2)\| < \eta/(k_1 + k_2).$ 

**Remark 2.29.** Assuming notation from the previous proof, the connected components of G are precisely the connected components of the set  $\pi(\bigcup_{k>0} kW)$ . Therefore  $y/k_2 \in W$ .

**Remark 2.30.** Assume  $\lambda: V \to W$  is a linear map between vector spaces such that  $\lambda(V_{\mathbb{Q}}) \subset W_{\mathbb{Q}}$ . Let  $x \in V$  and let  $H \subset V$  be the smallest rational affine subspace containing x. Then  $\lambda(H)$  is the smallest rational affine subspace of W containing  $\lambda(x)$ . Otherwise, assume  $H' \neq \lambda(H)$  is the smallest rational affine subspace containing  $\lambda(x)$ . Then  $\lambda^{-1}(H')$  is a rational affine subspace containing x and  $H \not\subset \lambda^{-1}(H')$ , a contradiction.

**Definition 2.31.** For a real number  $\alpha$  set  $\|\alpha\| := \min\{\alpha - \lfloor \alpha \rfloor, \lceil \alpha \rceil - \alpha\}$ .

The following is a slightly weaker version of [Cas57, Chapter I, Theorem VII] which is sufficient for the purposes of this thesis. It can be viewed both as a strengthening and a weakening Lemma 2.26. On one hand, it gives an effective rational approximation of a point in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  in terms of denominators of approximation points. On the other hand, it does not give uniformity of the distribution of approximations in the unit cube as in Lemma 2.26.

**Theorem 2.32.** Let  $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_n$  be real numbers. There are infinitely many positive integers q such that

 $\max\{\|q\theta_1\|, \dots, \|q\theta_n\|\} < q^{-1/n}.$ 

## Chapter 3

## Finite Generation in the MMP

In this chapter I review a part of the recent progress in settling some of the main conjectures in the Minimal Model Program. I concentrate on finite generation of the canonical ring, in particular on the techniques introduced by Shokurov, Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan in order to resolve a special case related to pl flips. Pl flips are important because they give a good candidate for what to restrict our algebra toit is the unique log canonical centre which is, possibly after shrinking, proportional to an adjoint bundle. This enables one to deal pretty quickly with the issue of finite generation of the kernel of the restriction map, and the focus shifts to finite generation of the image. Some of these methods will be employed in Chapter 6 in the general construction related to the finite generation. In particular, the central role is played by the extension theorem of Hacon and M<sup>c</sup>Kernan.

### 3.1 Review of the Minimal Model Program

In this section I review the Minimal Model Program in the case of log canonical singularities. Some of the results have only been established recently in the work by Ambro and Fujino [Amb03, Fuj07b].

The base of the programme is the following fundamental theorem.

**Theorem 3.1** (Cone and Contraction Theorem). Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log canonical pair and let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism. Denote  $R_C = \mathbb{R}_+[C]$  for a rational curve C in X and its class  $[C] \in NE(X)$ . Then:

#### 3.1. Review of the Minimal Model Program

(1) there are countably many rational curves  $C_i$  such that  $\pi(C_i)$  is a point for every i and  $0 < -(K_X + \Delta) \cdot C_i < 2 \dim X$ , and

$$\overline{\operatorname{NE}}(X/Z) = \overline{\operatorname{NE}}(X/Z)_{K_X + \Delta \ge 0} + \sum_i R_{C_i}.$$

Such  $R_C$  are called extremal rays,

(2) for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  and any  $\pi$ -ample  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor H we have

$$\overline{\mathrm{NE}}(X/Z) = \overline{\mathrm{NE}}(X/Z)_{K_X + \Delta + \varepsilon H \ge 0} + \sum_{\mathrm{finite}} R_{C_i},$$

(3) let  $R \subset \overline{NE}(X/Z)$  be a  $(K_X + \Delta)$ -negative extremal ray. Then there is a unique morphism  $\varphi_R \colon X \to Y$  such that  $\varphi_R$  has connected fibres, Y is projective over  $Z, \ \rho(Y/Z) = \rho(X/Z) - 1$ , and an irreducible curve  $C \subset X$  is mapped to a point by  $\varphi_R$  if and only if  $[C] \in R$ . Furthermore, if L is a line bundle on X such that  $L \in R^{\perp}$ , then there is a line bundle  $L_Y$  on Y such that  $L \simeq \varphi_R^* L_Y$ . The map  $\varphi_R$  is called the contraction of R.

**Remark 3.2.** The estimate on the length of rays in Theorem 3.1(1) is obtained using the full force of the MMP for klt pairs [BCHM06]. It is conjectured that there is a sharper estimate  $0 < -(K_X + \Delta) \cdot C_i < \dim X + 1$ . I will not use these estimates here.

The following result is closely related to Contraction Theorem.

**Theorem 3.3** (Basepoint Free Theorem). Assume  $(X, \Delta)$  is a klt pair,  $f: X \to Z$ a proper morphism and D an f-nef Cartier divisor such that  $dD - (K_X + \Delta)$  is f-nef and f-big for some d > 0. Then  $\delta D$  is f-free for all  $\delta \gg 0$ .

It is predicted that the outcome of the MMP should be the following:

**Conjecture 3.4** (Hard Dichotomy). Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log canonical pair.

(1) If  $\kappa(X, K_X + \Delta) \ge 0$ , then there is a birational map  $\varphi \colon X \dashrightarrow Y$  such that  $K_Y + \varphi_* \Delta$  is nef; Y is a minimal model.

#### 3.1. Review of the Minimal Model Program

(2) If  $\kappa(X, K_X + \Delta) = -\infty$ , then there exist a birational map  $\varphi \colon X \dashrightarrow Y$  and a surjective contraction  $Y \to W$  of an  $(K_Y + \varphi_* \Delta)$ -negative extremal ray to a normal projective variety W with dim  $W < \dim Y$ ; Y is a Mori fibre space.

Let me mention here that if X is a Mori fibre space, then  $\kappa(X) = -\infty$  and X is *uniruled*, i.e. there exists a generically finite map  $Y \times \mathbb{P}^1 \dashrightarrow X$  with dim Y =dim X - 1 (or equivalently X is covered by rational curves), see [Mat02, Chapter 3]. The reverse implication is much harder to prove. The greatest contributions in that direction are [BDPP04], which proves that if X is smooth and  $K_X$  is not pseudoeffective, then X is uniruled, and [BCHM06], which proves that if  $K_X + \Delta$  is klt and not pseudoeffective, then the MMP ends with a Mori fibre space.

Starting from Cone and Contraction Theorem, the standard recursive procedure for the MMP of log canonical pairs goes as in [KM98, 3.31], see Figure 3.1. The main obstacles to completing the programme are the following two conjectures.

**Existence of Flips Conjecture.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factorial log canonical pair and let  $f: X \to Z$  be a flipping contraction, i.e. assume f is small and projective over Z,  $-(K_X + \Delta)$  is an f-ample  $\mathbb{R}$ -divisor, and  $\rho(X/Z) = 1$ .

Then there exists a small projective contraction  $f^+: X^+ \to Z$  from a normal pair  $(X^+, \Delta^+)$ , called a flip of f, such that there is a commutative diagram



with  $\Delta^+ = g_*\Delta$ , where  $K_{X^+} + \Delta^+$  is  $f^+$ -ample.

**Remark 3.5.** By [KMM87, Lemma 3-2-5], a map  $f: X \to Z$  is a flipping contraction if and only if it is the contraction of an extremal ray, and f-numerical and f-linear equivalence coincide.

**Termination of Flips Conjecture.** There does not exist an infinite sequence of flips in the flowchart in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Flowchart of the Minimal Model Program

### 3.2 Finite Generation and Flips

The following result gives a connection between finite generation problems and birational geometry, see [KM98, Proposition 3.37] and [KMM87, Proposition 5-1-11].

**Theorem 3.6.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a Q-factorial log canonical pair over a variety W and let  $f: X \to Z$  be a flipping contraction. The flip of f exists if and only if the relative canonical ring

$$R(X/Z, K_X + \Delta) = \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} f_* \mathcal{O}_X(\lfloor n(K_X + \Delta) \rfloor)$$

is a finitely generated  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ -algebra. Moreover, in that case the flip is unique,  $X^+ =$ 

#### 3.2. FINITE GENERATION AND FLIPS

 $\operatorname{Proj}_{Z} R(X/Z, K_X + \Delta), X^+ \text{ is } \mathbb{Q}\text{-factorial and } \rho(X^+/W) = \rho(X/W).$ 

We can consider a weaker version of the Finite Generation Conjecture.

**Conjecture 3.7.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a log smooth projective log canonical pair, where  $K_X + \Delta$  is big. Then the canonical ring  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is a finitely generated  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra.

The following result shows that existence of flips is a consequence of the weaker Finite Generation Conjecture.

**Lemma 3.8.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factorial log canonical pair and let  $f: X \to Z$  be a flipping contraction. Assume Conjecture 3.7. Then the flip of f exists.

Proof. The proof is along the lines of [Fuj07b, Lemma 2.5]. Since the problem is local, we can assume Z is affine. By compactifying X and Z and by resolving singularities, we can further assume that X and Z are projective, X is smooth, and Supp  $\Delta$  is a simple normal crossing divisor. Let A be a general sufficiently ample divisor on Z and set  $\Delta' = \Delta + f^*A$ . Then  $K_X + \Delta'$  is big,  $(X, \Delta')$  is log canonical, and  $K_X + \Delta$  and  $K_X + \Delta'$  are negative on the same curves, so it is enough to prove the existence of the  $(K_X + \Delta')$ -flip. But this follows from Theorem 3.6 since the ring  $R(X, K_X + \Delta')$  is finitely generated by Conjecture 3.7.

In the case of klt singularities, it is enough to prove the weaker version of the finite generation in order to obtain Finite Generation Conjecture, see Lemma 3.11 below. First we recall the following notion. If  $R = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} R_n$  is a graded algebra which is an integral domain and if d is a positive integer, the algebra  $R^{(d)} = \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} R_{dn}$  is called a *truncation* of R. The following basic result, which will be partially generalised in Lemma 5.5(1), says that we can freely pass to truncations when dealing with finite generation issues.

**Lemma 3.9.** Let R be a graded algebra which is an integral domain and let d be a positive integer. Then R is finitely generated if and only if the truncation  $R^{(d)}$  is finitely generated.

*Proof.* Fix a positive integer d. It is easy to see that there is an action of the cyclic group  $\mathbb{Z}_d$  on R such that  $R^{(d)}$  is the ring of invariants of R under this action. Thus

#### 3.3. PL FLIPS

if R is finitely generated, so is  $R^{(d)}$  according to E. Noether's theorem on the finite generation of the ring of invariants by a finite group.

Now assume  $R^{(d)}$  is finitely generated. Each  $f \in R$  is integral over  $R^{(d)}$  since it is a zero of the polynomial  $T^d - f^d \in R^{(d)}[T]$ . Therefore R is finitely generated by the theorem of E. Noether on finiteness of integral closures.

The key result is the following theorem of Fujino and Mori [FM00, Theorem 5.2] which is a consequence of their Canonical Bundle Formula.

**Theorem 3.10.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a proper klt pair with  $\kappa(X, K_X + \Delta) = l \ge 0$ . Then there exist a projective *l*-dimensional klt pair  $(X', \Delta')$  with X' smooth and  $\kappa(X', K_{X'} + \Delta') = l$ , and positive integers d, d' such that

$$R(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(d)} \simeq R(X', K_{X'} + \Delta')^{(d')}.$$

Now we can prove the result promised.

**Lemma 3.11.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a projective klt pair and assume Conjecture 3.7. Then the canonical ring  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated.

Proof. We can assume  $\kappa(X, K_X + \Delta) = l \ge 0$  since the finite generation is trivial otherwise. By Theorem 3.10, there exist a pair  $(X', \Delta')$  with X' smooth and  $K_{X'} + \Delta'$ big, and positive integers d, d' such that  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(d)} \simeq R(X', K_{X'} + \Delta')^{(d')}$ . Let  $f: Y \to X'$  be a log resolution of the pair  $(X', \Delta')$ , and let  $\Gamma = \mathbf{B}(X', \Delta')_Y$ . Let k be a positive integer such that  $k(K_{X'} + \Delta')$  is Cartier. Then  $K_Y + \Gamma$  is big and  $R(X', K_{X'} + \Delta')^{(k)} \simeq R(Y, K_Y + \Gamma)^{(k)}$ , and therefore  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated by Conjecture 3.7 and Lemma 3.9.

### 3.3 Pl Flips

In this section I concentrate on the method that was used to prove the existence of pl flips in [Sh003, HM07, HM08]. Much of the presentation is taken from [HM08].

The following theorem is [BCHM06, Theorem F], and it establishes finite generation of the canonical ring and certain asymptotic properties of adjoint divisors using the full force of the MMP. Granting it in dimension n - 1, we will prove finite generation of certain algebras in dimension n.
**Theorem 3.12.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to a normal affine variety. Let  $(X, \Delta = A + B)$  be a Q-factorial klt pair of dimension n, where A is an ample Q-divisor and  $K_X + \Delta$  is pseudo-effective.

- (1) If  $K_X + \Delta$  is Q-Cartier, then the canonical ring  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated.
- (2) Let  $V \subset \operatorname{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the vector space spanned by the components of B. Then there is a constant  $\delta > 0$  such that if  $B' \in V$ , where  $K_X + A + B'$  is log canonical and  $||B' - B|| < \delta$ , then  $\operatorname{Fix}(K_X + \Delta) \subset \operatorname{Fix}(K_X + A + B')$ .
- (3) Let  $W \subset V$  be the smallest rational affine subspace of  $\mathrm{WDiv}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  containing B. Then there is a constant  $\eta > 0$  and a positive integer r > 0 such that if  $B' \in W$  is any divisor and k is any positive integer such that  $||B'-B|| < \eta$  and  $k(K_X+A+B')/r$  is Cartier, then  $\mathrm{Supp}(\mathrm{Fix}|k(K_X+A+B')|) \subset \mathrm{Fix}(K_X+\Delta)$ .

Let us recall the definition of the main object of this section.

**Definition 3.13.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a Q-factorial dlt pair and  $f: (X, \Delta) \to Z$  a flipping contraction. We say f is a *pre limiting (pl) flipping contraction* if there is an f-negative irreducible component  $S \subset \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$ .

The following result of Shokurov is fundamental in order to apply finite generation techniques. For an accessible proof see [Fuj07a, Theorem 4.2.1].

**Theorem 3.14.** Assume the MMP for  $\mathbb{Q}$ -factorial dlt pairs in dimension n-1. If flips of pl flipping contractions exist in dimension n, then flips of klt flipping contractions exist in dimension n.

Assumption on the MMP in dimension n-1 can be relaxed, and that is a route undertaken in [BCHM06] to complete the proof of finite generation of the canonical ring of klt pairs using a convoluted induction process heavily involving techniques of the MMP.

Therefore, we can concentrate on proving the existence of pl flips. If  $f: (X, \Delta) \to Z$  is a pl flipping contraction, where  $S \subset \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is an *f*-negative component, then for a small positive rational number  $\varepsilon$  the pair  $(X, S + (1 - \varepsilon)(\Delta - S))$  is plt and  $K_X + S + (1 - \varepsilon)(\Delta - S)$  is *f*-negative, so we can assume that  $(X, \Delta)$  is plt and  $\lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible. Since the question of existence of flips is local, we can assume that the base is affine. In particular, we will prove

**Theorem 3.15.** Assume Theorem 3.12 in dimension n - 1. Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a plt pair of dimension n, where  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is a prime divisor, and consider a pl flipping contraction  $f: X \to Z$  with Z affine. Then the algebra  $R(X/Z, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated. In particular, the flip of f exists.

The rest of this section is devoted to proving Theorem 3.15.

**Remark 3.16.** For a Cartier divisor D and a prime Cartier divisor S on a variety X, let  $\sigma_S \in H^0(X, S)$  be a section such that div  $\sigma_S = S$ . From the exact sequence

$$H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D-S)) \xrightarrow{\cdot \sigma_S} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D)) \xrightarrow{\rho_{D,S}} H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_S(D))$$

we denote  $\operatorname{res}_{S} H^{0}(X, \mathcal{O}_{X}(D)) = \operatorname{Im}(\rho_{D,S}).$ 

**Definition 3.17.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a plt pair of dimension n, where  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is a prime divisor, and let  $f: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism with Z affine. The *restricted algebra* of  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is

$$R_S(X, K_X + \Delta) = \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} \operatorname{res}_S H^0(X, \lfloor n(K_X + \Delta) \rfloor).$$

The idea from the proof of the following result will serve as a model in the proof given in Section 6.2.

**Lemma 3.18.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a plt pair of dimension n, where  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is a prime divisor, and let  $f: X \to Z$  be a pl flipping contraction with Z affine. Then  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated if and only if  $R_S(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated.

*Proof.* We will concentrate on sufficiency, since necessity is obvious.

By Remark 3.5 numerical and linear equivalence over Z coincide. Since  $\rho(X/Z) = 1$ , and both S and  $K_X + \Delta$  are f-negative, there exists a positive rational number r such that  $S \sim_{\mathbb{Q},f} r(K_X + \Delta)$ . By considering open subvarieties of Z we can assume that  $S - r(K_X + \Delta)$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -linearly equivalent to a pullback of a principal divisor.

Therefore  $S \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} r(K_X + \Delta)$ , and since then R(X, S) and  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  have isomorphic truncations, it is enough to prove that R(X, S) is finitely generated by Lemma 3.9. Since a truncation of  $\operatorname{res}_S R(X, S)$  is isomorphic to a truncation of  $R_S(X, K_X + \Delta)$ , we have that  $\operatorname{res}_S R(X, S)$  is finitely generated. If  $\sigma_S \in H^0(X, S)$  is a section such that div  $\sigma_S = S$  and  $\mathcal{H}$  is a finite set of generators of the finite dimensional vector space  $\bigoplus_{i=1}^d \operatorname{res}_S H^0(X, iS)$ , for some d, such that the set  $\{s_{|S} : s \in \mathcal{H}\}$  generates  $\operatorname{res}_S R(X, S)$ , it is easy to see that  $\mathcal{H} \cup \{\sigma_S\}$  is a set of generators of R(X, S), since  $\ker(\rho_{kS,S}) = H^0(X, (k-1)S) \cdot \sigma_S$  for all k, in the notation of Remark 3.16.

The following is the Hacon-M<sup>c</sup>Kernan extension theorem [HM08, Theorem 6.3].

**Theorem 3.19.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to an affine variety Z, where  $(X, \Delta = S + A + B)$  is a plt pair,  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible, (X, S) is log smooth, A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $(S, \Omega + A_{|S})$  is canonical, where  $\Omega = (\Delta - S)_{|S}$ . Assume  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta)$ , and let

$$F = \liminf_{m \to \infty} \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_X + \Delta)|_S.$$

If  $\varepsilon > 0$  is any rational number such that  $\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta) + A$  is ample, and if  $\Phi$  is any  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor on S and k > 0 is any integer such that both  $k\Delta$  and  $k\Phi$  are Cartier and  $\Omega \wedge (1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{k})F \leq \Phi \leq \Omega$ , then

$$|k(K_S + \Omega - \Phi)| + k\Phi \subset |k(K_X + \Delta)|_S.$$

The next result is a crucial application of the extension of sections, and it will also be used in Chapter 6.

**Theorem 3.20.** Assume Theorem 3.12 in dimension n - 1. Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to an affine variety, and let  $(X, \Delta = S + A + B)$  be a plt pair of dimension  $n, S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible, (X, S) is log smooth, A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor, B is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $(S, \Omega + A_{|S})$  is canonical, where  $\Omega = (\Delta - S)_{|S}$ . Assume  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta)$ , and let

$$F = \liminf_{m \to \infty} \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_X + \Delta)|_S.$$

3.3. PL FLIPS

Then  $\Theta = \Omega - \Omega \wedge F$  is rational. In particular, if both  $k\Delta$  and  $k\Theta$  are Cartier then

$$|k(K_S + \Theta)| + k(\Omega - \Theta) = |k(K_X + \Delta)|_S,$$

and

$$R_S(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(k)} \simeq R(S, K_S + \Theta)^{(k)}.$$

Proof. Suppose that  $\Theta$  is not rational and let  $V \subset \text{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the vector space spanned by the components of  $\Theta - A_{|S}$ . Then there is a constant  $\delta > 0$  such that if  $\Phi \in V$  is effective and  $\|\Phi + A_{|S} - \Theta\| < \delta$ , then  $\Phi + A_{|S}$  has the same support as  $\Theta$  and  $\operatorname{Fix}(K_S + \Theta) \subset \operatorname{Fix}(K_S + \Phi + A_{|S})$  by Theorem 3.12(2). Pick  $l \gg 0$  so that  $l(K_X + \Delta)$  is Cartier,  $\Theta_l = \Omega - \Omega \wedge F_l \in V$  and  $\|\Theta_l - \Theta\| < \delta$ . Then

$$|l(K_X + \Delta)|_S \subset |l(K_S + \Theta_l)| + l(\Omega \wedge F_l),$$

hence Fix  $|l(K_S + \Theta_l)|$  does not contain any components of  $\Theta_l$ . It follows that no component of  $\Theta$  is in  $\mathbf{B}(K_S + \Theta)$ .

Let  $W \subset V$  be the smallest rational affine space which contains  $\Theta - A_{|S}$ . By Theorem 3.12(3), take a positive integer r > 0 and a positive constant  $\eta > 0$  such that if  $\Phi \in W$ ,  $k(\Phi + A_{|S})/r$  is Cartier and  $\|\Phi + A_{|S} - \Theta\| < \eta$ , then Supp(Fix  $|k(K_S + \Phi + A_{|S})|) \subset \mathbf{Fix}(K_S + \Theta)$ .

Pick a rational number  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta) + A$  is ample, and let f be the smallest non-zero coefficient of F. By Lemma 2.26, we may find an effective divisor  $\Phi \in W$ , a prime divisor G on S and a positive integer k such that both  $k(\Phi + A_{|S})/r$ and  $k\Delta/r$  are Cartier,  $\|\Phi + A_{|S} - \Theta\| < \min(\delta, \eta, f\varepsilon/k)$ , and  $\operatorname{mult}_G \Phi > \operatorname{mult}_G \Theta$ . Then it is easy to check that  $\Omega \wedge (1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{k})F \leq \Omega - \Phi$ , so Theorem 3.19 implies that

$$|k(K_S + \Phi)| + k(\Omega - \Phi) \subset |k(K_X + \Delta)|_S.$$

Since  $\operatorname{mult}_G \Phi > \operatorname{mult}_G \Theta$ , we have that G is a component of Fix  $|k(K_S + \Phi)|$ , and therefore a component of  $\operatorname{Fix}(K_S + \Theta)$  because  $\|\Phi - \Theta\| < \eta$ , a contradiction.

Thus  $\Theta$  is rational, and we are done by Theorem 3.19.

**Corollary 3.21.** Assume Theorem 3.12 in dimension n - 1. Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to an affine variety Z, where  $(X, \Delta = S + A + B)$  is a plt pair

#### 3.3. PL FLIPS

of dimension  $n, S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible with  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta), (X, S)$  is log smooth, A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and B is a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor.

Then there exist a birational morphism  $g: T \to S$ , a positive integer l and a klt pair  $(T, \Theta)$  such that  $K_T + \Theta$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -Cartier and

$$R_S(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(l)} \simeq R(T, K_T + \Theta)^{(l)}.$$

Proof. By Lemma 2.7, there is a log resolution  $f: Y \to X$  such that the components of  $\Gamma' - T$  are disjoint, where  $T = f_*^{-1}S$  and  $\Gamma' = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y$ . In particular, the pair  $(T, (\Gamma' - T)_{|T})$  is terminal and note that  $T \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_Y + \Gamma')$  as  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta)$ .

Since A is general, we have  $f^*A = f_*^{-1}A$ . Let H be a small effective f-exceptional  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor such that  $f^*A - H$  is ample and  $(Y, \Gamma' + H)$  is plt. Let  $C \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} f^*A - H$  be a general ample divisor, and set  $\Gamma = \Gamma' - f^*A + H + C$  and  $\Psi = (\Gamma - T)_{|T}$ . Observe that  $\Gamma \geq 0, \Gamma \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} \Gamma'$  and the pair  $(Y, \Gamma)$  is plt. Then for any k sufficiently divisible we have  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(k)} \simeq R(Y, K_Y + \Gamma)^{(k)}$  and  $R_S(X, K_X + \Delta)^{(k)} \simeq R_T(Y, K_Y + \Gamma)^{(k)}$ . Since  $(T, \Psi + C_{|T})$  is terminal, we can apply Theorem 3.20 to  $(Y, \Gamma)$ .

Finally we have:

Proof of Theorem 3.15. We may assume that Z is affine and it suffices to prove that the restricted algebra is finitely generated by Lemma 3.18. Since S is mobile and  $\Delta - S$  is big over Z, we can write  $\Delta - S \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} A + B$ , where A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor,  $B \geq 0$  and  $S \not\subset \text{Supp } B$ . Set  $\Delta' = S + (1 - \varepsilon)(\Delta - S) + \varepsilon A + \varepsilon B$  for a sufficiently small positive rational number  $\varepsilon$ . Then the pair  $(X, \Delta')$  is plt and  $K_X + \Delta' \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} K_X + \Delta$ , so we may replace  $\Delta$  by  $\Delta'$  by Lemma 3.9. Therefore we can assume that  $\Delta = S + A + B$ , where A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $B \geq 0$ , and the result follows from Corollary 3.21 and Theorem 3.12.

## Chapter 4

# **Convex Geometry**

In this chapter I build techniques in order to prove that superlinear functions satisfying suitable conditions are piecewise linear. I exhibit general properties of such maps, concentrating on the central role of Lipschitz continuity. The results obtained below will be used in Chapters 5 and 6. I use without explicit mention basic properties of closed cones, see [Deb01, Section 6.3].

## 4.1 Functions on Monoids and Cones

Firstly we recall a definition.

**Definition 4.1.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a cone in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $\|\cdot\|$  be any norm on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . A function  $f: \mathcal{C} \to \mathbb{R}$  is *locally Lipschitz* if for every point  $x \in \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}$  there are a closed ball  $B_x \subset \mathcal{C}$  centred at x and a constant  $\lambda_x$  such that  $|f(y) - f(z)| \leq \lambda_x ||y - z||$  for all  $y, z \in B_x$ .

Every locally Lipschitz function is continuous on int C. Therefore if a function is locally Lipschitz, we say it is *locally Lipschitz continuous*. The next result can be found in [HUL93].

**Proposition 4.2.** Let C be a cone in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and let  $f: C \to \mathbb{R}$  be a concave function. Then f is locally Lipschitz continuous on the topological interior of C with respect to any norm  $\|\cdot\|$  on  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

In particular, let C be a rational polyhedral cone and assume a function  $g: C_{\mathbb{Q}} \to \mathbb{Q}$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -superadditive. Then g extends to a unique superlinear function on C.

#### 4.1. Functions on Monoids and Cones

Proof. Since f is locally Lipschitz if and only if -f is locally Lipschitz, we can assume f is convex. Fix  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}$ , and let  $\Delta = \{(y_1, \ldots, y_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ : \sum y_i \leq 1\}$ . It is easy to check that translations of the domain do not affect the result, so we may assume  $x \in \operatorname{int} \Delta \subset \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}$ .

Firstly let us prove that f is bounded above on  $\Delta$ . Let  $\{e_i\}$  be the standard basis in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $y = (y_1, \ldots, y_n) \in \Delta$  and let  $y_0 = 1 - \sum y_i \ge 0$ . Then

$$f(y) = f\left(\sum y_i e_i + y_0 \cdot 0\right) \le \sum y_i f(e_i) + y_0 f(0)$$
  
$$\le \max\{f(0), f(e_1), \dots, f(e_n)\} =: M.$$

For each  $\gamma > 0$  denote  $B_x(\gamma) = \{z \in \mathbb{R}^n : ||z - x|| \leq \gamma\}$ . Choose  $\delta$  such that  $B_x(2\delta) \subset \operatorname{int} \Delta$ . Again by translating the domain and composing f with a linear function we may assume that x = 0 and f(0) = 0. Then for all  $y \in B_0(2\delta)$  we have

$$-f(y) = -f(y) + 2f(0) \le -f(y) + f(y) + f(-y) = f(-y) \le M,$$

so  $|f| \leq M$  on  $B_0(2\delta)$ .

Fix  $u, v \in B_0(\delta)$ . Set  $\alpha = ||v - u||/\delta$  and  $w = v + \alpha^{-1}(v - u) \in B_0(2\delta)$  so that  $v = \frac{\alpha}{\alpha+1}w + \frac{1}{\alpha+1}u$ . Then convexity of f gives

$$f(v) - f(u) \le \frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1} f(w) + \frac{1}{\alpha + 1} f(u) - f(u)$$
$$= \frac{\alpha}{\alpha + 1} (f(w) - f(u)) \le 2M\alpha = \frac{2M}{\delta} ||v - u||.$$

Similarly  $f(u) - f(v) \le 2M ||u - v|| / \delta$ , giving

$$|f(v) - f(u)| \le L ||v - u||$$

for all  $u, v \in B_0(\delta)$  and  $L = 2M/\delta$ .

For the second claim, it is enough to apply the proof of the first part of the lemma with respect to the sup-norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$ ; observe that  $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$  takes values in  $\mathbb{Q}$  on  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbb{Q}}$ . Applied to the interior of  $\mathcal{C}$  and to the relative interiors of the faces of  $\mathcal{C}$  shows g is locally Lipschitz, and therefore extends to a unique superlinear function on the whole  $\mathcal{C}$ .

I will use the following result, classically referred to as Gordan's lemma, often without explicit mention.

**Lemma 4.3.** Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $C \subset \mathbb{R}^r$  be a rational polyhedral cone. Then the monoid  $S \cap C$  is finitely generated.

*Proof.* Assume first that dim  $\mathcal{C} = r$ . Let  $\ell_1, \ldots, \ell_m$  be linear functions on  $\mathbb{R}^r$  with integral coefficients such that  $\mathcal{C} = \bigcap_{i=1}^m \{z \in \mathbb{R}^r : \ell_i(z) \ge 0\}$  and define  $\mathcal{S}_0 = \mathcal{S}$  and  $\mathcal{S}_i = \mathcal{S}_{i-1} \cap \{z \in \mathbb{R}^r : \ell_i(z) \ge 0\}$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, m$ ; observe that  $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{C} = \mathcal{S}_m$ . Assuming by induction that  $\mathcal{S}_{i-1}$  is finitely generated, by [Swa92, Theorem 4.4] we have that  $\mathcal{S}_i$  is finitely generated.

Now assume dim  $\mathcal{C} < r$  and let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a rational hyperplane containing  $\mathcal{C}$ . Let  $\ell$  be the linear function with rational coefficients such that  $\mathcal{H} = \ker(\ell)$ . From the first part of the proof applied to the functions  $\ell$  and  $-\ell$  we have that the monoid  $\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{H}$  is finitely generated. Now we proceed by descending induction on r.

The following simple lemmas will turn out to be indispensable and they show that in the context of our assumptions it is enough to check additivity (respectively linearity) of the map at one point only.

**Lemma 4.4.** Let  $S = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}e_i$  be a monoid and let  $f: S \to G$  be a superadditive map to a monoid G. Assume that there is a point  $s_0 = \sum s_i e_i \in S$  with all  $s_i > 0$ such that  $f(s_0) = \sum s_i f(e_i)$  and that  $f(\kappa s_0) = \kappa f(s_0)$  for every positive integer  $\kappa$ . Then the map f is additive.

*Proof.* For  $p = \sum p_i e_i \in S$ , let  $\kappa_0$  be a big enough positive integer such that  $\kappa_0 s_i \ge p_i$  for all *i*. Then we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \kappa_0 s_i f(e_i) = \kappa_0 f(s_0) = f(\kappa_0 s_0) \ge f(p) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} f((\kappa_0 s_i - p_i)e_i)$$
$$\ge \sum_{i=1}^{n} f(p_i e_i) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} f((\kappa_0 s_i - p_i)e_i)$$
$$\ge \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_i f(e_i) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\kappa_0 s_i - p_i)f(e_i) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \kappa_0 s_i f(e_i).$$

Therefore all inequalities are equalities and  $f(p) = \sum p_i f(e_i)$ .

Analogously we can prove a continuous counterpart of the previous result.

**Lemma 4.5.** Let  $C = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{R}_{+}e_i$  be a cone in  $\mathbb{R}^r$  and let  $f : C \to V$  be a superlinear map to a cone V. Assume that there is a point  $s_0 = \sum s_i e_i \in C$  with all  $s_i > 0$  such that  $f(s_0) = \sum s_i f(e_i)$ . Then the map f is linear.

### 4.2 Forcing Diophantine Approximation

In this section I will prove the following.

**Theorem 4.6.** Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $f: S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a superlinear map. Assume that there is a real number c > 0 such that for every  $s_1, s_2 \in S$ , either  $f(s_1 + s_2) = f(s_1) + f(s_2)$  or  $f(s_1 + s_2) \ge f(s_1) + f(s_2) + c$ . Let C be a rational polyhedral cone in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Then  $f_{|C}$  is rationally piecewise linear.

**Corollary 4.7.** Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $f: S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a superlinear map such that  $f(S) \subset \mathbb{Z}$ . Let C be a rational polyhedral cone in  $\operatorname{int} S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Then  $f_{|C}$  is rationally piecewise linear.

**Remark 4.8.** In Theorem 4.6 and Corollary 4.7, instead of  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  we can assume that  $S \subset \mathbb{Q}^r$  and that  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$  is strongly convex.

**Example 4.9.** The condition  $f(\mathcal{S}) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  in Corollary 4.7 is crucial. Let  $\mathcal{S} = \mathbb{N}(0, 1) + \mathbb{N}(1, 2) \subset \mathbb{R}^2$  and let  $f: [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}$  be a function given by  $f(x) = -x^2 + 2x + 1$ . Let  $x_n = (\frac{1}{n}, f(\frac{1}{n}))$  for positive integers n, set  $\mathcal{C}_n = \mathbb{R}_+ x_n + \mathbb{R}_+ x_{n+1}$  and define  $g(\alpha x_n + \beta x_{n+1}) = \alpha f(\frac{1}{n}) + \beta f(\frac{1}{n+1})$  for  $\alpha, \beta \geq 0$ . We obviously have  $g(\mathcal{S}) \subset \mathbb{Q}$  and that g is superlinear and continuous, but it is not PL on the cone  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

The first step in the proof of Theorem 4.6 is the following.

**Lemma 4.10.** Let  $S = \mathbb{N}^{r+1}$  and let  $f: S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a superlinear map. Assume that there is a real number c > 0 such that for every  $s_1, s_2 \in S$ , either  $f(s_1 + s_2) =$  $f(s_1) + f(s_2)$  or  $f(s_1 + s_2) \ge f(s_1) + f(s_2) + c$ . Let  $x = (1, x_1, \ldots, x_r) \in \operatorname{int} S_{\mathbb{R}}$  and let R be a ray in  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$  not containing x.

Then there exists a ray  $R' \subset \mathbb{R}_+ x + R$  not containing x such that the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+ x + R'}$  is linear.

#### 4.2. FORCING DIOPHANTINE APPROXIMATION

#### *Proof.* By induction, I assume Theorem 4.6 when dim $S_{\mathbb{R}} = r$ .

The proof consists of three parts. In Steps 2-8 I assume the components of x are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . In Step 9 I assume that x is a rational point while the remaining case when x is a non-rational point which belongs to a rational hyperplane is settled in Step 10.

Step 1: Let H be any 2-plane not contained in a rational hyperplane. Points of the form  $(1, z_1, \ldots, z_r)$ , where  $1, z_1, \ldots, z_r$  are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ , are dense on the line  $L = H \cap (z_0 = 1)$ . Otherwise there would exist an open neighbourhood U on L such that for each point  $z \in U$  there is a rational hyperplane  $H_z \supset \mathbb{R}z$ . But the set of rational hyperplanes is countable.

On the other hand, fix a rational point  $t \in \mathbb{R}^{r+1} \setminus H$  and observe rational hyperplanes containing  $\mathbb{R}_+ t$ . I claim that the set of points which are intersections of those hyperplanes and the line L are dense on L. To see this, let  $y = (1, y_1, \ldots, y_r)$  be a point in H and let  $\mathcal{A} = (\alpha_0 z_0 + \cdots + \alpha_r z_r = 0)$  be any hyperplane containing y and t. H is given as a solution of a system of r-1 linear equations in  $z_0, \ldots, z_r$ , thus y is a solution of a system of r linear equations and the components of y are linear functions in  $\alpha_0, \ldots, \alpha_r$ , where  $\alpha_i$  are linearly dependent over  $\mathbb{Q}$  (since  $t \in \mathcal{A}$ ). Therefore, without loss of generality, wiggling  $\alpha_i$  for i < r we can obtain a point  $y' \in L$  arbitrarily close to y which belongs to a rational hyperplane  $\mathcal{A}' = (\alpha'_0 z_0 + \cdots + \alpha'_r z_r = 0)$ containing t. Furthermore, if H contains a rational point  $t_0$ , then y' cannot belong to a rational plane  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  of dimension < n-1 since otherwise H would be contained in a rational hyperplane generated by  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  and  $t_0$ .

Step 2: In Steps 2-8 I assume that the real numbers  $1, x_1, \ldots, x_r$  are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

By Theorem 2.32, there are infinitely many positive integers q such that

$$\|qx_i\| < q^{-1/r} \tag{4.1}$$

for all *i*. Fix such a *q* big enough so that the ball of radius 1/q centred at *x* is contained in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$  and so that  $q^{1/r} > r$ , and in particular  $\sum ||qx_i|| < 1$ . Let  $p_i$  be positive integers with  $|qx_i - p_i| < q^{-1/r}$ .

Let

$$\widehat{p}_i = \begin{cases} \lfloor qx_i \rfloor & \text{if } p_i = \lceil qx_i \rceil \\ \lceil qx_i \rceil & \text{if } p_i = \lfloor qx_i \rfloor. \end{cases}$$

Let  $e_0, e_1, \ldots, e_r$  be the standard basis of  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$ . Set

$$u_0 = qe_0 + \sum p_i e_i$$
 and  $u_i = qe_0 + \sum_{j \neq i} p_j e_j + \widehat{p}_i e_j$ 

for  $i = 1, \ldots, r$ . From (4.1) we have

$$||x - u_0/q||_{\infty} < q^{-1 - 1/r}.$$
(4.2)

It is easy to see that  $u_0, \ldots, u_r$  are linearly independent and that

$$\left(1 - \sum \|qx_i\|\right)u_0 + \sum \|qx_i\|u_i = qx.$$
(4.3)

Assume that for every open cone U containing x the map  $f_{|U}$  is not linear. Then in Steps 3-7 I will prove that for all  $q \gg 0$  satisfying (4.1) we have

$$f(x) = \left(1 - \sum \|qx_i\|\right) f(u_0/q) + \sum \|qx_i\| f(u_i/q) + e_q,$$
(4.4)

where  $e_q \ge c(1 - \sum ||qx_i||)/q$ . I will then derive a contradiction in Step 8.

Step 3: Let  $\mathcal{K} = \sum_{i\geq 0} \mathbb{R}_+ u_i$  and  $\mathcal{K}_i = \mathbb{R}_+ x + \sum_{j\neq i} \mathbb{R}_+ u_j$  for  $i = 0, \ldots, r$ ; observe that  $\mathcal{K} = \bigcup_{i\geq 0} \mathcal{K}_i$ . Define the sequences  $v_n \in \mathbb{N}^{r+1}$  and  $j_n \in \mathbb{N}$  as follows: set  $v_0 = \sum_{i\geq 0} u_i$ . If  $v_n$  is defined then, since the components of x are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ , there is a unique  $j_n \in \{0, \ldots, r\}$  such that  $v_n$  belongs to the *interior* of  $\mathcal{K}_{j_n}$ . Set  $v_{n+1} = v_n + u_{j_n}$ . Define the sequence of non-negative real numbers  $e_n$  by

$$f(v_{n+1}) = f(v_n) + f(u_{j_n}) + e_n.$$

Step 4: In this step I assume that for all  $n \ge n_0$  with  $j_n = 0$  we have  $e_n \ge c$ . Then we have

$$f(v_n) = \sum_{i=0}^r \alpha_i^{(n)} f(u_i) + e^{(n)}, \qquad (4.5)$$

where  $\alpha_i^{(n)} \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $e^{(n)} \ge c(\alpha_0^{(n)} - n_0)$ . Observe that  $v_n = \sum_{i=0}^r \alpha_i^{(n)} u_i$ , and therefore from Lemma 4.11 we have

$$qx = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{v_n}{n} = \sum_{i=0}^r \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\alpha_i^{(n)}}{n} u_i.$$

Since  $u_i$  are linearly independent, from (4.3) we obtain

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\alpha_0^{(n)}}{n} = 1 - \sum \|qx_i\|$$

and

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\alpha_i^{(n)}}{n} = \|qx_i\| \quad \text{for} \quad i > 0.$$

Dividing (4.5) by n, taking a limit when  $n \to \infty$  and using continuity of f and Lemma 4.11 we obtain

$$f(qx) = \left(1 - \sum ||qx_i||\right) f(u_0) + \sum ||qx_i|| f(u_i) + \hat{e}_q,$$

where  $\hat{e}_q \ge c(1 - \sum ||qx_i||)$ . Dividing now by q we get (4.4).

Step 5: In Steps 5-7 I assume there are infinitely many n with  $j_n = 0$  and  $e_n = 0$ . Then by Lemma 4.5 the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+v_n+\mathbb{R}_+u_0}$  is linear for each such n (observe that when r = 1 this finishes the proof since then  $x \in int(\mathbb{R}_+v_n + \mathbb{R}_+u_0))$ ). But then we have

$$f(v_n/n + u_0) = f(v_n/n) + f(u_0)$$

so letting  $n \to \infty$  and using Lemma 4.11 we get

$$f(qx + u_0) = f(qx) + f(u_0),$$

thus the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+x+\mathbb{R}_+u_0}$  is linear by Lemma 4.5.

Let us first prove that there is an (r+1)-dimensional polyhedral cone  $C_{r+1}$  such that  $\mathbb{R}_+x + \mathbb{R}_+u_0 \subset C_{r+1}$ ,  $(\mathbb{R}_+x + \mathbb{R}_+u_0) \cap \operatorname{int} C_{r+1} \neq \emptyset$  and  $f_{|C_{r+1}}$  is linear. Let  $t \in \operatorname{int} S_{\mathbb{R}} \setminus (\mathbb{R}x + \mathbb{R}u_0)$  be a rational point. By Step 1 there is a rational hyperplane

 $\mathcal{H} \ni t$  such that there is a nonzero  $w \in \mathcal{H} \cap \operatorname{relint}(\mathbb{R}_+ x + \mathbb{R}_+ u_0)$ , and there does not exist a rational plane of dimension < n - 1 containing w. By Theorem 4.6 applied to  $\mathcal{H} \cap \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  there is an r-dimensional cone  $\mathcal{C}_r = \sum_{i=1}^r \mathbb{R}_+ h_i \subset \mathcal{H} \cap \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $w \in \operatorname{relint} \mathcal{C}_r$  and  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_r|}$  is linear. Set  $\mathcal{C}_{r+1} = \mathcal{C}_r + \mathbb{R}_+ x + \mathbb{R}_+ u_0$ . Now if  $w = \sum \mu_i h_i$ with all  $\mu_i > 0$ , since f is linear on  $\mathcal{C}_r$  we have

$$f(x + u_0 + \sum \mu_i h_i) = f(x + u_0 + w)$$
  
=  $f(x) + f(u_0) + f(w) = f(x) + f(u_0) + \sum \mu_i f(h_i),$ 

so the map  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{r+1}}$  is linear by Lemma 4.5.

Step 6: Let  $\mathcal{C} = \mathbb{R}_+ g_1 + \cdots + \mathbb{R}_+ g_m$  be any (r+1)-dimensional polyhedral cone containing x such that  $f_{|\mathcal{C}}$  is linear and let  $\ell$  be the linear extension of  $f_{|\mathcal{C}}$  to  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$ . Assume that for a point  $h \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  we have  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+h} = \ell|_{\mathbb{R}_+h}$ . There are real numbers  $\lambda_i$ such that

$$h = \sum_{i} \lambda_{i} g_{i}$$

Then setting  $e := \sum (1 + |\lambda_i|)g_i + h = \sum (1 + |\lambda_i| + \lambda_i)g_i \in \mathcal{C}$  we have

$$f(e) = \ell \Big( \sum (1 + |\lambda_i| + \lambda_i) g_i \Big) = \sum (1 + |\lambda_i| + \lambda_i) \ell(g_i) \\ = \sum (1 + |\lambda_i|) \ell(g_i) + \ell(h) = \sum (1 + |\lambda_i|) f(g_i) + f(h),$$

so f is linear on the cone  $\mathcal{C} + \mathbb{R}_+ h$  by Lemma 4.5. Therefore the set  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}} = \{z \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : f(z) = \ell(z)\}$  is an (r+1)-dimensional closed cone.

Step 7: Since f is not linear in any open neighbourhood of x we have  $x \notin \operatorname{int} \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$ . Therefore there is a tangent hyperplane T to  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  containing x. Let  $W_1$  and  $W_2$  be the half-spaces such that  $W_1 \cap W_2 = T$ ,  $W_1 \cup W_2 = \mathbb{R}^{r+1}$  and  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}} \subset W_1$ . Since  $(\mathbb{R}_+ x + \mathbb{R}_+ u_0) \cap \operatorname{int} \widehat{\mathcal{C}} \neq \emptyset$  we must have  $(\mathbb{R} x + \mathbb{R} u_0) \cap W_2 \neq \emptyset$ .

By Step 1 applied to the 2-plane  $\mathbb{R}x + \mathbb{R}u_0$ , for every non-negative  $\varepsilon < q^{-1-1/r} - \max\{\|qx_i\|/q\}$  let

$$x_{\varepsilon} = (1, x_{\varepsilon,1}, \dots, x_{\varepsilon,r}) \in (\mathbb{R}x + \mathbb{R}u_0) \cap W_2$$

be such that  $0 < ||x - x_{\varepsilon}||_{\infty} \le \varepsilon$  and the components of  $x_{\varepsilon}$  are linearly independent

over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . The map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}+u_0+\mathbb{R}+x_{\varepsilon}}$  is not linear since otherwise we would have  $f(x_{\varepsilon}) = \ell(x_{\varepsilon})$ . Observe that  $|qx_{\varepsilon,i} - p_i| < q^{-1/r}$  for every *i*. Then as in Step 4 we have

$$f(qx_{\varepsilon}) = \left(1 - \sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\|\right) f(u_0) + \sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\| f(u_i) + \widehat{e}_q,$$

where  $\hat{e}_q \geq c(1 - \sum ||qx_{\varepsilon,i}||)$ . Finally dividing by q and letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$  we obtain (4.4).

Step 8: Therefore for all  $q \gg 0$  satisfying (4.1) we have (4.4). Then since f is locally Lipschitz around x there is a constant L > 0 such that

$$c(q^{1/r} - r)q^{-1-1/r} < c\left(1 - \sum ||qx_i||\right)/q \le e_q$$
  
=  $f(x) - \left(1 - \sum ||qx_i||\right)f(u_0/q) - \sum ||qx_i||f(u_i/q)|$   
=  $(f(x) - f(u_0/q)) + \sum ||qx_i||(f(u_0/q) - f(u_i/q))|$   
 $\le L||x - u_0/q||_{\infty} + \sum ||qx_i||L||u_0/q - u_i/q||_{\infty}$   
 $< Lq^{-1-1/r} + \sum_{i=1}^r q^{-1/r}Lq^{-1} = L(r+1)q^{-1-1/r},$ 

where I used (4.1) and (4.2). Hence  $L > \frac{c}{r+1}(q^{1/r} - r)$  for  $q \gg 0$ , a contradiction.

Thus if  $1, x_1, \ldots, x_r$  are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$  then there is an open cone containing x where f is linear, so the lemma follows. In particular there are linearly independent rational rays  $R_1, \ldots, R_{r+1} \subset \operatorname{int} S_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $R \subset \operatorname{int}(R_1 + \cdots + R_{r+1})$ and the map  $f|_{R_1 + \cdots + R_{r+1}}$  is linear.

Step 9: Assume now that x is a rational point. By induction I assume there does not exist a rational hyperplane containing  $\mathbb{R}_+ x$  and R. By clearing denominators I can assume  $x = (\kappa, x_1, \ldots, x_r)$  where  $\kappa, x_i \in \mathbb{N}$ .

Fix q big enough so that the ball of radius 1/q centred at x is contained in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ and so that  $q^{1/r} > r$ . Fix a positive  $\varepsilon < q^{-1-1/r}$ . By Step 1 there is a point

$$x_{\varepsilon} = (\kappa, x_{\varepsilon,1}, \dots, x_{\varepsilon,r}) \in \mathbb{R}_+ x + R$$

such that  $||x - x_{\varepsilon}||_{\infty} \leq \varepsilon$  and the components of  $x_{\varepsilon}$  are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

Set  $u_0 = qx$ , define integers  $p_i$  and  $\hat{p}_i$  with respect to  $x_{\varepsilon}$  as in Step 2 and set

$$u_i = q\kappa e_0 + \sum_{j \neq i} p_j e_j + \hat{p}_i e_i$$

for  $i = 1, \ldots, r$ . Then  $u_0, \ldots, u_r$  are linearly independent and we have

$$\left(1-\sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\|\right)u_0 + \sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\|u_i = qx_{\varepsilon}$$

With respect to  $x_{\varepsilon}$  define the sequences  $v_n \in \mathbb{N}^{r+1}$  and  $(j_n, e_n) \in \mathbb{N} \times \mathbb{R}_+$  as in Step 3. Assume that for all  $n \ge n_0$  with  $j_n = 0$  we have  $e_n \ge c$ . Then as in Step 4 we obtain

$$f(qx_{\varepsilon}) = \left(1 - \sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\|\right) f(u_0) + \sum \|qx_{\varepsilon,i}\| f(u_i) + \widehat{e}_q, \tag{4.6}$$

where  $\hat{e}_q \geq c(1 - \sum ||qx_{\varepsilon,i}||)$ . If (4.6) stands for every  $\varepsilon < q^{-1-1/r}$  then dividing (4.6) by q and letting  $\varepsilon \to 0$  we get

$$f(x) = f(x) + e_q$$

where  $e_q \ge c/q$ , a contradiction. Therefore there is a positive  $\varepsilon < q^{-1-1/r}$  such that there are infinitely many n with  $j_n = 0$  and  $e_n = 0$ . But then as in Step 5 we have that the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+x+\mathbb{R}_+x_{\varepsilon}}$  is linear and we are done.

Step 10: Assume finally that x is a non-rational point contained in a rational hyperplane; let H be a rational plane of the smallest dimension containing x and set  $k = \dim H$ . Let  $R = \mathbb{R}_+ v$ .

By Theorem 4.6 there is a rational cone  $\mathcal{C} = \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{R}_{+} g_i \subset H$  with  $g_i$  being rational points such that  $f_{|\mathcal{C}}$  is linear and  $x \in \operatorname{relint} \mathcal{C}$ , or equivalently  $x = \sum \lambda_i g_i$ with all  $\lambda_i > 0$ . Take a rational point  $y = \sum_{i=1}^{k} g_i$ . Then by Step 9 there is a point  $x' = \alpha y + \beta v$  with  $\alpha, \beta > 0$  such that the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_{+}y + \mathbb{R}_{+}x'}$  is linear. Now we have

$$f\left(\sum g_i + x'\right) = f(y + x') = f(y) + f(x') = \sum f(g_i) + f(x'),$$

so the map  $f|_{\mathcal{C}+\mathbb{R}_+x'}$  is linear by Lemma 4.5. Taking  $\mu = \max_i \{\frac{\alpha}{\lambda_i\beta}\}$  and setting

 $\hat{v} = \mu x + v \in \operatorname{relint}(\mathbb{R}_+ x + R)$ , it is easy to check that

$$\hat{v} = \sum (\mu \lambda_i - \frac{\alpha}{\beta})g_i + \frac{1}{\beta}x' \in \mathcal{C} + \mathbb{R}_+ x',$$

so the map  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+x+\mathbb{R}_+\hat{v}}$  is linear.

Lemma 4.11. Assume the notation from Lemma 4.10. Then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{v_n}{n} = qx.$$

*Proof.* I work with the standard scalar product  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$  and the induced Euclidean norm  $\|\cdot\|$ ; denote  $w_n = \frac{v_n}{n+r+1}$ . It is enough to prove  $\lim_{n\to\infty} w_n = qx$ . By restricting to the hyperplane  $(z_0 = q)$  in  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$  I assume the ambient space is  $\mathbb{R}^r$ .



Step 1: Let  $\sigma$  denote the simplex with vertices  $u_0, \ldots, u_r$  and let  $d = \sqrt{2}$  be the diameter of  $\sigma$ . For each *i*, let  $\sigma_i$  be the simplex with vertices qx and  $u_j$  for  $j \neq i$ . The points  $w_n$  belong to  $\sigma$  and

$$w_{n+1} = \frac{1}{n+r+2} \big( (n+r+1)w_n + u_{j_n} \big),$$

so we immediately get

$$||w_n - w_{n+1}|| \le \frac{d}{n+r+2}.$$
(4.7)

For  $\alpha = 1, \ldots, \binom{r+1}{2}$  let  $H_{\alpha}$  be all hyperplanes containing the faces of the simplices  $\sigma_i$  which contain qx.

Step 2: Let us prove that for each  $\alpha$  and for each n,

$$\operatorname{dist}\{w_{n+1}, H_{\alpha}\} < \operatorname{dist}\{w_n, H_{\alpha}\}$$

$$(4.8)$$

if the segment  $[w_n, w_{n+1}]$  does not intersect  $H_{\alpha}$ , and otherwise

dist
$$\{w_{n+1}, H_{\alpha}\} < \frac{d}{n+r+2}.$$
 (4.9)

To this end, if  $H_{\alpha}$  contains  $u_{j_n}$ , then obviously dist $\{w_{n+1}, H_{\alpha}\} < \text{dist}\{w_n, H_{\alpha}\}$ . If  $H_{\alpha}$  does not contain  $u_{j_n}$ , then  $u_{j_n}$  and  $w_n$  are on different sides of  $H_{\alpha}$ . Now if the segment  $[w_n, w_{n+1}]$  does not intersect  $H_{\alpha}$  then (4.8) is obvious, whereas otherwise (4.9) follows from (4.7).

Step 3: Now assume that for each  $\alpha$ , there are infinitely many segments  $[w_n, w_{n+1}]$ intersecting  $H_{\alpha}$ . Then from (4.8) and (4.9) we get

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \operatorname{dist}\{w_n, H_\alpha\} = 0$$

and thus the sequence  $w_n$  accumulates on each of the hyperplanes  $H_{\alpha}$ . But  $\bigcap_{\alpha} H_{\alpha} = \{qx\}$ , so  $\lim_{n \to \infty} w_n = qx$ .

Step 4: Finally let  $\alpha_0$  be such that no segment  $[w_n, w_{n+1}]$  intersects  $H_{\alpha_0}$  for all  $n \ge n_0$ and  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \text{dist}\{w_n, H_{\alpha_0}\} = \rho > 0$  (the sequence  $\text{dist}\{w_n, H_{\alpha_0}\}$  converges by (4.8)). Therefore there is a hyperplane  $H_{\rho}$  parallel to  $H_{\alpha_0}$  such that  $\text{dist}\{H_{\rho}, H_{\alpha_0}\} = \rho$  and the sequence  $w_n$  accumulates on  $H_{\rho}$ ; let  $W_1$  and  $W_2$  be the two half-spaces such that  $W_1 \cup W_2 = \mathbb{R}^r$  and  $W_1 \cap W_2 = H_{\rho}$ . Relabelling we can assume  $u_0, \ldots, u_{r-1}, qx \in W_1$ and  $w_n, u_r \in W_2$  for all  $n \ge n_0$ ; observe that then  $u_{j_n} \in \{u_0, \ldots, u_{r-1}\}$  for all  $n \ge n_0$ .

By change of coordinates I may assume that  $H_{\alpha_0}$  contains the origin. Fix a nonzero vector *a* perpendicular to  $H_{\alpha_0}$  such that  $W_2 \subset \{z \in \mathbb{R}^r : \langle a, z \rangle \ge 0\}$ . Since  $W_2 \cap H_{\alpha_0} = \emptyset$  the linear function  $\langle a, \cdot \rangle$  attains its minimum m > 0 on the compact

#### 4.2. FORCING DIOPHANTINE APPROXIMATION

set  $W_2 \cap \sigma$ . Then since  $\langle a, u_{j_n} \rangle \leq 0$  for  $n \geq n_0$  we have

$$dist\{w_n, H_{\alpha_0}\} - dist\{w_{n+1}, H_{\alpha_0}\} = \frac{\langle a, w_n - w_{n+1} \rangle}{\|a\|}$$
$$= \frac{\langle a, w_n - u_{j_n} \rangle}{(n+r+2)\|a\|} \ge \frac{m}{(n+r+2)\|a\|},$$

and therefore

dist
$$\{w_{n_0}, H_{\alpha_0}\} \ge \frac{m}{\|a\|} \sum_{n \ge n_0} \frac{1}{n+r+2} = +\infty,$$

a contradiction.

**Corollary 4.12.** Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^{r+1}$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $f: S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a superlinear map. Assume there is a real number c > 0 such that for every  $s_1, s_2 \in S$ , either  $f(s_1 + s_2) = f(s_1) + f(s_2)$  or  $f(s_1 + s_2) \ge f(s_1) + f(s_2) + c$ . Let C be a polyhedral cone in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

Then for every 2-plane H the map  $f_{|C\cap H}$  is piecewise linear.

Proof. If  $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_i$  is a finite subdivision of  $\mathcal{C}$  into rational simplicial cones, then  $f_{|\mathcal{C}\cap H}$  is PL if and only if  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i\cap H}$  is PL for every i, so I assume  $\mathcal{C}$  is simplicial. Take a basis  $g_1, \ldots, g_{r+1} \in \mathcal{S}$  of  $\mathcal{C}$ , set  $s := \sum g_i$  and let  $0 < \alpha \ll 1$  be a rational number such that  $g_i + \alpha(g_i - s) \in \operatorname{int} \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  for all i. Take  $g'_i \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathbb{R}_+(g_i + \alpha(g_i - s))$ . It is easy to check that  $g'_i$  are linearly independent and that  $\mathcal{C} \subset \operatorname{int} \sum \mathbb{R}_+ g'_i$ . Therefore I can assume  $\mathcal{S} = \mathbb{N}^{r+1}$ .

By Lemma 4.10, for every ray  $R \subset C \cap H$  there is a polyhedral cone  $C_R$  with  $R \subset C_R \subset C \cap H$  such that there is a polyhedral decomposition  $C_R = C_{R,1} \cup C_{R,2}$  with  $f_{|C_{R,1}}$  and  $f_{|C_{R,2}}$  being linear maps, and if  $R \subset \operatorname{relint}(C \cap H)$ , then  $R \subset \operatorname{relint} C_R$ .

Let  $\|\cdot\|$  be the standard Euclidean norm and let  $S^r = \{z \in \mathbb{R}^{r+1} : \|z\| = 1\}$  be the unit sphere. Restricting to the compact set  $S^r \cap \mathcal{C} \cap H$  we can choose finitely many polyhedral cones  $\mathcal{C}_i$  with  $\mathcal{C} \cap H = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_i$  such that each  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i|}$  is PL. But then  $f_{|\mathcal{C}\cap H|}$  is PL.

**Lemma 4.13.** Let f be a superlinear function on a polyhedral cone  $C \subset \mathbb{R}^{r+1}$  with  $\dim C = r + 1$  such that for every 2-plane H the function  $f_{|C\cap H}$  is piecewise linear. Then f is piecewise linear.

*Proof.* I will prove the lemma by induction on the dimension.

Step 1: Fix a ray  $R \subset C$ . In this step I prove that for any ray  $R' \subset C$  there is an (r+1)-dimensional cone  $\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)} \subset C$  containing R such that the map  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)}}$  is linear and  $\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)} \cap (R+R') \neq R$ .

Let  $H_r \supset (R + R')$  be any hyperplane. By induction there is an *r*-dimensional polyhedral cone  $\mathcal{C}_{(r)} = \sum_{i=1}^r \mathbb{R}_+ e_i \subset H_r \cap \mathcal{C}$  containing *R* such that  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{(r)}}$  is linear and  $\mathcal{C}_{(r)} \cap (R + R') \neq R$ . Set  $e_0 = e_1 + \cdots + e_r$ . Let  $H_2$  be a 2-plane such that  $H_2 \cap H_r = \mathbb{R}_+ e_0$ . Since  $f_{|H_2 \cap \mathcal{C}}$  is PL, there is a point  $e_{r+1} \in H_2 \cap \mathcal{C}$  such that  $f|_{\mathbb{R}_+ e_0 + \mathbb{R}_+ e_{r+1}}$  is linear. Set  $\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)} = \mathbb{R}_+ e_1 + \cdots + \mathbb{R}_+ e_{r+1}$ . Then we have

$$f\left(\sum e_i\right) = f(e_0 + e_{r+1}) = f(e_0) + f(e_{r+1}) = \sum f(e_i),$$

so the map  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)}}$  is linear by Lemma 4.5. Observe that choosing  $e_{r+1}$  appropriately we can ensure that the cone  $\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)}$  is contained in either of the half-spaces into which  $H_r$  divides  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$ .

Step 2: Fix a ray  $R \subset \mathcal{C}$  and let  $\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)}$  be any (r+1)-dimensional cone such that  $f|_{\mathcal{C}_{(r+1)}}$  is linear. Let  $\ell$  be the linear extension of  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{r+1}}$  to  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$ . Let  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}} = \{z \in \mathcal{C} : f(z) = \ell(z)\}$ ; it is a closed cone by Step 6 of the proof of Lemma 4.10.

I claim  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  is a locally polyhedral cone (and thus polyhedral). Otherwise, fix a boundary ray  $R_{\infty}$  and let H be any hyperplane containing  $R_{\infty}$  such that  $H \cap \operatorname{int} \widehat{\mathcal{C}} \neq \emptyset$ . Let  $R_n$  be a sequence of boundary rays which converge to  $R_{\infty}$  and they are all on the same side of H.

Let  $T \supset R_{\infty}$  be any hyperplane tangent to  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}}$ . Fix an (r-1)-plane  $H_{r-1} \subset T$ containing  $R_{\infty}$  and let  $H_{r-1}^{\perp}$  be the unique 2-plane orthogonal to  $H_{r-1}$ . For each n consider a hyperplane  $H_r^{(n)}$  generated by  $H_{r-1}$  and  $R_n$  (if  $R_n \subset H_{r-1}$  the we can finish by induction on the dimension). Let  $\|\cdot\|$  be the standard Euclidean norm and let  $S^r = \{z \in \mathbb{R}^{r+1} : \|z\| = 1\}$  be the unit sphere. The set of points  $\bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} (S^r \cap H_{r-1}^{\perp} \cap H_r^{(n)})$  has a limit  $P_{\infty}$  on the circle  $S^r \cap H_{r-1}^{\perp}$  and let  $H_r^{(\infty)}$  be the hyperplane generated by  $H_{r-1}$  and  $P_{\infty}$ ; without loss of generality I can assume all  $R_n$  are on the same side of  $H_r^{(\infty)}$ .

Now by the construction in Step 1, there is an (r+1)-dimensional cone  $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}$  such that  $\mathcal{C}_{\infty} \cap H_r^{(\infty)}$  is a face of  $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}$ ,  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_{\infty}}$  is linear and  $\mathcal{C}_{\infty}$  intersects hyperplanes  $H_r^{(n)}$ 

for all  $n \gg 0$ . In particular  $R_n \subset \mathcal{C}_\infty$  for all  $n \gg 0$  and  $\operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}_\infty \cap \widehat{\mathcal{C}} \neq \emptyset$ . Let  $w \in \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}_\infty \cap \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  and let  $B \subset \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}_\infty$  be a small ball centred at w. Then the cone  $B \cap \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  is (r+1)-dimensional (otherwise the cone  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  would be contained in a hyperplane) and thus  $\mathcal{C}_\infty \cap \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  is an (r+1)-dimensional cone. Therefore the linear extension of  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_\infty}$  coincides with  $\ell$  and thus  $\mathcal{C}_\infty \subset \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$ . Since  $R_n \not\subset \operatorname{int} \widehat{\mathcal{C}}$  we must have  $R_n \subset \mathcal{C}_\infty \cap H_r^{(\infty)}$ , and we finish by induction on the dimension.

Step 3: Again fix a ray  $R \subset C$ . By Steps 1 and 2 there is a collection of (r + 1)dimensional polyhedral cones  $\{C_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in I_R}$  such that  $R \subset C_{\alpha} \subset C$  for every  $\alpha \in I_R$ , for every ray  $R' \subset C$  there is  $\alpha \in I_R$  such that  $C_{\alpha} \cap (R + R') \neq R$  and for every two distinct  $\alpha, \beta \in I_R$  the linear extensions of  $f_{|C_{\alpha}|}$  and  $f_{|C_{\beta}|}$  to  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$  are not the same function. I will prove that  $I_R$  is a finite set.

For each  $\alpha \in I_R$  let  $x_\alpha$  be a point in  $\operatorname{cc}_\alpha$  and let  $H_\alpha = (R + \mathbb{R}_+ x_\alpha) \cup (-R + \mathbb{R}_+ x_\alpha)$ . Let  $R_\alpha \subset H_\alpha$  be the unique ray orthogonal to R. Let  $R^\perp$  be the hyperplane orthogonal to R. For each  $\alpha$  let  $S^r \cap R^\perp \cap H_\alpha = \{Q_\alpha\}$ . If there are infinitely many cones  $\mathcal{C}_\alpha$ , then the set  $\{Q_\alpha : \alpha \in I_R\}$  has an accumulation point  $Q_\infty$ . Let  $H_\infty = (R + \mathbb{R}_+ Q_\infty) \cup (-R + \mathbb{R}_+ Q_\infty)$ , let  $H_n$  be a sequence in the set  $\{H_\alpha\}$  such that  $\lim_{n\to\infty} Q_n = Q_\infty$  where  $S^r \cap R^\perp \cap H_n = \{Q_n\}$ , and let  $\mathcal{C}_n$  be the corresponding cones in  $\{\mathcal{C}_\alpha\}$ .

By assumptions of the lemma there is a point  $y \in H_{\infty}$  such that  $f|_{R+\mathbb{R}+y}$  is linear. Let x be a point on R and let  $\mathcal{H}$  be any hyperplane such that  $\mathcal{H} \cap (\mathbb{R}x + \mathbb{R}y) = \mathbb{R}(x+y)$ . By induction there are r-dimensional polyhedral cones  $\mathcal{C}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{C}_k$  in  $\mathcal{H} \cap \mathcal{C}$ such that  $x+y \in \mathcal{C}_i$  for all i, there is a small r-dimensional ball  $B_{(r)} \subset \mathcal{H}$  centred at x+y such that  $B_{(r)} \cap \mathcal{C} = B_{(r)} \cap (\mathcal{C}_1 \cup \cdots \cup \mathcal{C}_k)$  and the map  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i}$  is linear for every i. Fix i and let  $g_{ij}$  be generators of  $\mathcal{C}_i$ . Then

$$f\left(\sum_{j} g_{ij} + x + y\right) = \sum_{j} f(g_{ij}) + f(x+y) = \sum_{j} f(g_{ij}) + f(x) + f(y),$$

so f is linear on the cone  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_i = \mathcal{C}_i + \mathbb{R}_+ x + \mathbb{R}_+ y$  by Lemma 4.5. Therefore if we denote  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}} = \mathcal{C}_1 + \cdots + \mathcal{C}_k + \mathbb{R}_+ x + \mathbb{R}_+ y$ , then  $f_{|\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}}$  is PL and there is a small ball  $B_{(r+1)}$  centred at x + y such that  $B_{(r+1)} \cap \mathcal{C} = B_{(r+1)} \cap \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}$ .

Take a ball  $B_{\varepsilon}$  of radius  $\varepsilon \ll 1$  centred at x + y such that  $x \notin B_{\varepsilon}$  and  $B_{\varepsilon} \cap \mathcal{C} = B_{\varepsilon} \cap \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}$ . Since  $||Q_n - Q_{\infty}|| < \varepsilon$  for  $n \gg 0$ , then considering the subspace generated by  $R, Q_n$  and  $Q_{\infty}$  we obtain that  $H_n$  intersects int  $B_{\varepsilon}$  for  $n \gg 0$ . Since  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}} = \bigcup \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_i$ , there

is an index  $i_0$  such that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_{i_0} \cap \operatorname{int} B_{\varepsilon}$  intersects infinitely many  $H_n$ . In particular,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_{i_0} \cap \operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}_n \neq \emptyset$  for infinitely many n and therefore  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_{i_0} \cap \mathcal{C}_n$  is an (r+1)-dimensional cone as in Step 2. Thus for every such n the linear extensions of  $f_{|\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_{i_0} \cap \mathcal{C}_n}$ , and  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_n}$  to  $\mathbb{R}^{r+1}$  are the same since they coincide with the linear extension of  $f_{|\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_{i_0} \cap \mathcal{C}_n}$ , which is a contradiction and  $I_R$  is finite.

Step 4: Finally, we have that for every ray  $R \subset C$  the map  $f_{|\bigcup_{\alpha \in I_R} C_\alpha}$  is PL and there is small ball  $B_R$  centred at  $R \cap S^r$  such that  $B_R \cap C = B_R \cap \bigcup_{\alpha \in I_R} C_\alpha$ . There are finitely many open sets int  $B_R$  which cover the compact set  $S^r \cap C$  and therefore we can choose finitely many polyhedral cones  $C_i$  with  $C = \bigcup C_i$  such that  $f_{|C_i}$  is PL for every *i*. Thus *f* is PL.

Now I can prove the main result of this section.

Proof of Theorem 4.6. By Corollary 4.12 and Lemma 4.13 the map  $f_{|\mathcal{C}|}$  is PL; in other words we can choose finitely many polyhedral cones  $\mathcal{C}_i$  with  $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_i$  such that  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i|}$  is linear for each *i*. We can assume the linear extensions of the maps  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i|}$ and  $f_{|\mathcal{C}_i|}$  to  $\mathbb{R}^r$  are not the same by Step 6 of the proof of Lemma 4.10.

Let H be a hyperplane which contains a common (r-1)-dimensional face of cones  $C_i$  and  $C_j$  and assume H is not rational. Then similarly as in Step 1 of the proof of Lemma 4.10 there is a point  $x \in C_i \cap C_j$  whose components are linearly independent over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . By the proof of Lemma 4.10 there is an r-dimensional cone  $\widetilde{C}$ such that  $x \in \operatorname{int} \widetilde{C}$  and the map  $f_{|\widetilde{C}|}$  is linear. But then as in Step 2 of the proof of Lemma 4.13 the cones  $\widetilde{C} \cap C_i$  and  $\widetilde{C} \cap C_i$  are r-dimensional and linear extensions of  $f_{|C_i}$ and  $f_{|C_j}$  coincide since they are equal to the linear extension of  $f_{|\widetilde{C}}$ , a contradiction. Therefore all (r-1)-dimensional faces of the cones  $C_i$  belong to rational hyperplanes and thus  $C_i$  are rational cones. Thus the map  $f_{|C}$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -PL.

## Chapter 5

# **Higher Rank Algebras**

In this chapter I develop the theory of higher rank divisorial and b-divisorial algebras that will be useful in the approach to finite generation in Chapter 6. Mobile b-divisors give useful criteria for assessing whether algebras in question are finitely generated, and a relation to convex geometry techniques from Chapter 4 is established. In the second part of the chapter I formulate natural conjectures that extend rank 1 conjectures of Shokurov [Sho03], and I prove them on curves.

## 5.1 Algebras Attached to Monoids

I start with the following definitions.

**Definition 5.1.** Let X be a variety and let  $\mathcal{S}$  be a finitely submonoid of  $\mathbb{N}^r$ . If  $\mu: \mathcal{S} \to \mathrm{WDiv}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$  is an additive map, the algebra

$$R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S})) = \bigoplus_{s \in \mathcal{S}} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(\mu(s)))$$

is called the divisorial S-graded algebra associated to  $\mu$ . When  $S = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N}e_i$  is a simplicial cone, the algebra  $R(X, \mu(S))$  is called the *Cox ring associated to*  $\mu$ , and is denoted also by  $R(X; \mu(e_1), \ldots, \mu(e_{\ell}))$ .

**Definition 5.2.** Let X be a variety, S a finitely generated submonoid of  $\mathbb{N}^r$ , and  $\mathbf{m}: S \to \mathbf{Div}(X)$  a superadditive map. The system  $\mathbf{m}(S) = {\mathbf{m}(s)}_{s \in S}$  (respectively the map  $\mathbf{m}$ ) is *bounded* if the following two conditions are satisfied:

#### 5.1. Algebras Attached to Monoids

- there is a reduced divisor F on X such that Supp m(s)<sub>X</sub> ⊂ F for every s ∈ S,
   i.e. m has bounded support on X,
- for every  $s \in S$ , the limit  $\lim_{\kappa \to \infty} \frac{1}{\kappa} \mathbf{m}(\kappa s)$  exists in  $\mathbf{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism of normal varieties and let  $\mathbf{m}: S \to \mathbf{Div}(X)$ be a bounded superadditive map such that  $\mathcal{O}_X(\mathbf{m}(s))$  is a coherent sheaf for all  $s \in S$ . The algebra

$$R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})) = \bigoplus_{s \in \mathcal{S}} \pi_* \mathcal{O}_X(\mathbf{m}(s))$$

is a *b*-divisorial S-graded  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ -algebra.

**Remark 5.3.** Divisorial algebras considered in this thesis are algebras of sections. I will occasionally, and without explicit mention, view them as algebras of rational functions, in particular to be able to write  $H^0(X, D) \simeq H^0(X, \operatorname{Mob}(D)) \subset k(X)$ .

Assume now that X is smooth,  $D \in \text{Div}(X)$  and that  $\Gamma$  is a prime divisor on X. If  $\sigma_{\Gamma}$  is the global section of  $\mathcal{O}_X(\Gamma)$  such that  $\text{div} \sigma_{\Gamma} = \Gamma$ , from the exact sequence

$$0 \to H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D - \Gamma)) \xrightarrow{\cdot \sigma_{\Gamma}} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D)) \xrightarrow{\rho_{D,\Gamma}} H^0(\Gamma, \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma}(D))$$

we define  $\operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D)) = \operatorname{Im}(\rho_{D,\Gamma})$ . For  $\sigma \in H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D))$ , I denote  $\sigma_{|\Gamma} := \rho_{D,\Gamma}(\sigma)$ . Observe that

$$\ker(\rho_{D,\Gamma}) = H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D-\Gamma)) \cdot \sigma_{\Gamma}, \tag{5.1}$$

and that  $\operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D)) = 0$  if  $\Gamma \subset \operatorname{Bs} |D|$ . If  $D \sim D'$  such that the restriction  $D'_{|\Gamma|}$  is defined, then

$$\operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D)) \simeq \operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X(D')) \subset H^0(\Gamma, \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma}(D'_{|\Gamma})).$$

The restriction of  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S}))$  to  $\Gamma$  is defined as

$$\operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S})) = \bigoplus_{s \in \mathcal{S}} \operatorname{res}_{\Gamma} H^{0}(X, \mathcal{O}_{X}(\mu(s))).$$

This is an  $\mathcal{S}$ -graded, not necessarily divisorial algebra.

5.1. Algebras Attached to Monoids

**Remark 5.4.** Under assumptions from Definition 5.1, define the map  $\mathbf{Mob}_{\mu} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  by  $\mathbf{Mob}_{\mu}(s) = \mathbf{Mob}(\mu(s))$  for every  $s \in S$ . Then we have the b-divisorial algebra

$$R(X, \mathbf{Mob}_{\mu}(\mathcal{S})) \simeq R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S})).$$

If  $\mathcal{S}'$  is a finitely generated submonoid of  $\mathcal{S}$ , I use  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S}'))$  to denote the algebra  $R(X, \mu_{|\mathcal{S}'}(\mathcal{S}'))$ . If  $\mathcal{S}$  is a submonoid of  $\mathrm{WDiv}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$  and  $\iota \colon \mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{S}$  is the identity map, I use  $R(X, \mathcal{S})$  to denote  $R(X, \iota(\mathcal{S}))$ .

The following lemma summarises the basic properties of higher rank finite generation.

**Lemma 5.5.** Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^n$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $R = \bigoplus_{s \in S} R_s$  be an S-graded algebra.

- (1) Let S' be a truncation of S. If the S'-graded algebra  $R' = \bigoplus_{s \in S'} R_s$  is finitely generated over  $R_0$ , then R is finitely generated over  $R_0$ .
- (2) Assume furthermore that S is saturated and let  $S'' \subset S$  be a finitely generated saturated submonoid. If R is finitely generated over  $R_0$ , then the S''-graded algebra  $R'' = \bigoplus_{s \in S''} R_s$  is finitely generated over  $R_0$ .
- (3) Let X be a variety and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon \mathcal{S} \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map. If there exists a rational polyhedral subdivision  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} = \bigcup_{i=1}^{k} \Delta_{i}$  such that, for each i,  $\mathbf{m}_{|\Delta_{i} \cap \mathcal{S}}$  is an additive map up to truncation, then the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}))$  is finitely generated.

*Proof.* For (1), let  $S = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}e_i$  and  $S' = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N}\kappa_i e_i$  for positive integers  $\kappa_i$ . It is enough to observe that R is an integral extension of R': for any  $\varphi \in R$  we have  $\varphi^{\kappa_1 \cdots \kappa_n} \in R'$ .

For (3), let  $\{e_{ij} : j \in I_i\}$  be a finite set of generators of  $\Delta_i \cap S$  by Lemma 4.3 and let  $\kappa_{ij}$  be positive integers such that  $\mathbf{m}|_{\sum_{j \in I_i} \mathbb{N} \kappa_{ij} e_{ij}}$  is additive for each *i*. Set  $\kappa := \prod_{i,j} \kappa_{ij}$  and let  $S' = \sum_{i,j} \mathbb{N} \kappa e_{ij}$  be a truncation of S.

Let  $\tilde{e} = \sum_{i,j} \lambda_{ij} \kappa e_{ij} \in \Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'$  for some  $\lambda_{ij} \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then  $\sum_{i,j} \lambda_{ij} e_{ij} \in \Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}$  and thus there are  $\mu_j \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\sum_{i,j} \lambda_{ij} e_{ij} = \sum_{j \in I_i} \mu_j e_{ij}$ . From here we have

$$\tilde{e} = \kappa \sum\nolimits_{j \in I_i} \mu_j e_{ij} \in \sum\nolimits_{j \in I_i} \mathbb{N} \kappa e_{ij}$$

and therefore  $\Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}' = \sum_{j \in I_i} \mathbb{N} \kappa e_{ij}$  is a truncation of  $\sum_{j \in I_i} \mathbb{N} \kappa_{ij} e_{ij}$ ; in particular  $\mathbf{m}_{|\Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'}$  is additive for each *i*.

I claim the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}'))$  is finitely generated, and thus the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}))$  is finitely generated by part (1). To that end, let  $Y \to X$  be a model such that  $\mathbf{m}(\kappa e_{ij})$  descend to Y for all i, j, and let  $\mathbf{m}_Y \colon \mathcal{S}' \to \mathrm{WDiv}(Y)$  be the map given by  $\mathbf{m}_Y(s) = \mathbf{m}(s)_Y$ . Let  $s = \sum_{i \in I_i} \nu_{ij} \kappa e_{ij} \in \Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'$  for some *i* and some  $\nu_{ij} \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then

$$\mathbf{m}(s) = \sum_{j \in I_i} \nu_{ij} \mathbf{m}(\kappa e_{ij}) = \sum_{j \in I_i} \nu_{ij} \overline{\mathbf{m}(\kappa e_{ij})_Y} = \overline{\sum_{j \in I_i} \nu_{ij} \mathbf{m}(\kappa e_{ij})_Y} = \overline{\mathbf{m}(s)_Y},$$

and thus  $\mathbf{m}(s)$  descends to Y and  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}')) \simeq R(Y, \mathbf{m}_Y(\mathcal{S}'))$ . Fix *i*, and consider the free monoid  $\widehat{\mathcal{S}}_i = \bigoplus_{j \in I_i} \mathbb{N} \kappa e_{ij}$  and the natural projection  $\pi : \widehat{\mathcal{S}}_i \to \Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'_i$ . The Cox ring  $R(Y, (\mathbf{m}_Y \circ \pi)(\widehat{\mathcal{S}}_i))$  is finitely generated by [HK00, Lemma 2.8], thus the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'))$  is finitely generated for each *i* by projection. The set of generators of  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\Delta_i \cap \mathcal{S}'))$  for all *i* generates  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}'))$  and the claim follows. 

Finally, statement (2) is  $[ELM^+06, Lemma 4.8]$ .

Following [Cor07, Lemma 2.3.53], in the rank 1 case we have the converse of Lemma 5.5(3).

**Lemma 5.6.** Let X be a variety and  $\mathbf{m} \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map. The algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathbb{N}))$  is finitely generated if and only if there exists an integer i such that  $\mathbf{m}(ik) = k\mathbf{m}(i)$  for all  $k \ge 0$ .

*Proof.* We only need to prove necessity as sufficiency was proved in Lemma 5.5(3). Up to truncation, we may assume that  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathbb{N}))$  is generated by  $H^0(X, \mathbf{m}(1))$ . For each j, take a resolution  $Y_j \to X$  such that both  $\mathbf{m}(1)$  and  $\mathbf{m}(j)$  descend to  $Y_j$ . Superadditivity and the finite generation imply

$$H^{0}(Y_{j}, j\mathbf{m}(1)_{Y_{j}}) \subset H^{0}(Y_{j}, \mathbf{m}(j)_{Y_{j}}) = H^{0}(Y_{j}, \mathbf{m}(1)_{Y_{j}})^{j} \subset H^{0}(Y_{j}, j\mathbf{m}(1)_{Y_{j}}).$$

Therefore  $j\mathbf{m}(1)_{Y_i} = \mathbf{m}(j)_{Y_i}$  and thus  $j\mathbf{m}(1) = \mathbf{m}(j)$ . 

**Definition 5.7.** Let S be a monoid and let  $f: S \to G$  be a superadditive map to a monoid G. For every  $s \in S$ , the smallest positive integer  $\iota_s$ , if it exists, such that  $f(\mathbb{N}\iota_s s)$  is an additive system is called the *index* of s (otherwise we set  $\iota_s = \infty$ ).

#### 5.1. Algebras Attached to Monoids

The following result gives the connection to superlinear functions.

**Lemma 5.8.** Let X be a variety,  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  a finitely generated monoid and let  $f : S \to G$  be a superadditive map to a monoid G which is a subset of WDiv(X) or Div(X), such that for every  $s \in S$  the index  $\iota_s$  is finite.

Then there is a unique superlinear function  $f^{\sharp} \colon S_{\mathbb{R}} \to G_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that for every  $s \in S$  there is a positive integer  $\lambda_s$  with  $f(\lambda_s s) = f^{\sharp}(\lambda_s s)$ . Furthermore, let C be a rational polyhedral subcone of  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Then  $f_{|C \cap S}$  is additive up to truncation if and only if  $f_{|C}^{\sharp}$  is linear.

If  $\mu: S \to \text{Div}(X)$  is an additive map and  $\mathbf{m} = \mathbf{Mob}_{\mu}$  is such that for every  $s \in S$  there is a positive integer  $\iota_s$  such that  $\mathbf{m}_{|\mathbb{N}\iota_s s}$  is an additive map, then we have

$$\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) = \overline{\mu(s)} - \sum \left( \operatorname{ord}_{E} \| \mu(s) \| \right) E,$$
(5.2)

where the sum runs over all geometric valuations E on X.

*Proof.* The construction will show that  $f^{\sharp}$  is the unique function with the stated properties. To start with, fix a point  $s \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and let  $\kappa$  be a positive integer such that  $\kappa s \in S$ . Set

$$f^{\sharp}(s) := \frac{f(\iota_{\kappa s} \kappa s)}{\iota_{\kappa s} \kappa}$$

This is well-defined: take another  $\kappa'$  such that  $\kappa' s \in S$ . Then by the definition of the index we have

$$f(\iota_{\kappa s}\iota_{\kappa' s}\kappa\kappa' s) = \iota_{\kappa s}\kappa f(\iota_{\kappa' s}\kappa' s) = \iota_{\kappa' s}\kappa' f(\iota_{\kappa s}\kappa s),$$

so  $f(\iota_{\kappa s}\kappa s)/\iota_{\kappa s}\kappa = f(\iota_{\kappa's}\kappa's)/\iota_{\kappa's}\kappa'.$ 

Now let  $s \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$ , let  $\xi$  be a positive rational number and let  $\lambda$  be a sufficiently divisible positive integer such that  $\lambda \xi s \in S$ . Then

$$f^{\sharp}(\xi s) = \frac{f\big((\iota_{\lambda\xi s}\lambda)\xi s\big)}{\iota_{\lambda\xi s}\lambda} = \xi \frac{f\big((\iota_{\lambda\xi s}\lambda\xi)s\big)}{\iota_{\lambda\xi s}\lambda\xi} = \xi f^{\sharp}(s),$$

so  $f^{\sharp}$  is positively homogeneous (with respect to rational scalars). It is also superadditive: let  $s_1, s_2 \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and let  $\kappa$  be a sufficiently divisible positive integer such that  $f(\kappa s_1) = f^{\sharp}(\kappa s_1), f(\kappa s_2) = f^{\sharp}(\kappa s_2)$  and  $f(\kappa(s_1 + s_2)) = f^{\sharp}(\kappa(s_1 + s_2))$ . By

#### 5.1. Algebras Attached to Monoids

superadditivity of f we have

$$f(\kappa s_1) + f(\kappa s_2) \le f(\kappa(s_1 + s_2)),$$

so dividing the inequality by  $\kappa$  we obtain superadditivity of  $f^{\sharp}$ .

Let E be any divisor on X, respectively any geometric valuation E over X, when  $G \subset \operatorname{WDiv}(X)$ , respectively  $G \subset \operatorname{Div}(X)$ . Consider the function  $f_E^{\sharp}$  given by  $f_E^{\sharp}(s) = \operatorname{mult}_E f^{\sharp}(s)$ . Proposition 4.2 applied to each  $f_E^{\sharp}$  shows that  $f^{\sharp}$  extends to a superlinear function on the whole  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

For the statement on cones, necessity is clear. Assume  $f^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}}$  is linear, and by Lemma 4.3 let  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  be generators of  $\mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{S}$ . For  $s_0 = e_1 + \cdots + e_n$  we have

$$f^{\sharp}(s_0) = f^{\sharp}(e_1) + \dots + f^{\sharp}(e_n).$$
 (5.3)

Let  $\mu$  be a positive integer such that  $f(\mu s_0) = f^{\sharp}(\mu s_0)$  and  $f(\mu e_i) = f^{\sharp}(\mu e_i)$  for all *i*. From (5.3) we obtain

$$f(\mu s_0) = f(\mu e_1) + \dots + f(\mu e_n),$$

and Lemma 4.4 implies that  $f^{\sharp}$  is additive on the truncation  $\widehat{\mathcal{S}} = \sum \mathbb{N} \mu e_i$  of  $\mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{S}$ . 

Equation (5.2) is a restatement of the definition given above.

**Definition 5.9.** In the context of Lemma 5.8, the function  $f^{\sharp}$  is called *the straight*ening of f.

**Remark 5.10.** In the context of the assumptions of Lemma 5.8, let  $s \in S$  and let  $\lambda$  be a positive integer such that  $f^{\sharp}(\lambda s) = f(\lambda s)$ . Then for every positive integer  $\mu$ we have

$$f(\mu\lambda s) \ge \mu f(\lambda s) = \mu f^{\sharp}(\lambda s) = f^{\sharp}(\mu\lambda s) \ge f(\mu\lambda s),$$

so  $f(\mu\lambda s) = \mu f(\lambda s)$ . Therefore the index  $\iota_s$  is the smallest integer  $\lambda$  such that  $f^{\sharp}(\lambda s) = f(\lambda s).$ 

To conclude this section, I prove a result that will be crucial in the constructions in Chapter 6.

**Proposition 5.11.** Let X be a variety,  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  a finitely generated saturated monoid and  $\mu: S \to \mathrm{WDiv}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$  an additive map. Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a finitely generated submonoid of S and assume  $R(X, \mu(S))$  is finitely generated. Then  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{L}))$  is finitely generated. Moreover, the map  $\mathbf{m} = \mathbf{Mob}_{\mu|\mathcal{L}}$  is piecewise additive up to truncation. In particular, there is a positive integer p such that  $\mathbf{Mob}_{\mu}(ips) = i \mathbf{Mob}_{\mu}(ps)$  for every  $i \in \mathbb{N}$  and every  $s \in \mathcal{L}$ .

Proof. Denote  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{R}} \cap \mathbb{N}^r$ . By Lemma 5.5(2),  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{M}))$  is finitely generated, and by the proof of [ELM<sup>+</sup>06, Theorem 4.1], there is a finite rational polyhedral subdivision  $\mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{R}} = \bigcup \Delta_i$  such that for every geometric valuation E on X, the map ord<sub>E</sub>  $\|\cdot\|$  is Q-additive on  $\Delta_i \cap \mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{Q}}$  for every i. Since for every saturated rank 1 submonoid  $\mathcal{R} \subset \mathcal{M}$  the algebra  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{R}))$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(2), the map  $\mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{R}\cap\mathcal{L}}$  is additive up to truncation by Lemma 5.6 and thus there is the welldefined straightening  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp} \colon \mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{Q}} \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  since  $\mathcal{M}_{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{Q}}$ . Then (5.2) implies that the map  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}_{|\Delta_i\cap\mathcal{L}_{\mathbb{Q}}}$  is Q-additive for every i, hence by Lemma 5.8 the map  $\mathbf{m}$  is piecewise additive up to truncation, and therefore  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{L}))$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(3).

### 5.2 Shokurov Algebras on Curves

In this section I define higher rank analogues of algebras defined in [Sho03, Cor07], and I prove a possibly surprising finite generation result on curves.

**Definition 5.12.** Let X be a variety, let S be a monoid and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map. Let **F** be a b-divisor on X with  $[\mathbf{F}] \ge 0$ .

We say the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated (or that it satisfies the saturation condition with respect to  $\mathbf{F}$ ) if for all  $s, s_1, \ldots, s_n \in \mathcal{S}$  such that  $s = \xi_1 s_1 + \cdots + \xi_n s_n$  for some non-negative rational numbers  $\xi_i$ , there is a model  $Y_{s,s_1,\ldots,s_n} \to X$  such that for all models  $Y \to Y_{s,s_1,\ldots,s_n}$  we have

$$\operatorname{Mob}[\xi_1 \mathbf{m}(s_1)_Y + \dots + \xi_n \mathbf{m}(s_n)_Y + \mathbf{F}_Y] \leq \mathbf{m}(s)_Y.$$

If the models  $Y_{s,s_1,\ldots,s_n}$  do not depend on  $s, s_1, \ldots, s_n$ , we say the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is uniformly **F**-saturated.

**Remark 5.13.** It is important to understand that the numbers  $\xi_i$  in the previous definition are rational, and that s is not merely an integral combination of  $s_i$ . This fact is crucial in proofs.

**Lemma 5.14.** Let X be a variety, let S be a monoid and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map. Let  $\mathbf{F}$  be a b-divisor on X with  $\lceil \mathbf{F} \rceil \ge 0$ . The system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated if and only if for all  $s \in S$  and all positive integers  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$ , there is a model  $Y_{s,\lambda,\mu} \to X$  such that for all models  $Y \to Y_{s,\lambda,\mu}$  we have

$$\operatorname{Mob}\left[\frac{\lambda}{\mu}\mathbf{m}(\mu s)_Y + \mathbf{F}_Y\right] \le \mathbf{m}(\lambda s)_Y.$$

*Proof.* Necessity is clear. For sufficiency, fix  $s, s_1, \ldots, s_n \in S$  and fix non-negative rational numbers  $\xi_i$  such that  $s = \xi_1 s_1 + \cdots + \xi_n s_n$ . Let  $\lambda$  be a positive integer such that  $\lambda \xi_i \in \mathbb{N}$  for all i. Then on all models Y higher than  $Y_{s,1,\lambda}$  we have

$$\operatorname{Mob} \left[ \sum \xi_i \mathbf{m}(s_i)_Y + \mathbf{F}_Y \right] = \operatorname{Mob} \left[ \frac{1}{\lambda} \sum \lambda \xi_i \mathbf{m}(s_i)_Y + \mathbf{F}_Y \right] \\ \leq \operatorname{Mob} \left[ \frac{1}{\lambda} \mathbf{m}(\lambda s)_Y + \mathbf{F}_Y \right] \leq \mathbf{m}(s)_Y.$$

Therefore we can take  $Y_{s,s_1,\ldots,s_n} := Y_{s,1,\lambda}$ .

**Definition 5.15.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a relative weak Fano klt pair projective over an affine variety Z where  $K_X + \Delta$  is Q-Cartier, and let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid. A *Shokurov algebra* on X is the b-divisorial algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(S))$ , where  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  is a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is bounded and  $\mathbf{A}(X, \Delta)$ -saturated.

The next result says that saturation is preserved under restriction.

**Lemma 5.16.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a relative weak Fano pair projective over an affine variety Z and let S be a prime component in  $\Delta$ . Let S be a finitely generated monoid and assume the system of mobile b-divisors  $\{\mathbf{M}_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$  on X is  $(\mathbf{A}(X, \Delta) + \widehat{S})$ saturated. Assume  $S \not\subset \text{Supp } \mathbf{M}_{sX}$  for any  $s \in S$ . Then the system  $\{\mathbf{M}_{s|S}\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$  on S is  $\mathbf{A}(S, \text{Diff}(\Delta - S))$ -saturated.

*Proof.* This is analogous to [Cor07, Lemma 2.3.43, Lemma 2.4.3]. Denote  $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{A}(X, \Delta)$  and  $\mathbf{A}^0 = \mathbf{A}(S, \text{Diff}(\Delta - S))$ . The claim follows as soon as we have the

surjectivity of the restriction map

$$H^{0}(Y, \left\lceil \sum \xi_{i} \mathbf{M}_{s_{i}Y} + (\mathbf{A} + \widehat{S})_{Y} \right\rceil) \to H^{0}(\widehat{S}_{Y}, \left\lceil \sum \xi_{i} \mathbf{M}_{s_{i}Y|\widehat{S}_{Y}} + \mathbf{A}_{\widehat{S}_{Y}}^{0} \right\rceil)$$

for all  $\xi_i \in \mathbb{Q}_+$  and all  $s_i \in \mathcal{S}$ , on log resolutions  $f: Y = Y_{s_1,\dots,s_n} \to X$  where  $\mathbf{M}_{s_iY}$ is free for every *i*. The obstruction to surjectivity is the group

$$H^{1}(Y, \left\lceil \sum \xi_{i} \mathbf{M}_{s_{i}Y} + \mathbf{A}_{Y} \right\rceil) = H^{1}(Y, K_{Y} + \left\lceil -f^{*}(K_{X} + \Delta) + \sum \xi_{i} \mathbf{M}_{s_{i}Y} \right\rceil).$$

But this group vanishes by Kawamata-Viehweg vanishing since  $-(K_X + \Delta)$  is nef and big and all  $\mathbf{M}_{s_iY}$  are nef.

**Definition 5.17.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism of varieties, let  $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $\delta: \mathcal{S} \to \mathbb{N}$  be an additive map. Assume  $\{\mathbf{B}_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$  is a system of effective Q-b-divisors on X such that

- (1) the system  $\{\delta(s)\mathbf{B}_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$  is superadditive and bounded,
- (2) for each  $s \in \mathcal{S}$  there is a divisor  $\Delta_s$  on X such that  $K_X + \Delta_s$  is klt and  $\lim_{\kappa \to \infty} \frac{1}{\kappa} \mathbf{B}_{\kappa s X} \leq \Delta_s$ ,
- (3) for each  $s \in S$  there is a model  $Y_s$  over X and a mobile b-divisor  $\mathbf{M}_s$  such that

$$\mathbf{M}_{sY} = \mathrm{Mob}\left(\delta(s)(K_Y + \mathbf{B}_{sY})\right)$$

for every model Y over  $Y_s$ .

Let  $\mathbf{m} \colon \mathcal{S} \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be the superadditive map given by  $\mathbf{m}(s) = \mathbf{M}_s$  for all  $s \in \mathcal{S}$ . If the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated for a b-divisor  $\mathbf{F}$  with  $\lceil \mathbf{F} \rceil \ge 0$ , we say the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is *adjoint* and that the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}))$  is an *adjoint algebra* on X.

I pose the following two natural conjectures.

**Conjecture A.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a relative weak Fano klt pair projective over a normal affine variety Z, where  $K_X + \Delta$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -Cartier. Let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is bounded and  $\mathbf{A}(X, \Delta)$ -saturated. Let C be a rational polyhedral cone in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Then the Shokurov algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(C \cap S))$  is a finitely generated  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ -algebra.

**Conjecture B.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism between normal varieties, let  $S \subset \mathbb{N}^r$  be a finitely generated monoid and let  $\mathbf{m}: S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is adjoint. Let C be a rational polyhedral cone in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Then the adjoint algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(C \cap S))$  is a finitely generated  $\mathcal{O}_Z$ -algebra.

Ideally we would like the conjectures to extend to the whole cone  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ , however this is in general not possible, see Remark 5.18.

**Remark 5.18.** The formulations of Conjectures A and B are in general the best possible, that is we cannot extend the results to the boundary of the cone  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ . For let X be a variety, let  $S = \mathbb{N}^2$  and assume  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  is a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is bounded and **F**-saturated. Let  $\mathbf{n} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be the superadditive map given by

$$\mathbf{n}(s) = \begin{cases} \mathbf{m}(s), & s \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} \setminus \operatorname{int} \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}, \\ \mathbf{m}(2s), & s \in \operatorname{int} \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}. \end{cases}$$

Since saturation is the property of rays by Lemma 5.14, the system  $\mathbf{n}(\mathcal{S})$  is again **F**-saturated. However the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{n}(\mathcal{S}))$  is not finitely generated since the map  $\mathbf{n}^{\sharp}$  is not continuous on the whole  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

I will confirm Conjectures A and B on an affine curve.

**Theorem 5.19.** Let X be an affine curve, let S be a finitely generated submonoid of  $\mathbb{N}^r$  and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \mathbf{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$ is bounded and  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated. Let C be a rational polyhedral cone in int  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

Then the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{S}))$  is finitely generated.

**Remark 5.20.** Observe that on a curve b-divisors are just the usual divisors. Also all divisors move in the corresponding linear systems, so the saturation condition reads

$$\left\lceil \frac{\mu}{\nu} \mathbf{m}(\nu s) + \mathbf{F} \right\rceil \leq \mathbf{m}(\mu s)$$

for every  $s \in S$  and all positive integers  $\mu$  and  $\nu$ . By boundedness, for every  $s \in S$  the limit  $\lim_{\mu \to \infty} \frac{1}{\mu} \mathbf{m}(\mu s)$  exists, and therefore the map  $\mathbf{m}_{|\mathbb{N}s}$  is additive up to truncation by Lemma 5.21 below. Thus there exists the well-defined straightening

 $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}$ . Furthermore the map  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}}$  is Q-PL if and only if for every prime divisor E in the support of  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  the function  $\mathbf{m}_{E}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}}$  is Q-PL, see the proof of Lemma 5.8. Also the saturation condition on a curve is a component-wise condition, so from now on I assume the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is supported at a point.

**Lemma 5.21.** Let X be an affine curve and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon \mathbb{N} \to \operatorname{Mob}(X)$  be a bounded superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathbb{N})$  is supported at a point P and  $\mathbf{F}$ saturated. Then  $\mathbf{m}$  is additive up to truncation.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathbf{F} = -fP$  with  $0 \le f < 1$ , and let  $\mathbf{m}(\nu) = m_{\nu}P \ge 0$  for every  $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$ . Denote  $d_{\nu} = m_{\nu}/\nu$  and  $d = \lim_{\nu \to \infty} d_{\nu}$ . The saturation condition when  $\nu \to \infty$  becomes

$$\lceil \mu d - f \rceil \le \mu d_{\mu}$$

for all  $\mu > 0$ . If  $d \notin \mathbb{Q}$ , then there exists  $\mu \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\{\mu d\} > f$  and therefore

$$\mu d_{\mu} \le \mu d < \lceil \mu d - f \rceil \le \mu d_{\mu},$$

a contradiction. Thus for every  $\kappa \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\kappa d \in \mathbb{Z}$  we have

$$\kappa d_{\kappa} \le \kappa d = \lceil \kappa d - f \rceil \le \kappa d_{\kappa}$$

and so  $d = d_{\kappa}$  and  $\mathbf{m}_{\kappa \mathbb{N}}$  is additive for any such  $\kappa$ .

**Lemma 5.22.** Let X be an affine curve, let S be a finitely generated monoid and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \operatorname{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is bounded, supported at a point P and  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated. Let  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}$  be the straightening of  $\mathbf{m}$ , see Remark 5.20.

Then there exists a constant  $0 < b \leq 1/2$  with the following property: for each  $s \in S$  either  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) = \mathbf{m}(s)$  or  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) = \mathbf{m}(s) + e_s P$  for some  $e_s$  with  $b \leq e_s \leq 1 - b$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathbf{F} = -fP$  with f < 1. Fix  $s \in S$  and assume  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) \neq \mathbf{m}(s)$ . Then there is the smallest positive integer  $\lambda$  such that  $\mathbf{m}((\lambda+1)s) \neq (\lambda+1)\mathbf{m}(s)$ ; in particular

$$\mathbf{m}(\lambda s) = \lambda \mathbf{m}(s)$$
 and  $\mathbf{m}((\lambda + 1)s) = (\lambda + 1)\mathbf{m}(s) + e_{\lambda s}P$ 

for some  $e_{\lambda s} \geq 1$ . From the saturation condition we have

$$\left\lceil \frac{\lambda}{\lambda+1} \mathbf{m} \left( (\lambda+1)s \right) - fP \right\rceil \leq \mathbf{m}(\lambda s),$$

that is

$$\left\lceil \mathbf{m}(\lambda s) + \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + 1} e_{\lambda s} P - f P \right\rceil \le \mathbf{m}(\lambda s)$$

This implies  $\frac{\lambda}{\lambda+1} \leq f$ , and so  $\frac{1}{\lambda+1} \geq 1 - f$ . Therefore

$$\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) \ge \frac{1}{\lambda+1} \mathbf{m} \left( (\lambda+1)s \right) = \mathbf{m}(s) + \frac{1}{\lambda+1} e_{\lambda s} P \ge \mathbf{m}(s) + (1-f)P.$$

On the other hand, let  $\kappa$  be a positive integer such that  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(\kappa s) = \mathbf{m}(\kappa s)$ . Then saturation gives

$$\left\lceil \frac{1}{\kappa} \mathbf{m}(\kappa s) - fP \right\rceil \le \mathbf{m}(s),$$

i.e.  $\lceil \mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) - fP \rceil \leq \mathbf{m}(s)$ . Hence

$$\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) - \mathbf{m}(s) \le fP.$$

In particular if  $f \leq 1/2$  then  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) = \mathbf{m}(s)$  for every  $s \in \mathcal{S}$ . Set  $b := \min\{1 - f, 1/2\}$ .

**Lemma 5.23.** Let X be an affine curve, let S be a finitely generated monoid and let  $\mathbf{m} \colon S \to \operatorname{Mob}(X)$  be a superadditive map such that the system  $\mathbf{m}(S)$  is bounded, supported at a point P and  $\mathbf{F}$ -saturated. Let b be the constant from Lemma 5.22. Then for each  $s \in S$  we have  $\iota_s \leq 1/b$ .

*Proof.* By Lemma 5.21 and Remark 5.20, there exists a well-defined straightening  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}$  of  $\mathbf{m}$ . Observe that Lemma 5.22 implies that  $\mathbf{m}(s) = \lfloor \mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) \rfloor$  for each  $s \in \mathcal{S}$ , and this in turn implies that the index  $\iota_s$  is the smallest integer  $\lambda$  such that  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(\lambda s)$  is an integral divisor (cf. Remark 5.10).

Now fix  $s \in S$ , assume  $\iota_s > 1$  and let  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(\iota_s s) = \mathbf{m}(\iota_s s) = \mu_s P$ . Notice that  $\iota_s$  and  $\mu_s$  must be coprime: otherwise assume p is a prime dividing both  $\iota_s$  and  $\mu_s$ . Then

$$\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}\left(\frac{\iota_s}{p}s\right) = \frac{\mu_s}{p}P$$

is an integral divisor and so  $\iota_s$  is not the index of s, a contradiction. Therefore there

is an integer  $1 \leq \kappa \leq \iota_s - 1$  such that  $\kappa \mu_s \equiv 1 \pmod{\iota_s}$ , and therefore

$$\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(\kappa s) = \frac{\kappa \mu_s}{\iota_s} P$$
 and  $\mathbf{m}(\kappa s) = \frac{\kappa \mu_s - 1}{\iota_s} P$ .

Combining this with Lemma 5.22 we obtain

$$bP \le \mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(\kappa s) - \mathbf{m}(\kappa s) = \frac{1}{\iota_s}P,$$

and finally  $\iota_s \leq 1/b$ .

Finally we have

Proof of Theorem 5.19. By Lemma 4.3 the monoid  $\mathcal{S}' = \mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{S}$  is finitely generated and let  $e_1, \ldots, e_n$  be its generators. We have  $\mathcal{S}'_{\mathbb{R}} = \mathcal{C}$  and  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}$  is continuous on  $\mathcal{S}'_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Setting  $\kappa := \lfloor 1/b \rfloor!$  for b as in Lemma 5.22, and taking the truncation  $\widehat{\mathcal{S}} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \mathbb{N} \kappa e_i$ of  $\mathcal{S}'$ , we have that  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}(s) = \mathbf{m}(s)$  for every  $s \in \widehat{\mathcal{S}}$  by Lemma 5.23 and  $\mathcal{S}'_{\mathbb{R}} = \widehat{\mathcal{S}}_{\mathbb{R}}$ . By Remark 5.20, I assume the system  $\mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S})$  is supported at a point.

By Corollary 4.7 applied to the monoid  $\widehat{\mathcal{S}}$  the map  $\mathbf{m}^{\sharp}|_{\widehat{\mathcal{S}}_{\mathbb{R}}}$  is  $\mathbb{Q}$ -PL and thus the algebra  $R(X, \mathbf{m}(\mathcal{S}'))$  is finitely generated by Lemmas 5.8 and 5.5(3).
## Chapter 6

# Finite Generation of the Canonical Ring

In this Chapter I establish the first step in a project to prove finite generation of the canonical ring without the Minimal Model Program. I prove:

**Theorem 6.1.** Let  $(X, \Delta)$  be a projective klt pair and assume Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  in dimensions  $\leq \dim X$ . Then the canonical ring  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  is finitely generated.

As explained in Chapter 1, there are several issues when trying to prove the finite generation by induction on the dimension. The main conceptual problem is the finite generation of the kernel of the restriction map. Note that the "kernel issue" did not exist in the case of pl flips, since the relative Picard number = 1 ensured that the kernel was a principal ideal, at least after shrinking the base and passing to a truncation. However, the proof of Lemma 3.18 models the general lines of the proof in Section 6.2.

It is natural to try and restrict to a component of  $\Delta$ , the issue of course being that  $(X, \Delta)$  does not have log canonical centres. Therefore I allow restrictions to components of some effective divisor  $D \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} K_X + \Delta$ , and a tie-breaking-like technique allows to create log canonical centres. Algebras encountered this way are, in effect, plt algebras, and proving their restriction is finitely generated is technically the most involved part of the proof, see Section 6.1.

Since the algebras I consider are of higher rank, not all divisors will have the same log canonical centres. I therefore restrict to available centres, and lift generators from algebras that live on different divisors. Since the restrictions will also be algebras of higher rank, the induction process must start from them.

Thus, the main technical result of this chapter is the following.

**Theorem 6.2.** Let X be a smooth projective variety, and for  $i = 1, ..., \ell$  let  $D_i = k_i(K_X + \Delta_i + A)$ , where A is an ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $(X, \Delta_i + A)$  is a log smooth log canonical pair with  $|D_i| \neq \emptyset$ . Assume Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  in dimensions  $\leq \dim X$ . Then the Cox ring  $R(X; D_1, ..., D_\ell)$  is finitely generated.

Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  in the statement of Theorems 6.1 and 6.2 describes the convex geometry of the set of log canonical pairs with big boundaries in terms of divisorial components of the stable base loci. More precisely:

**Property**  $\mathcal{L}_{A}^{G}$ . Let X be a smooth variety projective over an affine variety Z, B a simple normal crossings divisor on X and A a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor. Let  $V \subset \text{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the vector space spanned by the components of B and let  $\mathcal{L}_{V} =$  $\{\Theta \in V : (X, \Theta) \text{ is log canonical}\}$ ; this is a rational polytope in V. Then for any component G of B, the set

$$\mathcal{L}_A^G = \{ \Phi \in \mathcal{L}_V : G \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Phi + A) \}$$

is a rational polytope.

As a demonstration, I show how results of [BCHM06] imply Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ . Of course, a hope is that this will be proved without Mori theory.

### **Proposition 6.3.** Property $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ follows from the MMP.

Proof. Let  $K_X$  be a divisor with  $\mathcal{O}_X(K_X) \simeq \omega_X$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} A \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} K_X$ , and let  $\Lambda$  be the monoid in  $\operatorname{Div}(X)$  generated by the components of  $K_X, B$  and A. Let  $\iota \colon \Lambda \to \Lambda$  be the identity map, and denote  $\mathcal{S} = \mathbb{R}_+(K_X + A + \mathcal{L}_V) \cap \Lambda$ . Since  $\mathcal{L}_V$  is a rational polytope,  $\mathcal{S}$  is a finitely generated monoid and let  $D_i$  be generators of  $\mathcal{S}$ . By [BCHM06, Corollary 1.1.9], the Cox ring  $R(X; D_1, \ldots, D_k)$  is finitely generated, thus so is the algebra  $R(X, \mathcal{S})$  by projection. The set  $\mathcal{M} = \{D \in \mathcal{S} : |D|_{\mathbb{Q}} \neq \emptyset\}$  is a convex cone, and therefore finitely generated since  $R(X, \mathcal{S})$  is finitely generated, so I can assume  $\mathcal{M} = \mathcal{S}$ . By Proposition 5.11, the map  $\operatorname{Mob}_{\iota}$  is piecewise additive up to truncation, which proves that the closure  $\mathcal{C}$  of the set  $(\mathcal{L}_A^G)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  is a rational polytope, and I claim it equals  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ . Otherwise there exists  $\Phi \in \mathcal{L}_A^G \setminus \mathcal{C}$ , and therefore the convex hull of the set  $\mathcal{C} \cup \{\Phi\}$ , which is by convexity a subset of  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ , contains a rational point  $\Phi' \in \mathcal{L}_A^G \setminus \mathcal{C}$ , a contradiction.

### 6.1 Restricting Plt Algebras

In this section I establish one of the technically most difficult steps in the proof of Theorem 6.2. Crucial results and techniques will be those used to prove Nonvanishing theorem in [Hac08] using methods developed in [HM08], and the techniques of Chapter 4.

The key result is Theorem 3.19, which also immediately implies:

**Corollary 6.4.** Let  $\pi: X \to Z$  be a projective morphism to a normal affine variety Z, where  $(X, \Delta = S + A + B)$  is a purely log terminal pair,  $S = \lfloor \Delta \rfloor$  is irreducible, (X, S) is log smooth, A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $(S, \Omega + A_{|S})$  is canonical, where  $\Omega = (\Delta - S)_{|S}$ . Assume  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta)$ , and let  $\Phi_m = \Omega \wedge \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_X + \Delta)|_S$  for every m such that  $m\Delta$  is Cartier. Then

$$|m(K_S + \Omega - \Phi_m)| + m\Phi_m = |m(K_X + \Delta)|_S.$$

The following lemma shows that finite generation implies certain boundedness on the convex geometry of boundaries, and it will be used in the proof of Theorem 6.6 below.

**Lemma 6.5.** Let  $(X, \Delta = B + A)$  be a log smooth klt pair, where A is a general ample Q-divisor, B is an effective R-divisor, and assume that no component of B is in  $\mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta)$ . Assume Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  and Theorem 6.2 in dimension dim X. Let  $V \subset \operatorname{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the vector space spanned by the components of B and  $W \subset V$ the smallest rational affine subspace containing B. Then there is a constant  $\eta > 0$ and a positive integer r such that if  $\Phi \in W$  and k is a positive integer such that  $\|\Phi - B\| < \eta$  and  $k(K_X + \Phi + A)/r$  is Cartier, then no component of B is in Fix  $|k(K_X + \Phi + A)|$ .

Proof. Let  $K_X$  be a divisor such that  $\mathcal{O}_X(K_X) \simeq \omega_X$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} A \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} K_X$ , and let  $\Lambda \subset \operatorname{Div}(X)$  be the monoid spanned by components of  $K_X$ , B and A. Let G be a components of B. By Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  there is a rational polytope  $\mathcal{P} \subset W$  such that  $\Delta \in \operatorname{relint} \mathcal{P}$  and  $G \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Phi + A)$  for every  $\Phi \in \mathcal{P}$ . Let  $D_1, \ldots, D_\ell$  be generators of  $\mathbb{R}_+(K_X + A + \mathcal{P}) \cap \Lambda$ . By Theorem 6.2 the Cox ring  $R(X; D_1, \ldots, D_\ell)$  is finitely generated, and thus so is the algebra  $R(X, \Lambda)$  by projection. By Proposition 5.11 there is a rational polyhedral cone  $\mathcal{C} \subset \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $\Delta \in \mathcal{C}$  and the map  $\operatorname{Mob}_{\iota \mid \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda^{(r)}}$ is additive for some positive integer r, where  $\iota \colon \Lambda \to \Lambda$  is the identity map. In particular, if  $\Phi \in \mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{P}$  and  $k(K_X + \Phi + A)/r$  is Cartier, then  $G \not\subset \operatorname{Fix} |k(K_X + \Phi + A)|$ . Pick  $\eta$  such that  $\Phi \in \mathcal{C} \cap \mathcal{P}$  whenever  $\Phi \in W$  and  $||\Phi - \Delta|| < \eta$ . We can take  $\eta$  and r to work for all components of B, and we are done.  $\Box$ 

The rest of this section is devoted to proving the following main technical result.

**Theorem 6.6.** Let X be a smooth variety, S a smooth prime divisor and A a very general ample Q-divisor on X. For  $i = 1, ..., \ell$  let  $D_i = k_i(K_X + \Delta_i)$ , where  $(X, \Delta_i = S + B_i + A)$  is a log smooth plt pair with  $\lfloor \Delta_i \rfloor = S$  and  $\lvert D_i \rvert \neq \emptyset$ . Assume Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  in dimensions  $\leq \dim X$  and Theorem 6.2 in dimension  $\dim X - 1$ . Then the algebra res<sub>S</sub>  $R(X; D_1, ..., D_\ell)$  is finitely generated.

*Proof.* Step 1. I first show that we can assume  $S \notin \text{Fix} |D_i|$  for all i.

To prove this, let  $K_X$  be a divisor with  $\mathcal{O}_X(K_X) \simeq \omega_X$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} A \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} K_X$ , and let  $\Lambda$  be the monoid in  $\operatorname{Div}(X)$  generated by the components of  $K_X$  and all  $\Delta_i$ . Denote  $\mathcal{C}_S = \{P \in \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}} : S \notin \mathbf{B}(P)\}$ . By Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ , the set  $\mathcal{A} = \sum_i \mathbb{R}_+ D_i \cap \mathcal{C}_S$  is a rational polyhedral cone.

The monoid  $\sum_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{R}_+ D_i \cap \Lambda$  is finitely generated and let  $P_1, \ldots, P_q$  be its generators with  $P_i = D_i$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, \ell$ . Let  $\mu \colon \bigoplus_{i=1}^q \mathbb{N} e_i \to \operatorname{Div}(X)$  be an additive map from a simplicial monoid such that  $\mu(e_i) = P_i$ . Therefore  $\mathcal{S} = \mu^{-1}(\mathcal{A} \cap \Lambda) \cap \bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N} e_i$ is a finitely generated monoid and let  $h_1, \ldots, h_m$  be generators of  $\mathcal{S}$ , and observe that  $\mu(h_i)$  is a multiple of an adjoint bundle for every i.

Since  $\operatorname{res}_{S} H^{0}(X, \mu(s)) = 0$  for every  $s \in \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N}e_{i}\right) \setminus S$ , we have that the algebra  $\operatorname{res}_{S} R(X, \mu(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N}e_{i})) = \operatorname{res}_{S} R(X; D_{1}, \ldots, D_{\ell})$  is finitely generated if and only if

 $\operatorname{res}_{S} R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S}))$  is. Since we have the diagram

where the horizontal maps are natural projections and the vertical maps are restrictions to S, it is enough to prove that the algebra  $\operatorname{res}_S R(X; \mu(h_1), \ldots, \mu(h_m))$ is finitely generated. By passing to a truncation, I can assume further that  $S \notin$  $\operatorname{Fix} |\mu(h_i)|$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, m$ .

Step 2. Therefore I can assume  $S = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N}e_i$  and  $\mu(e_i) = D_i$  for every *i*. For  $s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i e_i \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and  $t_s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i k_i$ , denote  $\Delta_s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i k_i \Delta_i / t_s$  and  $\Omega_s = (\Delta_s - S)_{|S}$ . Observe that

$$R(X; D_1, \dots, D_\ell) = \bigoplus_{s \in \mathcal{S}} H^0(X, t_s(K_X + \Delta_s)).$$

In this step I show that we can assume that  $(S, \Omega_s + A_{|S})$  is terminal for every  $s \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$ .

Let  $\sum F_k = \bigcup_i \operatorname{Supp} B_i$ , and denote  $\mathbf{B}_i = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta_i)$  and  $\mathbf{B} = \mathbf{B}(X, S + \nu \sum_k F_k + A)$ , where  $\nu = \max_{i,k} \{ \operatorname{mult}_{F_k} B_i \}$ . By Lemma 2.7 there is a log resolution  $f: Y \to X$  such that the components of  $\{ \mathbf{B}_Y \}$  do not intersect, and denote  $D'_i = k_i (K_Y + \mathbf{B}_{iY})$ . Observe that

$$R(X; D_1, \dots, D_\ell) \simeq R(Y; D'_1, \dots, D'_\ell).$$
 (6.1)

Since  $B_i \leq \nu \sum_k F_k$ , by comparing discrepancies we see that the components of  $\{\mathbf{B}_{iY}\}$  do not intersect for every i, and notice that  $f^*A = f_*^{-1}A \leq \mathbf{B}_{iY}$  for every i since A is very general. For  $s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i e_i \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and  $t_s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i k_i$ , denote  $\Delta'_s = \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} t_i k_i \mathbf{B}_{iY}/t_s$ . Let H be a small effective f-exceptional  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor such that  $A' \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} f^*A - H$  is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor, and let  $T = f_*^{-1}S$ . Then, setting  $\Psi_s = \Delta'_s - f^*A - T + H \geq 0$  and  $\Omega'_s = \Psi_{s|T} + A'_{|T}$ , the pair  $(T, \Omega'_s + A'_{|T})$  is terminal and  $K_Y + T + \Psi_s + A' \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} K_Y + \Delta'_s$ . Now replace X by Y, S by  $T, \Delta_s$  by  $T + \Psi_s + A'$  and  $\Omega_s$  by  $\Omega'_s$ .

Step 3. For every  $s \in \mathcal{S}$ , denote  $F_s = \frac{1}{t_s} \operatorname{Fix} |t_s(K_X + \Delta_s)|_S$  and  $F_s^{\sharp} = \liminf_{m \to \infty} F_{ms}$ .

Define the maps  $\Theta \colon \mathcal{S} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and  $\Theta^{\sharp} \colon \mathcal{S} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  by

$$\Theta(s) = \Omega_s - \Omega_s \wedge F_s, \qquad \Theta^{\sharp}(s) = \Omega_s - \Omega_s \wedge F_s^{\sharp}.$$

Then, denoting  $\Theta_s = \Theta(s)$  and  $\Theta_s^{\sharp} = \Theta^{\sharp}(s)$ , we have

$$\operatorname{res}_{S} R(X; D_{1}, \dots, D_{\ell}) \simeq \bigoplus_{s \in \mathcal{S}} H^{0}(S, t_{s}(K_{S} + \Theta_{s}))$$
(6.2)

by Corollary 6.4. Furthermore, for  $s \in S$  let  $\varepsilon > 0$  be a rational number such that  $\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta_s) + A$  is ample. Then by Theorem 3.19 we have

$$|k_s(K_S + \Omega_s - \Phi_s)| + k_s \Phi_s \subset |k_s(K_X + \Delta_s)|_S$$

for any  $\Phi_s$  and  $k_s$  such that  $k_s \Delta_s, k_s \Phi_s \in \text{Div}(X)$  and  $\Omega_s \wedge (1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{k_s})F_s \leq \Phi_s \leq \Omega_s$ . Then similarly as in the proof of Theorem 3.20, by Lemma 6.5 we have that  $\Omega_s \wedge F_s^{\sharp}$  is rational and

$$\operatorname{res}_{S} R(X, K_{X} + \Delta_{s})^{(k_{s}^{\sharp})} \simeq R(S, K_{S} + \Theta_{s}^{\sharp})^{(k_{s}^{\sharp})}, \tag{6.3}$$

where  $k_s^{\sharp}\Theta_s^{\sharp}$  and  $k_s^{\sharp}\Delta_s$  are both Cartier. Note also, by the same proof, that  $G \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_S + \Theta_s^{\sharp})$  for every component G of  $\Theta_s^{\sharp}$ . In particular,  $\Theta_{k_s^{\sharp}ps} = \Theta_{k_s^{\sharp}s} = \Theta_s^{\sharp}$  for every  $p \in \mathbb{N}$ .

Define maps  $\lambda \colon \mathcal{S} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and  $\lambda^{\sharp} \colon \mathcal{S} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  by

$$\lambda(s) = t_s(K_S + \Theta_s), \qquad \lambda^{\sharp}(s) = t_s(K_S + \Theta_s^{\sharp}).$$

Then  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  extends to a function on  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$ , and by Theorem 6.9 below, there is a finite rational polyhedral subdivision  $S_{\mathbb{R}} = \bigcup C_i$  such that the map  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  is linear on each  $C_i$ . In particular, there is a sufficiently divisible positive integer  $\kappa$  such that  $\kappa \lambda^{\sharp}(s)$  is Cartier for every  $s \in S$ , and thus  $\kappa \lambda^{\sharp}(s) = \lambda(\kappa s)$  for every  $s \in S$ . Therefore the restriction of  $\lambda$  to  $S_i^{(\kappa)}$  is additive, where  $S_i = S \cap C_i$ . If  $s_1^i, \ldots, s_z^i$  are generators of  $S_i^{(\kappa)}$ , then the Cox ring  $R(S; \lambda(s_1^i), \ldots, \lambda(s_z^i))$  is finitely generated by Theorem 6.2, and so is the algebra  $R(S, \lambda(S_i^{(\kappa)}))$  by projection. Hence the algebra  $\bigoplus_{s \in S} H^0(S, \lambda(s))$ is finitely generated, and this together with (6.2) finishes the proof.

It remains to prove that the map  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  is rationally piecewise linear. Firstly we

have the following result, which can be viewed as a global version of Lemma 6.5. Recall that  $\mathcal{S} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{N} e_i$ .

**Lemma 6.7.** There is a positive integer r such that the following stands. If  $\Psi \in$ Div $(S)_{\mathbb{Q}}$  is such that Supp  $\Psi \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{\ell}$  Supp $(\Omega_{e_i} - A_{|S})$  and no component of  $\Psi$  is in  $\mathbf{B}(K_S + \Psi + A_{|S})$ , then no component of  $\Psi$  is in Fix  $|k(K_S + \Psi + A_{|S})|$  for every k with  $k(\Psi + A_{|S})/r$  Cartier.

Proof. Let  $\sum_{j=1}^{q} G_j = \bigcup_{i=1}^{\ell} \operatorname{Supp}(\Omega_{e_i} - A_{|S})$ , and for each j let  $\mathcal{P}_{G_j} = \{\Xi \in \sum_j [0,1]G_j : G_j \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_S + \Xi + A_{|S})\}$ . Each  $\mathcal{P}_{G_j}$  is a rational polytope by Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ . Let  $K_S$  be a divisor such that  $\mathcal{O}_S(K_S) \simeq \omega_S$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} A \not\subset \operatorname{Supp} K_X$ , let  $\mathcal{P}$  be the convex hull of all rational polytopes  $K_S + A_{|S} + \mathcal{P}_{G_j}$ , and set  $\mathcal{C} = \mathbb{R}_+ \mathcal{P}$ . Observe that  $K_S + \Psi + A_{|S} \in \mathcal{C}$ . Let  $G_{q+1}, \ldots, G_w$  be the components of  $K_S + A_{|S}$  not equal to  $G_j$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, q$ , and let  $\Lambda = \bigoplus_{j=1}^w \mathbb{N}G_j$ . Then by Theorem 6.2 in dimension dim S the algebra  $R(S, \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda)$  is finitely generated and the map  $\operatorname{Mob}_{\iota|\mathcal{C}\cap\Lambda^{(r)}}$  is piecewise additive for some r by Proposition 5.11, where  $\iota \colon \Lambda \to \Lambda$  is the identity map. In particular, if  $G_j \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_S + \Psi + A_{|S})$  and  $k(\Psi + A_{|S})/r$  is Cartier, then  $G_j \not\subset \operatorname{Fix} |k(K_S + \Psi + A_{|S})|$ .

**Theorem 6.8.** For any  $s, t \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \Theta_{s+\varepsilon(t-s)}^{\sharp} = \Theta_s^{\sharp}$$

*Proof.* Step 1. First we will prove that  $\Theta_s^{\sigma} = \Theta_s^{\sharp}$ , where

$$\Theta_s^{\sigma} = \Omega_s - \Omega_s \wedge N_{\sigma} \| K_X + \Delta_s \|_S,$$

cf. Remark 2.24. I am closely following the proof of [Hac08, Theorem 7.16]. Let r be a positive integer as in Lemma 6.7, let  $\phi < 1$  be the smallest positive coefficient of  $\Omega_s - \Theta_s^{\sigma}$  if it exists, and set  $\phi = 1$  otherwise. Let  $V \subset \text{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  and  $W \subset \text{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the smallest rational affine spaces containing  $\Delta_s$  and  $\Theta_s^{\sigma}$  respectively. Let  $0 < \eta \ll 1$ be a rational number such that  $\eta(K_X + \Delta_s) + \frac{1}{2}A$  is ample, and if  $\Delta' \in V$  with  $\|\Delta' - \Delta_s\| < \eta$ , then  $\Delta' - \Delta_s + \frac{1}{2}A$  is ample. Then by Lemma 2.27 there are rational points  $(\Delta_i, \Theta_i) \in V \times W$  and integers  $k_i \gg 0$  such that:

(1) we may write  $\Delta_s = \sum r_i \Delta_i$  and  $\Theta_s^{\sigma} = \sum r_i \Theta_i$ , where  $r_i > 0$  and  $\sum r_i = 1$ ,

- (2)  $k_i \Delta_i / r$  are integral and  $\|\Delta_s \Delta_i\| < \phi \eta / 2k_i$ ,
- (3)  $k_i \Theta_i / k_s$  are integral,  $\|\Theta_s^{\sigma} \Theta_i\| < \phi \eta / 2k_i$  and observe that  $\Theta_i \leq \Omega_i$  since  $k_i \gg 0$  and  $(\Delta_i, \Theta_i) \in V \times W$ .

Step 2. Set  $A_i = A/k_i$  and  $\Omega_i = (\Delta_i - S)|_S$ . In this step I prove that for any component  $P \in \text{Supp }\Omega_s$ , and for any l > 0 sufficiently divisible, we have

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{i} \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{i} + A_{i})|_{S}) \leq \operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{i} - \Theta_{i}).$$

$$(6.4)$$

If  $\phi = 1$ , (6.4) follows immediately from Lemma 2.25. Now assume  $0 < \phi < 1$ . Since  $\|\Omega_s - \Omega_i\| < \phi \eta / 2k_i$  and  $\|\Theta_s^{\sigma} - \Theta_i\| < \phi \eta / 2k_i$ , it suffices to show that

$$\operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_i \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_X + \Delta_i + A_i)|_S) \le (1 - \frac{\eta}{k_i})\operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_s - \Theta_s^{\sigma}).$$

Let  $\delta > \eta/k_i$  be a rational number such that  $\delta(K_X + \Delta_i) + \frac{1}{2}A_i$  is ample. Since

$$K_X + \Delta_i + A_i = (1 - \delta)(K_X + \Delta_i + \frac{1}{2}A_i) + \left(\delta(K_X + \Delta_i) + \frac{1 + \delta}{2}A_i\right),$$

we have

$$\operatorname{ord}_P \|K_X + \Delta_i + A_i\|_S \le (1 - \delta) \operatorname{ord}_P \|K_X + \Delta_i + \frac{1}{2}A_i\|_S,$$

and thus

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P} \frac{1}{l} \operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{i} + A_{i})|_{S} \leq (1 - \frac{\eta}{k_{i}})\sigma_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{i}||_{S}$$

for l sufficiently divisible, cf. Lemma 2.25.

Step 3. In this step we prove that there exists an effective divisor H' on X not containing S such that for all sufficiently divisible positive integers m we have

$$|m(K_S + \Theta_i)| + m(\Omega_i - \Theta_i) + (mA_i + H')_{|S} \subset |m(K_X + \Delta_i) + mA_i + H'|_S.$$
(6.5)

First observe that since  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_i)$ , we have  $S \not\subset \mathrm{Bs} |m(K_X + \Delta_i + A_i)|$  for m sufficiently divisible. Assume further that m is divisible by l, for l as in Step 2. Let  $f: Y \to X$  be a log resolution of  $(X, \Delta_i + A_i)$  and of  $|m(K_X + \Delta_i + A_i)|$ . Let

$$\Gamma = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta_i + A_i)_Y$$
 and  $E = K_Y + \Gamma - f^*(K_X + \Delta_i + A_i)$ , and define  
 $\Xi = \Gamma - \Gamma \wedge \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_Y + \Gamma)|.$ 

We have that  $m(K_Y + \Xi)$  is Cartier, Fix  $|m(K_Y + \Xi)| \wedge \Xi = 0$  and  $Mob(m(K_Y + \Xi))$ is free. Since Fix  $|m(K_Y + \Xi)| + \Xi$  has simple normal crossings support, it follows that  $\mathbf{B}(K_Y + \Xi)$  contains no log canonical centres of  $(Y, \lceil \Xi \rceil)$ . Let  $T = f_*^{-1}S, \Gamma_T = (\Gamma - T)_{|T}$  and  $\Xi_T = (\Xi - T)_{|T}$ , and consider a section

$$\sigma \in H^0(T, \mathcal{O}_T(m(K_T + \Xi_T))) = H^0(T, \mathcal{J}_{\parallel m(K_T + \Xi_T) \parallel}(m(K_T + \Xi_T))).$$

(cf. Lemma 2.15). By Theorem 2.18, there is an ample divisor H on Y such that if  $\tau \in H^0(T, \mathcal{O}_T(H))$ , then  $\sigma \cdot \tau$  is in the image of the homomorphism

$$H^0(Y, \mathcal{O}_Y(m(K_Y + \Xi) + H)) \to H^0(T, \mathcal{O}_T(m(K_Y + \Xi) + H)).$$

Therefore

$$|m(K_T + \Xi_T)| + m(\Gamma_T - \Xi_T) + H_{|T} \subset |m(K_Y + \Gamma) + H|_T.$$
(6.6)

We claim that

$$\Omega_i + A_{i|S} \ge (f_{|T})_* \Xi_T \ge \Theta_i + A_{i|S} \tag{6.7}$$

and so, as  $(S, \Omega_i + A_{i|S})$  is canonical, we have

$$|m(K_S + \Theta_i)| + m((f_{|T})_* \Xi_T - \Theta_i) \subset |m(K_S + (f_{|T})_* \Xi_T)| = (f_{|T})_* |m(K_T + \Xi_T)|.$$

Pushing forward the inclusion (6.6), we obtain (6.5) for  $H' = f_*H$ .

We will now prove the inequality (6.7) claimed above. We have  $\Xi_T \leq \Gamma_T$  and  $(f_{|T})_*\Gamma_T = \Omega_i + A_{i|S}$  and so the first inequality follows.

In order to prove the second inequality, let P be any prime divisor on S and let  $P' = (f_{|T})^{-1}_* P$ . Assume that  $P \subset \operatorname{Supp} \Omega_i$ , and thus  $P' \subset \operatorname{Supp} \Gamma_T$ . Then there is a component Q of the support of  $\Gamma$  such that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P'}\operatorname{Fix}|m(K_Y+\Gamma)|_T = \operatorname{mult}_Q\operatorname{Fix}|m(K_Y+\Gamma)|$$

and  $\operatorname{mult}_{P'}\Gamma_T = \operatorname{mult}_Q\Gamma$ . Therefore

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P'} \Xi_T = \operatorname{mult}_{P'} \Gamma_T - \operatorname{min} \{ \operatorname{mult}_{P'} \Gamma_T, \operatorname{mult}_{P'} \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_Y + \Gamma)|_T \}.$$

Notice that  $\operatorname{mult}_{P'} \Gamma_T = \operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_i + A_{i|S})$  and since  $E_{|T|}$  is exceptional, we have that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P'}\operatorname{Fix}|m(K_Y+\Gamma)|_T = \operatorname{mult}_P\operatorname{Fix}|m(K_X+\Delta_i+A_i)|_S$$

Therefore  $(f_{|T})_* \Xi_T = \Omega_i + A_{i|S} - \Omega_i \wedge \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_X + \Delta_i + A_i)|_S$ . The inequality now follows from Step 2.

Step 4. In this step we prove

$$|k_i(K_S + \Theta_i)| + k_i(\Omega_i - \Theta_i) \subset |k_i(K_X + \Delta_i)|_S.$$
(6.8)

For any  $\Sigma \in |k_i(K_S + \Theta_i)|$  and any m > 0 sufficiently divisible, we may choose a divisor  $G \in |m(K_X + \Delta_i) + mA_i + H|$  such that  $G_{|S} = \frac{m}{k_i} \Sigma + m(\Omega_i - \Theta_i) + (mA_i + H)_{|S}$ . If we define  $\Lambda = \frac{k_i - 1}{m}G + \Delta_i - S - A$ , then

$$k_i(K_X + \Delta_i) \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} K_X + S + \Lambda + A_i - \frac{k_i - 1}{m}H,$$

where  $A_i - \frac{k_i - 1}{m}H$  is ample as  $m \gg 0$ . By Lemma 2.12, we have a surjective homomorphism

$$H^0(X, \mathcal{J}_{S,\Lambda}(k_i(K_X + \Delta_i))) \to H^0(S, \mathcal{J}_{\Lambda_{|S}}(k_i(K_X + \Delta_i))).$$

Since  $(S, \Omega_i)$  is canonical,  $(S, \Omega_i + \frac{k_i - 1}{m} H_{|S})$  is klt as  $m \gg 0$ , and so  $\mathcal{J}_{\Omega_t + \frac{k_i - 1}{m} H_{|S}} = \mathcal{O}_S$ . Since

$$\Lambda_{|S} - (\Sigma + k_i(\Omega_i - \Theta_i)) = \frac{k_i - 1}{m}G_{|S} + \Omega_i - A_{|S} - (\Sigma + k_i(\Omega_i - \Theta_i)) \le \Omega_i + \frac{k_i - 1}{m}H_{|S},$$

then by Lemma 2.10(3) we have  $\mathcal{I}_{\Sigma+k_i(\Omega_i-\Theta_i)} \subset \mathcal{J}_{\Lambda_{|S}}$ , and so

$$\Sigma + k_i(\Omega_i - \Theta_i) \in |k_i(K_X + \Delta_i)|_S,$$

which proves (6.8).

Step 5. There are ample divisors  $A_n$  with  $\operatorname{Supp} A_n \subset \operatorname{Supp}(\Delta_s - S)$  such that  $||A_n|| \to 0$  and  $\Delta_s + A_n$  are  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisors. Observe that  $\Theta_s^{\sigma} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \Theta_n^{\sigma}$  with

$$\Theta_n^{\sigma} = \Omega_n - \Omega_n \wedge N_{\sigma} \| K_X + \Delta_n \|_S,$$

where  $\Delta_n = \Delta_s + A_n$  and  $\Omega_n = (\Delta_n - S)_{|S|}$ . Note that

$$N_{\sigma} \| K_X + \Delta_n \|_S = \sum \operatorname{ord}_P \| K_X + \Delta_n \|_S \cdot P$$

for all prime divisors P on S for all n, cf. Remark 2.24. But then as in Step 3 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, no component of  $\Theta_n^{\sigma}$  is in  $\mathbf{B}(K_S + \Theta_n^{\sigma})$ , and thus, by Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$  and since  $\Theta_n^{\sigma} \ge \Theta_s^{\sigma}$  for every n, no component of  $\Theta_s^{\sigma}$  is in  $\mathbf{B}(K_S + \Theta_s^{\sigma})$ . Since  $k_i$ is divisible by r and  $\Theta_i \in W$ , by (6.8) we have

$$\Omega_i - \Theta_i \ge \Omega_i \wedge \frac{1}{k_i} \operatorname{Fix} |k_i (K_X + \Delta_i)|_S \ge \Omega_i - \Theta_i^{\sharp},$$

and so  $\Theta_i^{\sharp} \ge \Theta_i$ , where

$$\Theta_i^{\sharp} = \Omega_i - \Omega_i \wedge \liminf_{m \to \infty} \frac{1}{m} \operatorname{Fix} |m(K_X + \Delta_i)|_S.$$

Let P be a prime divisor on S. If  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_s^{\sigma} = 0$ , then  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_s^{\sharp} = 0$  since  $\Theta_s^{\sigma} \ge \Theta_s^{\sharp}$  by Lemma 2.25. Otherwise  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_i > 0$  for all i and thus  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_i^{\sharp} > 0$ . Therefore by concavity we have

$$\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_s^{\sharp} \ge \sum r_i \operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_i^{\sharp} \ge \sum r_i \operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_i = \operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_s^{\sigma},$$

proving the claim from Step 1.

Step 6. Now let C be an ample Q-divisor such that  $\Delta_t - \Delta_s + C$  is ample. Then by the claim from Step 1 and by Lemma 2.25,

$$\Omega_{s} - \Theta_{s}^{\sharp} = \Omega_{s} \wedge \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left( \sum \operatorname{ord}_{P} \| K_{X} + \Delta_{s} + \varepsilon (\Delta_{t} - \Delta_{s} + C) \|_{S} \cdot P \right)$$
  
$$\leq \Omega_{s} \wedge \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \left( \sum \operatorname{ord}_{P} \| K_{X} + \Delta_{s} + \varepsilon (\Delta_{t} - \Delta_{s}) \|_{S} \cdot P \right) \leq \Omega_{s} - \Theta_{s}^{\sharp},$$

where the last inequality follows from convexity. Therefore that inequality is an

equality, and this completes the proof.

Now, let Z be a prime divisor on S and let  $\mathcal{L}_Z$  be the closure in  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  of the set  $\{s \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : \operatorname{mult}_Z \Theta_s^{\sharp} > 0\}$ . Then  $\mathcal{L}_Z$  is a closed cone. Let  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp} : \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$  be the function given by  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}(s) = \operatorname{mult}_Z \lambda^{\sharp}(s)$ , and similarly for  $\Theta_Z^{\sharp}$ .

**Theorem 6.9.** For every prime divisor Z on S, the map  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}$  is rationally piecewise linear. Therefore,  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  is rationally piecewise linear.

Proof. Let  $G_1, \ldots, G_w$  be prime divisors on X not equal to S and  $\operatorname{Supp} A$  such that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\Delta_s - S - A) \subset \sum G_i$  for every  $s \in S$ . Let  $\nu = \max\{\operatorname{mult}_{G_i} \Delta_s : s \in S, i = 1, \ldots, w\} < 1$ , and let  $0 < \eta \ll 1 - \nu$  be a rational number such that  $A - \eta \sum G_i$  is ample. Let  $A' \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} A - \eta \sum G_i$  be a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor. Define  $\Delta'_s = \Delta_s - A + \eta \sum G_i + A' \geq 0$ , and observe that  $\Delta'_s \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} \Delta_s$ ,  $\lfloor \Delta'_s \rfloor = S$  and  $(S, (\Delta'_s - S)_{|S})$  is terminal.

Define the map  $\chi \colon S \to \operatorname{Div}(X)$  by  $\chi(s) = \kappa t_s(K_X + \Delta'_s)$ , for  $\kappa$  sufficiently divisible. Then as before, we can construct maps  $\tilde{\Theta}^{\sharp} \colon S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$ ,  $\tilde{\lambda}^{\sharp} \colon S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$  and  $\tilde{\lambda}_Z^{\sharp} \colon S_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{R}$  associated to  $\chi$ . By construction,  $\operatorname{ord}_E \|\tilde{\lambda}_s^{\sharp}/\kappa t_s\|_S = \operatorname{ord}_E \|\lambda_s^{\sharp}/t_s\|_S$ , and thus  $\operatorname{mult}_Z \tilde{\Theta}_s^{\sharp} = \operatorname{mult}_Z \Theta_s^{\sharp} + \eta$  for every  $s \in \mathcal{L}_Z$ . Let  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}_Z$  be the closure in  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  of the set  $\{s \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : \operatorname{mult}_Z \tilde{\Theta}_s^{\sharp} > 0\}$ , and thus  $\mathcal{L}_Z$  is the closure in  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  of the set  $\{s \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : \operatorname{mult}_Z \tilde{\Theta}_s^{\sharp} > \eta\}$ . Note that  $\operatorname{mult}_Z \tilde{\Theta}_s^{\sharp} \ge \eta$  for every  $s \in \mathcal{L}_Z$ by Theorem 6.8. Now for every face  $\mathcal{F}$  of  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ , either  $\mathcal{F} \cap \mathcal{L}_Z \subset \operatorname{relint}(\mathcal{F} \cap \tilde{\mathcal{L}}_Z)$  or  $\partial(\mathcal{F} \cap \mathcal{L}_Z) \cap \partial(\mathcal{F} \cap \tilde{\mathcal{L}}_Z) \subset \partial \mathcal{F}$ . Therefore by compactness there is a rational polyhedral cone  $\mathcal{M}_Z$  such that  $\mathcal{L}_Z \subset \mathcal{M}_Z \subset \tilde{\mathcal{L}}_Z$ , and so the map  $\tilde{\lambda}_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_Z}$  is superlinear.

By Theorem 6.11 below, for any 2-plane  $H \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$  the map  $\tilde{\lambda}_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_Z \cap H}$  is piecewise linear, and thus  $\tilde{\lambda}_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_Z}$  is piecewise linear by Lemma 4.13.

To prove that  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_{Z}}$  is rationally piecewise linear, let  $k = \dim \mathcal{M}_{Z}$  and let  $\mathcal{M}_{Z} = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_{m}$  be a finite polyhedral decomposition such that  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}_{m}}$  is linear for every m. Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a hyperplane which contains a common (k-1)-dimensional face of cones  $\mathcal{C}_{i}$  and  $\mathcal{C}_{j}$  and assume  $\mathcal{H}$  is not rational. By Step 1 of the proof of Lemma 4.10 there is a point  $s \in \mathcal{C}_{i} \cap \mathcal{C}_{j}$  such that the minimal affine rational space containing s has dimension k-1. Then as in Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 6.11 there is an k-dimensional cone  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}$  such that  $s \in \operatorname{int} \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}$  and the map  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}}$  is linear. But then the cones  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}} \cap \mathcal{C}_{i}$  and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{C}} \cap \mathcal{C}_{i}$  are k-dimensional and linear extensions of  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}_{i}}$  and  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}_{i}}$  coincide since they are equal to the linear extension of  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}}$ , a contradiction.

Therefore all (k-1)-dimensional faces of the cones  $C_i$  belong to rational hyperplanes and thus  $C_i$  are rational cones.

Therefore the map  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_{Z}}$  is rationally piecewise linear, and since  $\mathcal{L}_{Z}$  is the closure of the set  $\{s \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : \operatorname{mult}_{Z} \tilde{\Theta}_{s}^{\sharp} > \eta\}$ , we have that  $\mathcal{L}_{Z}$  is a rational polyhedral cone, the map  $\tilde{\lambda}_{Z}^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{L}_{Z}}$  is rationally piecewise linear, and therefore so is  $\lambda_{Z}^{\sharp}$ . Now it is trivial that  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  is a rationally piecewise linear map.

Thus it remains to prove that  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{M}_Z \cap H}$  is piecewise linear for every 2-plane  $H \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ . As in Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, by replacing  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  by  $\mathcal{M}_Z$  and  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}$  by  $\tilde{\lambda}_Z^{\sharp}$ , it is enough to assume, and I will until the end of the section, that  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}$  is a superlinear function on  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$  for a fixed prime divisor Z on S.

Let  $C_s$  be a local Lipschitz constant of  $\Theta^{\sharp}$  around  $s \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  in the smallest rational affine space containing s. For every  $s \in S$ , let  $\phi_s$  be the smallest coefficient of  $\Omega_s - \Theta_s^{\sharp}$ .

**Theorem 6.10.** Fix  $s \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  and let  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$  be the smallest rational affine subspace containing s. If  $\phi_s > 0$ , let  $0 < \delta \ll 1$  be a rational number such that  $\phi_u > 0$  for  $u \in U$  with  $||u - s|| \leq \delta$ , set  $\phi = \min\{\phi_u : u \in U, ||u - s|| \leq \delta\}$  and let  $0 < \varepsilon \ll \delta$ be a rational number such that  $(C_s/\phi + 1)\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta_s) + A$  is ample. If  $\phi_s = 0$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} \Delta_s = \sum F_i$ , let  $0 < \varepsilon \ll 1$  be a rational number such that  $\sum f_i F_i + A$  is ample for any  $f_i \in (-\varepsilon, \varepsilon)$ , and set  $\phi = 1$ . Let  $t \in U \cap S_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and  $k_t \gg 0$  be an integer such that  $||t - s|| < \varepsilon/k_t$ ,  $k_t \Delta_t/r$  is Cartier for r as in Lemma 6.7 and  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_t)$ . Then for any divisor  $\Theta$  on S such that  $\Theta \leq \Omega_t$ ,  $||\Theta - \Theta_s^{\sharp}|| < \phi \varepsilon/k_t$  and  $k_t \Theta/r$  is Cartier we have

$$|k_t(K_S + \Theta)| + k_t(\Omega_t - \Theta) \subset |k_t(K_X + \Delta_t)|_S.$$

*Proof.* Set  $A_t = A/k_t$ . I first prove that for any component  $P \in \text{Supp }\Omega_s$ , and for any l > 0 sufficiently divisible, we have

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t} \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t})|_{S}) \leq \operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t} - \Theta).$$
(6.9)

Assume first that  $\phi_s = 0$ . Then in particular  $\operatorname{ord}_P \|K_X + \Delta_s\|_S = 0$  and  $\Delta_t - \Delta_s + A_t$ 

is ample since  $\|\Delta_t - \Delta_s\| < \varepsilon/k_t$ , so

$$\operatorname{ord}_{P} \|K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t}\|_{S} = \operatorname{ord}_{P} \|K_{X} + \Delta_{s} + (\Delta_{t} - \Delta_{s} + A_{t})\|_{S}$$
$$\leq \operatorname{ord}_{P} \|K_{X} + \Delta_{s}\|_{S} = 0.$$

Since for l sufficiently divisible we have

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P} \frac{1}{l} \operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t})|_{S} = \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t}||_{S}$$
(6.10)

as in Step 3 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, we obtain (6.9).

Now assume that  $\phi_s \neq 0$  and set  $C = C_s/\phi$ . By Lipschitz continuity we have  $\|\Theta_t^{\sharp} - \Theta_s^{\sharp}\| < C\phi\varepsilon/k_t$ , so  $\|\Theta_t^{\sharp} - \Theta\| < (C+1)\phi\varepsilon/k_t$ . Therefore it suffices to show that

$$\operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_t \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_X + \Delta_t + A_t)|_S) \le (1 - \frac{C+1}{k_t}\varepsilon)\operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_t - \Theta_t^{\sharp}).$$

Since  $k_t \gg 0$ , we can choose a rational number  $\eta > (C+1)\varepsilon/k_t$  such that  $\eta(K_X + \Delta_t) + A_t$  is ample. From

$$K_X + \Delta_t + A_t = (1 - \eta)(K_X + \Delta_t) + (\eta(K_X + \Delta_t) + A_t),$$

we have

$$\operatorname{ord}_{P} \|K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t}\|_{S} \leq (1 - \eta) \operatorname{ord}_{P} \|K_{X} + \Delta_{t}\|_{S},$$

and thus by (6.10),

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P} \frac{1}{l} \operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + A_{t})|_{S} \leq (1 - \frac{C+1}{k_{t}}\varepsilon) \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t}||_{S}$$

for l sufficiently divisible.

Now the theorem follows as in Steps 3 and 4 of the proof of Theorem 6.8.  $\Box$ 

Finally, we have

**Theorem 6.11.** Fix  $s \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  and let R be a ray in  $S_{\mathbb{R}}$  not containing s. Then there exists a ray  $R' \subset \mathbb{R}_+ s + R$  not containing s such that the map  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathbb{R}_+ s + R'}$  is linear. In particular, for every 2-plane  $H \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ , the map  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H}$  is piecewise linear.

*Proof.* Step 1. Let  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$  be the smallest rational affine space containing s. In this step I prove that the map  $\Theta^{\sharp}$  is linear in a neighbourhood of s contained in U.

Let  $\varepsilon$  and  $\phi$  be as in Theorem 6.10. Let  $W \subset \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$  and  $V \subset \text{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be the smallest rational affine spaces containing s and  $\Theta_s^{\sharp}$  respectively, and let r be as in Lemma 6.7. By Lemma 2.27, there exist rational points  $(t_i, \Theta_{t_i}) \in W \times V$  and integers  $k_{t_i} \gg 0$  such that:

- (1) we may write  $s = \sum r_{t_i} t_i$ ,  $\Delta_s = \sum r_{t_i} \Delta_{t_i}$  and  $\Theta_s^{\sharp} = \sum r_{t_i} \Theta_{t_i}'$ , where  $r_{t_i} > 0$ and  $\sum r_{t_i} = 1$ ,
- (2)  $k_{t_i}\Delta_{t_i}/r$  are integral and  $||s t_i|| < \varepsilon/k_{t_i}$ ,
- (3)  $k_{t_i}\Theta'_{t_i}/r$  are integral,  $\|\Theta_s^{\sharp} \Theta'_{t_i}\| < \phi \varepsilon/k_{t_i}$  and note that  $\Theta'_{t_i} \le \Omega_{t_i}$  since  $k_{t_i} \gg 0$ and  $(t_i, \Theta'_{t_i}) \in W \times V$ .

Observe that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})$  since  $t_i \in W$  for every i and  $\varepsilon \ll 1$  by Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ . By Theorem 6.10 we have that

$$|k_{t_i}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_i})| + k_{t_i}(\Omega_{t_i} - \Theta'_{t_i}) \subset |k_{t_i}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})|_S.$$

Since  $\Theta'_{t_i} \in V$  and  $k_{t_i} \Theta'_{t_i}/r$  is Cartier, no component of  $\Theta'_{t_i}$  is in Fix  $|k_{t_i}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_i})|$  for every *i* by Lemma 6.7. In particular,

$$\Omega_{t_i} - \Theta'_{t_i} \ge \Omega_{t_i} \wedge \frac{1}{k_{t_i}} \operatorname{Fix} |k_{t_i}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})|_S \ge \Omega_{t_i} - \Theta^{\sharp}_{t_i},$$

and so

$$\Theta_{t_i}^{\sharp} \ge \Theta_{t_i}'$$

But by assumption (1) and since the map  $\Theta_Z^{\sharp}$  is concave, we have

$$\Theta_Z^{\sharp}(s) \ge \sum r_{t_i} \Theta_Z^{\sharp}(t_i) \ge \sum r_{t_i} \operatorname{mult}_Z \Theta_{t_i}' = \Theta_Z^{\sharp}(s),$$

which proves the statement by Lemma 4.5.

Step 2. Now assume  $s \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$ ,  $\phi_s = 0$  and fix  $u \in R$  such that s and u belong to a rational affine subspace  $\mathcal{P}$  of  $\mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ . Let  $\Delta \colon \bigoplus_{i=1}^{\ell} \mathbb{R}e_i \to \operatorname{Div}(X)_{\mathbb{R}}$  be a linear map given by  $\Delta(p_i) = \Delta_{p_i}$  for linearly independent points  $p_1, \ldots, p_\ell \in \mathcal{P} \cap S_{\mathbb{Q}}$ , and then extended linearly. Observe that  $\Delta(p) = \Delta_p$  for every  $p \in \mathcal{P} \cap S_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

Let W be the smallest rational affine subspace containing s and u. If there is a sequence  $s_n \in (s, u]$  such that  $\lim_{n\to\infty} s_n = s$  and  $\phi_{s_n} = 0$ , then  $\lambda^{\sharp}$  is linear on the cone  $\mathbb{R}_+ s + \mathbb{R}_+ s_1$  by Lemma 4.5.

Therefore we can assume that there are rational numbers  $0 < \varepsilon, \eta \ll 1$  such that for all  $v \in [s, u]$  with  $0 < ||v - s|| < 2\varepsilon$  we have  $\phi_v > 0$ , that for every prime divisor P on S, we have either  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Omega_v > \operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_v^{\sharp}$  or  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Omega_v = \operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_v^{\sharp}$  and either  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_v^{\sharp} = 0$  or  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_v^{\sharp} > 0$  for all such v, and that  $\Delta_v - \Delta_s + \Xi + A$  is ample for all such v and for any divisor  $\Xi$  such that  $\operatorname{Supp} \Xi \subset \operatorname{Supp} \Delta_s \cup \operatorname{Supp} \Delta_u$  and  $||\Xi|| < \eta$ .

Pick  $t \in (s, u]$  such that  $||s - t|| < \varepsilon/k_s$ ,  $k_s s$  is integral and the smallest rational affine subspace containing t is precisely W. Let  $0 < \delta \ll 1$  be a rational number such that  $\phi_v > 0$  for  $v \in W$  with  $||v - t|| \le \delta$ , set  $\phi = \min\{\phi_v : v \in W, ||v - t|| \le \delta\}$ and let  $0 < \xi \ll \min\{\delta, \varepsilon\}$  be a rational number such that  $(C_t/\phi + 1)\xi(K_X + \Delta_t) + A$ is ample. Denote by  $V \subset \operatorname{Div}(S)_{\mathbb{R}}$  the smallest rational affine space containing  $\Theta_s^{\sharp} = \Omega_s$  and  $\Theta_t^{\sharp}$ , and let r be as in Lemma 6.7. Then by Lemma 2.28 there exist rational points  $(t_i, \Theta_{t_i}) \in W \times V$  and integers  $k_{t_i} \gg 0$  such that:

- (1) we may write  $t = \sum r_{t_i} t_i$ ,  $\Delta_t = \sum r_{t_i} \Delta_{t_i}$  and  $\Theta_t^{\sharp} = \sum r_{t_i} \Theta_{t_i}'$ , where  $r_{t_i} > 0$ and  $\sum r_{t_i} = 1$ ,
- (2)  $t_1 = s, \, \Theta'_{t_1} = \Theta^{\sharp}_{t_1} = \Omega_{t_1}, \, k_{t_1} = k_s,$
- (3)  $k_{t_i}\Delta_{t_i}/r$  are integral and  $||t t_i|| < \xi/k_{t_i}$  for  $i = 2, \ldots, n-1$ ,
- (4)  $\Theta'_{t_i} \leq \Omega_{t_i}, k_{t_i}\Theta'_{t_i}/r$  are integral,  $\|\Theta^{\sharp}_t \Theta'_{t_i}\| < \phi\xi/k_{t_i}$  and  $(t_i, \Theta'_{t_i})$  belong to the smallest rational affine space containing  $(t, \Theta^{\sharp}_t)$  for  $i = 2, \ldots, n-1$ ,
- (5)  $\Delta_t = \frac{k_{t_1}}{k_{t_1} + k_{t_n}} \Delta_{t_1} + \frac{k_{t_n}}{k_{t_1} + k_{t_n}} \Delta_{t_n} + \Psi$ , where  $k_{t_n} \Delta_{t_n} / r$  is integral,  $||t t_n|| < \varepsilon / k_{t_n}$ and  $||\Psi|| < \eta / (k_{t_1} + k_{t_n})$ ,
- (6)  $\Theta_t^{\sharp} = \frac{k_{t_1}}{k_{t_1}+k_{t_n}}\Theta_{t_1}' + \frac{k_{t_n}}{k_{t_1}+k_{t_n}}\Theta_{t_n}' + \Phi$ , where  $\Theta_{t_n}' \leq \Omega_{t_n}$ ,  $k_{t_n}\Theta_{t_n}'/r$  is integral,  $\|\Theta_t^{\sharp} - \Theta_{t_n}'\| < \varepsilon/k_{t_n}$  and  $\|\Phi\| < \eta/(k_{t_1}+k_{t_n})$ .

Observe also that  $\operatorname{Supp} \Psi \subset \operatorname{Supp} \Delta_t$  and  $\operatorname{Supp} \Phi \subset \operatorname{Supp} \Theta_t^{\sharp}$  by Remarks 2.29 and 2.30 applied to the linear map  $\Delta$  defined at the beginning of Step 2. Then by

Theorem 6.10,

$$|k_{t_i}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_i})| + k_{t_i}(\Omega_{t_i} - \Theta'_{t_i}) \subset |k_{t_i}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})|_S$$

for i = 2, ..., n - 1. Let P be a component in Supp  $\Omega_t$  and denote  $A_{t_n} = A/k_{t_n}$ . I claim that

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t_{n}} \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t_{n}} + A_{t_{n}})|_{S}) \leq \operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t_{n}} - \Theta_{t_{n}}')$$
(6.11)

for  $l \gg 0$  sufficiently divisible. Assume first that  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_t^{\sharp} = 0$ . Then  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_s^{\sharp} = 0$ by the choice of  $\varepsilon$ , and thus  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_{t_n}' = 0$  since  $\Theta_{t_n}' \in V$ . Therefore

$$\operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_{t_n} \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_X + \Delta_{t_n} + A_{t_n})|_S) \leq \operatorname{mult}_P\Omega_{t_n} = \operatorname{mult}_P(\Omega_{t_n} - \Theta'_{t_n}).$$

Now assume that  $\operatorname{mult}_P \Theta_t^{\sharp} > 0$ . Then for *l* sufficiently divisible we have

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P} \frac{1}{l} \operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t_{n}} + A_{t_{n}})|_{S} = \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t_{n}} + A_{t_{n}}||_{S}$$

as in Step 3 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, and since  $\Delta_t - \Delta_{t_1} - \frac{k_{t_1} + k_{t_n}}{k_{t_1}}\Psi + A$  is ample by the choice of  $\eta$ ,

$$\operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t_{n}} \wedge \frac{1}{l}\operatorname{Fix} |l(K_{X} + \Delta_{t_{n}} + A_{t_{n}})|_{S}) \leq \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t_{n}} + A_{t_{n}}||_{S}$$
$$= \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t} + \frac{k_{t_{1}}}{k_{t_{n}}} (\Delta_{t} - \Delta_{t_{1}} - \frac{k_{t_{1}} + k_{t_{n}}}{k_{t_{1}}} \Psi + A)||_{S}$$
$$\leq \operatorname{ord}_{P} ||K_{X} + \Delta_{t}||_{S} = \operatorname{mult}_{P}(\Omega_{t} - \Theta_{t}^{\sharp}).$$

Combining assumptions (5) and (6) above we have

$$\Omega_t - \Theta_t^{\sharp} \le \Omega_t - \Theta_t^{\sharp} + \frac{k_{t_1}}{k_{t_n}} \big( \Omega_t - \Theta_t^{\sharp} - \frac{k_{t_1} + k_{t_n}}{k_{t_1}} (\Psi_{|S} - \Phi) \big) = \Omega_{t_n} - \Theta_{t_n}',$$

and (6.11) is proved. Furthermore, we can choose  $\varepsilon \ll 1$  and  $k_{t_n} \gg 0$  such that  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_{t_n})$ . Otherwise, if we denote  $\mathcal{Q} = \{p \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} : S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_p)\}, \mathcal{Q}$  is a rational polyhedral cone by Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ , and  $t \in \partial \mathcal{Q}$  for every  $t \in [s, u]$  with  $0 < ||t - s|| \ll 1$ , and thus  $s \in \partial \mathcal{Q}$ . But then for  $0 < ||t - s|| \ll 1$ , s and t belong to the same face of  $\mathcal{Q}$ , and so does  $t_n$ , a contradiction. Therefore as in the proof of

Theorem 6.8 we have

$$|k_{t_n}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_n})| + k_{t_n}(\Omega_{t_n} - \Theta'_{t_n}) \subset |k_{t_n}(K_X + \Delta_{t_n})|_S$$

Denote  $\sum G_j = \text{Supp}(\Omega_s - A_{|S}) \cup \text{Supp}(\Omega_u - A_{|S})$ , and let  $\mathcal{Q}' = \{\Xi \in \sum_j [0, 1]G_j : Z \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_S + \Xi + A_{|S})\}$ . Then by Property  $\mathcal{L}_A^G$ ,  $\mathcal{Q}'$  is a rational polytope and  $\Theta_p^{\sharp} \in \mathcal{Q}'$  for every  $p \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}}$ . Therefore as above and by Theorem 6.8, if  $\varepsilon \ll 1$  then  $Z \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_n})$ , and as in Step 1 we have that  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}$  is linear on the cone  $\sum_{i=1}^n \mathbb{R}_+ t_i$ , and in particular on the cone  $\mathbb{R}_+ s + \mathbb{R}_+ t$ .

Step 3. Assume now that  $s \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$ ,  $\phi_s > 0$  and fix  $u \in R$ . Let again W be the smallest rational affine space containing s and u. Let  $0 < \xi \ll 1$  be a rational number such that  $\phi_v > 0$  for  $v \in [s, u]$  with  $||v - s|| \leq 2\xi$ , that for every prime divisor P on S we have either mult<sub>P</sub>  $\Omega_v >$ mult<sub>P</sub>  $\Theta_v^{\sharp}$  or mult<sub>P</sub>  $\Omega_v =$ mult<sub>P</sub>  $\Theta_v^{\sharp}$  for all such v, and let  $\phi = \min\{\phi_v : v \in [s, u], ||v - s|| \leq 2\xi\}.$ 

Let  $k_s$  be a positive integer such that  $k_s \Delta_s / r$  and  $k_s \Theta_s^{\sharp} / r$  are integral, where r is as in Lemma 6.7. Let us first show that there is a real number  $0 < \varepsilon \ll \xi$  such that  $(C_t/\phi + 1)\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta_v) + A$  is ample for all  $v \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $||v - s|| < 2\xi$ , where  $||t - s|| = \varepsilon / k_s$ . If  $\Theta^{\sharp}$  is locally Lipschitz around s this is straightforward. Otherwise, assume  $\Theta^{\sharp}$  is not locally Lipschitz around s and assume we cannot find such  $\varepsilon$ . But then there is a sequence  $s_n \in (s, u]$  such that  $\lim_{n \to \infty} s_n = s$  and  $C_{s_n} ||s_n - s|| \ge M$ , where M is a constant and  $C_{s_n} \to \infty$ . Since a local Lipschitz constant is the maximum of local slopes of the concave function  $\Theta^{\sharp}|_{[s,u]}$ , we have that

$$\frac{\Theta_{s_n}^{\sharp} - \Theta_s^{\sharp}}{\|s_n - s\|} > C_{s_n}$$

Therefore

$$\Theta_{s_n}^{\sharp} - \Theta_s^{\sharp} > C_{s_n} \|s_n - s\| \ge M$$

for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , which contradicts Theorem 6.8.

Increase  $\varepsilon$  a bit, and pick  $t \in (s, u]$  such that  $||s - t|| < \varepsilon/k_s$ , the smallest rational subspace containing t is precisely W and  $(C_t/\phi + 1)\varepsilon(K_X + \Delta_v) + A$  is ample for all  $v \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  such that  $||v - s|| < 2\varepsilon$ . In particular,  $\Theta^{\sharp}$  is locally Lipschitz in a neighbourhood of t contained in W. Furthermore, by changing  $\phi$  slightly I can

assume that  $\phi \leq \min\{\phi_v : v \in W, \|v - t\| \ll 1\}$ . Denote by V the smallest rational affine space containing  $\Theta_s^{\sharp}$  and  $\Theta_t^{\sharp}$ , and let r be as in Lemma 6.7. Then by Lemma 2.28 there exist rational points  $(t_i, \Theta_{t_i}) \in W \times V$  and integers  $k_{t_i} \gg 0$  such that:

- (1) we may write  $t = \sum r_{t_i} t_i$ ,  $\Delta_t = \sum r_{t_i} \Delta_{t_i}$  and  $\Theta_t^{\sharp} = \sum r_{t_i} \Theta_{t_i}'$ , where  $r_{t_i} > 0$ and  $\sum r_{t_i} = 1$ ,
- (2)  $t_1 = s, \, \Theta'_{t_1} = \Theta^{\sharp}_{t_1}, \, k_{t_1} = k_s,$
- (3)  $k_{t_i}\Delta_{t_i}/r$  are integral and  $||t t_i|| < \varepsilon/k_{t_i}$  for all i,
- (4)  $\Theta'_{t_i} \leq \Omega_{t_i}, k_{t_i}\Theta'_{t_i}/r$  are integral and  $\|\Theta^{\sharp}_t \Theta'_{t_i}\| < \phi \varepsilon/k_{t_i}$ .

Observe that similarly as in Step 2 we have  $S \not\subset \mathbf{B}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})$  for all *i*, and therefore by Theorem 6.10,

$$|k_{t_i}(K_S + \Theta'_{t_i})| + k_{t_i}(\Omega_{t_i} - \Theta'_{t_i}) \subset |k_{t_i}(K_X + \Delta_{t_i})|_S$$

for all i. Then we finish as in Step 2.

Step 4. Assume in this step that  $s \in S_{\mathbb{R}}$  is a non-rational point and fix  $u \in R$ . By Step 1 there is a rational cone  $\mathcal{C} = \sum_{i=1}^{k} \mathbb{R}_{+} g_{i}$  with  $g_{i} \in S_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and k > 1 such that  $\lambda_{Z}^{\sharp}$  is linear on  $\mathcal{C}$  and  $s = \sum \alpha_{i} g_{i}$  with all  $\alpha_{i} > 0$ . Consider the rational point  $g = \sum_{i=1}^{k} g_{i}$ . Then by Step 2 there is a point  $s' = \alpha g + \beta u$  with  $\alpha, \beta > 0$  such that the map  $\lambda_{Z}^{\sharp}$  is linear on the cone  $R_{+}g + \mathbb{R}_{+}s'$ . Now we have

$$\lambda_Z^{\sharp} \left( \sum g_i + s' \right) = \lambda_Z^{\sharp}(g + s') = \lambda_Z^{\sharp}(g) + \lambda_Z^{\sharp}(s') = \sum \lambda_Z^{\sharp}(g_i) + \lambda_Z^{\sharp}(s'),$$

so the map  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}+\mathbb{R}_+s'}$  is linear by Lemma 4.5. Taking  $\mu = \max_i \{\frac{\alpha}{\alpha_i\beta}\}$  and taking a point  $\hat{u} = \mu s + u$  in the relative interior of  $\mathbb{R}_+s + R$ , it is easy to check that

$$\hat{u} = \sum (\mu \alpha_i - \frac{\alpha}{\beta}) t_i + \frac{1}{\beta} s' \in \mathcal{C} + \mathbb{R}_+ s',$$

so the map  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathbb{R}+s+\mathbb{R}+\hat{u}}$  is linear.

Step 5. Finally, let H be any 2-plane in  $\mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ . Then by the previous steps, for every ray  $R \subset S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H$  there is a polyhedral cone  $C_R$  with  $R \subset C_R \subset S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H$  such that

there is a polyhedral decomposition  $C_R = C_{R,1} \cup C_{R,2}$  with  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}_{R,1}}$  and  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{\mathcal{C}_{R,2}}$  being linear maps, and if  $R \subset \operatorname{relint}(\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H)$ , then  $R \subset \operatorname{relint} \mathcal{C}_R$ .

Let  $S^{\ell-1}$  be the unit sphere. Restricting to the compact set  $S^{\ell-1} \cap S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H$  we see that  $\lambda_Z^{\sharp}|_{S_{\mathbb{R}} \cap H}$  is piecewise linear.

### 6.2 Proof of the Main Result

#### Proof of Theorem 6.2.

Step 1. I first show that it is enough to prove the theorem in the case when A is a general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor and  $(X, \Delta_i + A)$  is a log smooth klt pair for every *i*.

Let p and k be sufficiently divisible positive integers such that all divisors  $k(\Delta_i + pA)$  are very ample and (p+1)kA is very ample. Let  $(p+1)kA_i$  be a general section of  $|k(\Delta_i + pA)|$  and let (p+1)kA' be a general section of |(p+1)kA|. Set  $\Delta'_i = \frac{p}{p+1}\Delta_i + A_i$ . Then the pairs  $(X, \Delta'_i + A')$  are klt and

$$(p+1)k(K_X + \Delta_i + A) \sim (p+1)k(K_X + \Delta'_i + A') =: D'_i$$

for all *i*. Then a truncation of  $R(X; D_1, \ldots, D_\ell)$  is isomorphic to  $R(X; D'_1, \ldots, D'_\ell)$ , so it is enough to prove the latter algebra is finitely generated.

Step 2. Therefore I can assume that  $\Delta_i = \sum_{j=1}^N \delta_{ij} F_j$  with  $\delta_{ij} \in [0,1)$ . Write  $K_X + \Delta_i + A \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} \sum_{j=1}^N f'_{ij} F_j \geq 0$ , where  $F_j \neq A$  since A is general. By blowing up, and by possibly replacing the pair  $(X, \Delta_i)$  by  $(Y, \Delta'_i)$  for some model  $Y \to X$  as in Step 2 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, I can assume that the divisor  $\sum_{j=1}^N F_j$  has simple normal crossings. Thus for every i,

$$K_X \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} -A + \sum_{j=1}^N f_{ij} F_j,$$

where  $f_{ij} = f'_{ij} - \delta_{ij} > -1$ .

Let  $\Lambda = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{N} \mathbb{N}F_j \subset \operatorname{Div}(X)$  be a simplicial monoid and set  $\mathcal{T} = \{(t_1, \ldots, t_\ell) : t_i \geq 0, \sum t_i = 1\} \subset \mathbb{R}^\ell$ . For each  $\tau = (t_1, \ldots, t_\ell) \in \mathcal{T}$ , denote  $\delta_{\tau j} = \sum_i t_i \delta_{ij}$  and  $f_{\tau j} = \sum_i t_i f_{ij}$ , and observe that  $K_X \sim_{\mathbb{R}} -A + \sum_j f_{\tau j} F_j$ . Denote  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau} = \sum_{j=1}^{N} [\delta_{\tau j} + f_{\tau j}]F_j \subset \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$  and let  $\mathcal{B} = \bigcup_{\tau \in \mathcal{T}} \mathcal{B}_{\tau}$ . It is easy to see that  $\mathcal{B}$  is a rational polytope: every point in  $\mathcal{B}$  is a barycentric combination of the vertices of  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau_1}, \ldots, \mathcal{B}_{\tau_\ell}$ .

#### 6.2. Proof of the Main Result

where  $\tau_i$  are the standard basis vectors of  $\mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ . Thus  $\mathcal{C} = \mathbb{R}_+ \mathcal{B}$  is a rational polyhedral cone.

For each j = 1, ..., N fix a section  $\sigma_j \in H^0(X, F_j)$  such that div  $\sigma_j = F_j$ . Consider the  $\Lambda$ -graded algebra  $\mathfrak{R} = \bigoplus_{s \in \Lambda} \mathfrak{R}_s \subset R(X; F_1, ..., F_N)$  generated by the elements of  $R(X, \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda)$  and all  $\sigma_j$ ; observe that  $\mathfrak{R}_s = H^0(X, s)$  for every  $s \in \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda$ . I claim that it is enough to show that  $\mathfrak{R}$  is finitely generated.

To see this, assume  $\mathfrak{R}$  is finitely generated and denote

$$\omega_i = rk_i \sum_j (\delta_{ij} + f_{ij}) F_j \in \Lambda$$

for r sufficiently divisible and  $i = 1, ..., \ell$ . Set  $\mathcal{G} = \sum_i \mathbb{R}_+ \omega_i \cap \Lambda$  and observe that  $\omega_i \sim rD_i$ . Then by Lemma 5.5(2) the algebra  $R(X, \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda)$  is finitely generated, and therefore by Proposition 5.11 there is a finite rational polyhedral subdivision  $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{R}} = \bigcup_k \mathcal{G}_k$  such that the map  $\mathbf{Mob}_{\iota|\mathcal{G}_k \cap \Lambda}$  is additive up to truncation for every k, where  $\iota \colon \Lambda \to \Lambda$  is the identity map.

Let  $\omega'_1, \ldots, \omega'_q$  be generators of  $\mathcal{G}$  such that  $\omega'_i = \omega_i$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, \ell$ , and let  $\pi \colon \bigoplus_{i=1}^q \mathbb{N}\omega'_i \to \mathcal{G}$  be the natural projection. Then the map  $\operatorname{Mob}_{\pi|\pi^{-1}(\mathcal{G}_k \cap \Lambda)}$  is additive up to truncation for every k, and thus  $R(X, \pi(\bigoplus_{i=1}^q \mathbb{N}\omega'_i))$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(3). Therefore  $R(X, \pi(\bigoplus_{i=1}^\ell \mathbb{N}\omega_i)) \simeq R(X; rD_1, \ldots, rD_\ell)$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(2), thus  $R(X; D_1, \ldots, D_\ell)$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(1).

Step 3. Therefore it suffices to prove that  $\mathfrak{R}$  is finitely generated. Take a point  $\sum_{j} (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j \in \mathcal{B} \setminus \{0\}$ ; in particular  $b_{\tau j} \in [\delta_{\tau j}, 1]$ . Setting

$$r_{\tau} = \max_{j=1}^{N} \left\{ \frac{f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}}{f_{\tau j} + 1} \right\} \text{ and } b'_{\tau j} = -f_{\tau j} + \frac{f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}}{r_{\tau}},$$

we have

$$\sum_{j} (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j = r_{\tau} \sum_{j} (f_{\tau j} + b'_{\tau j}) F_j.$$
(6.12)

Observe that  $r_{\tau} \in (0,1], b'_{\tau j} \in [b_{\tau j},1]$  and there exists  $j_0$  such that  $b'_{\tau j_0} = 1$ . For every  $j = 1, \ldots, N$ , let

$$\mathcal{F}_{\tau j} = (1 + f_{\tau j})F_j + \sum_{k \neq j} [\delta_{\tau k} + f_{\tau k}, 1 + f_{\tau k}]F_k,$$

#### 6.2. Proof of the Main Result

and set  $\mathcal{F}_j = \bigcup_{\tau \in \mathcal{T}} \mathcal{F}_{\tau j}$ , which is a rational polytope. Then  $\mathcal{C}_j = \mathbb{R}_+ \mathcal{F}_j$  is a rational polyhedral cone, and (6.12) shows that  $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_j \mathcal{C}_j$ . Furthermore, since  $\sum_j (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j})F_j \sim_{\mathbb{R}} K_X + \sum_j b_{\tau j}F_j + A$  for  $\tau \in \mathcal{T}$ , for every j and for every  $s \in \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda$  there is  $r_s \in \mathbb{Q}_+$  such that  $s \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} r_s(K_X + F_j + \Delta_s + A)$  where  $\operatorname{Supp} \Delta_s \subset \sum_{k \neq j} F_k$  and the pair  $(X, F_j + \Delta_s + A)$  is log canonical.

Step 4. Assume that the restricted algebra  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X, \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda)$  is finitely generated for every j. I will show that then  $\mathfrak{R}$  is finitely generated.

Let  $V = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \mathbb{R}F_j \simeq \mathbb{R}^N$ , and let  $\|\cdot\|$  be the Euclidean norm on V. By compactness there is a constant C such that every  $\mathcal{F}_j \subset V$  is contained in the closed ball centred at the origin with radius C. Let deg denote the total degree function on  $\Lambda$ , i.e.  $\deg(\sum_{j=1}^{N} \alpha_j F_j) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \alpha_j$ ; it induces the degree function on elements of  $\mathfrak{R}$ . Let M be a positive integer such that, for each j,  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X, \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda)$  is generated by  $\{\sigma_{|F_j} : \sigma \in R(X, \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda), \deg \sigma \leq M\}$ , and such that  $M \geq CN^{1/2} \max_{i,j} \{\frac{1}{1-\delta_{ij}}\}$ . By Hölder's inequality we have  $\|s\| \geq N^{-1/2} \deg s$  for all  $s \in \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda$ , and thus

$$\|s\|/C \ge \max_{i,j} \left\{\frac{1}{1-\delta_{ij}}\right\}$$

for all  $s \in \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda$  with deg  $s \geq M$ . Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be a finite set of generators of the finite dimensional vector space

$$\bigoplus_{\in \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda, \deg s \le M} H^0(X, s)$$

such that for every j, the set  $\{\sigma_{|F_j} : \sigma \in \mathcal{H}\}$  generates  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X, \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda)$ . I claim that  $\mathfrak{R}$  is generated by  $\{\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_N\} \cup \mathcal{H}$ , with  $\sigma_j$  as in Step 2.

To that end, take any section  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{R}$  with deg  $\sigma > M$ . By definition, possibly by considering monomial parts of  $\sigma$  and dividing  $\sigma$  by a suitable product of sections  $\sigma_j$ , I can assume that  $\sigma \in R(X, \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda)$ . Furthermore, by Step 3 there exists  $w \in$  $\{1, \ldots, N\}$  such that  $\sigma \in R(X, \mathcal{C}_w \cap \Lambda)$ , thus there is  $\tau \in \mathcal{T} \cap \mathbb{Q}^\ell$  such that  $\sigma \in$  $H^0(X, r_\sigma \sum_j (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j})F_j)$  with  $b_{\tau w} = 1$ . Observe that  $r_\sigma \geq \max_{i,j} \{\frac{1}{1 - \delta_{ij}}\}$  since  $\|\sum_j (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j})F_j\| \leq C$ , and in particular  $\frac{r_\sigma - 1}{r_\sigma} \geq \delta_{\tau w}$  for every  $\tau \in \mathcal{T}$ .

Therefore by assumption there are elements  $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_z \in \mathcal{H}$  and a polynomial  $\varphi \in \mathbb{C}[X_1, \ldots, X_z]$  such that  $\sigma_{|F_w} = \varphi(\theta_{1|F_w}, \ldots, \theta_{z|F_w})$ . Therefore by (5.1) in Remark

6.2. Proof of the Main Result

5.3,

$$(\sigma - \varphi(\theta_1, \dots, \theta_z)) / \sigma_w \in H^0(X, r_\sigma \sum_j (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j - F_w).$$

Since

$$r_{\sigma} \sum_{j} (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j - F_w = r_{\sigma} \Big( (f_{\tau w} + \frac{r_{\sigma} - 1}{r_{\sigma}}) F_w + \sum_{j \neq w} (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j \Big),$$

we have  $r_{\sigma} \sum_{j} (f_{\tau j} + b_{\tau j}) F_j - F_w \in \mathcal{C} \cap \Lambda$ . We finish by descending induction on  $\deg \sigma$ .

Step 5. Therefore it remains to show that for each j, the algebra  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X, \mathcal{C}_j \cap \Lambda)$  is finitely generated.

To that end, choose a rational  $0 < \varepsilon \ll 1$  such that  $\varepsilon \sum_{k \in I} F_k + A$  is ample for every  $I \subset \{1, \ldots, N\}$ , and let  $A_I \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} \varepsilon \sum_{k \in I} F_k + A$  be a very general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor. Fix j, and for  $I \subset \{1, \ldots, N\} \setminus \{j\}$  let

$$\mathcal{F}_{\tau j}^{I} = (1 + f_{\tau j})F_{j} + \sum_{k \in I} [1 - \varepsilon + f_{\tau k}, 1 + f_{\tau k}]F_{k} + \sum_{k \notin I \cup \{j\}} [\delta_{\tau k} + f_{\tau k}, 1 - \varepsilon + f_{\tau k}]F_{k}.$$

Set  $\mathcal{F}_{j}^{I} = \bigcup_{\tau \in \mathcal{T}} \mathcal{F}_{\tau j}^{I}$ ; these are rational polytopes such that  $\mathcal{F}_{j} = \bigcup_{I \subset \{1,...,N\} \setminus \{j\}} \mathcal{F}_{j}^{I}$ , and therefore  $\mathcal{C}_{j}^{I} = \mathbb{R}_{+} \mathcal{F}_{j}^{I}$  are rational polyhedral cones such that  $\mathcal{C}_{j} = \bigcup \mathcal{C}_{j}^{I}$ . Furthermore, for every  $s \in \mathcal{C}_{j}^{I} \cap \Lambda$  we have  $s \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} r_{s}(K_{X} + F_{j} + \Delta_{s} + A) \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} r_{s}(K_{X} + F_{j} + \Delta_{s}' + A_{I})$ , where  $\Delta_{s}' = \Delta_{s} - \varepsilon \sum_{k \in I} F_{k} \geq 0$  and  $\lfloor F_{j} + \Delta_{s}' + A_{I} \rfloor = F_{j}$ .

Therefore it is enough to prove that  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X, \mathcal{C}_j^I \cap \Lambda)$  is finitely generated for every I. Fix I and let  $h_1, \ldots, h_m$  be generators of  $\mathcal{C}_j^I \cap \Lambda$ . Similarly as in Step 1 of the proof of Theorem 6.6, it is enough to prove that the restricted algebra  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X; h_1, \ldots, h_m)$  is finitely generated. For p sufficiently divisible, by the argument above we have  $ph_v \sim \rho_v(K_X + F_j + B_v + A_I) =: H_v$ , where  $\lceil B_v \rceil \subset \sum_{k \neq j} F_k$ ,  $\lfloor B_v \rfloor = 0, \rho_v \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $A_I$  is a very general ample  $\mathbb{Q}$ -divisor. Therefore it is enough to show that  $\operatorname{res}_{F_j} R(X; H_1, \ldots, H_m)$  is finitely generated by Lemma 5.5(1). But this follows from Theorem 6.6 and the proof is complete.  $\Box$ 

Proof of Theorem 6.1. By Theorem 3.10 and by induction on dim X, we may assume  $K_X + \Delta$  is big. Write  $K_X + \Delta \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} B + C$  with B effective and C ample. Let  $f: Y \to X$  be a log resolution of  $(X, \Delta + B + C)$  and let H be an effective f-exceptional divisor

such that  $f^*C - H$  is ample. Then writing  $K_Y + \Gamma = f^*(K_X + \Delta) + E$ , where  $\Gamma = \mathbf{B}(X, \Delta)_Y$ , we have that  $R(Y, K_Y + \Gamma)$  and  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  have isomorphic truncations. Since  $K_Y + \Gamma \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} (f^*B + H + E) + (f^*C - H)$ , we may assume from the start that  $\operatorname{Supp}(\Delta + B + C)$  has simple normal crossings. Let  $\varepsilon$  be a small positive rational number and set  $\Delta' = (\Delta + \varepsilon B) + \varepsilon C$ . Then  $K_X + \Delta' \sim_{\mathbb{Q}} (\varepsilon + 1)(K_X + \Delta)$ , and  $R(X, K_X + \Delta)$  and  $R(X, K_X + \Delta')$  have isomorphic truncations, so the result follows from Theorem 6.2.

## Bibliography

- [Amb03] F. Ambro, Quasi-log varieties, Tr. Mat. Inst. Steklova 240 (2003), 220– 239.
- [BCHM06] C. Birkar, P. Cascini, C. D. Hacon, and J. McKernan, Existence of minimal models for varieties of log general type, arXiv:math.AG/0610203v2.
- [BDPP04] S. Boucksom, J.-P. Demailly, M. Paun, and T. Peternell, The pseudoeffective cone of a compact Kähler manifold and varieties of negative kodaira dimension, arXiv:math.AG/0405285v1.
- [Bou04] S. Boucksom, Divisorial Zariski decompositions on compact complex manifolds, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) **37** (2004), no. 1, 45–76.
- [Bum04] D. Bump, *Lie groups*, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 225, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2004.
- [Cas57] J. W. S. Cassels, An introduction to Diophantine approximation, Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics and Mathematical Physics, No. 45, Cambridge University Press, New York, 1957.
- [Cor07] A. Corti, 3-fold flips after Shokurov, Flips for 3-folds and 4-folds (Alessio Corti, ed.), Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, vol. 35, Oxford University Press, 2007, pp. 18–48.
- [Deb01] O. Debarre, *Higher-dimensional algebraic geometry*, Universitext, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2001.

- [ELM<sup>+</sup>06] L. Ein, R. Lazarsfeld, M. Mustață, M. Nakamaye, and M. Popa, Asymptotic invariants of base loci, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 56 (2006), no. 6, 1701–1734.
- [FM00] O. Fujino and S. Mori, A canonical bundle formula, J. Differential Geom.
   56 (2000), no. 1, 167–188.
- [Fuj07a] O. Fujino, Special termination and reduction to pl flips, Flips for 3-folds and 4-folds (Alessio Corti, ed.), Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, vol. 35, Oxford University Press, 2007.
- [Fuj07b] \_\_\_\_\_, Notes on the log minimal model program, arXiv:0705.2076v2.
- [Fuj08] \_\_\_\_\_, Theory of non-lc ideal sheaves-basic properties-, arXiv:0801.2198v2.
- [Hac08] C. D. Hacon, *Higher dimensional Minimal Model Program for varieties* of log general type, Oberwolfach preprint, 2008.
- [HK00] Y. Hu and S. Keel, Mori dream spaces and GIT, Michigan Math. J. 48 (2000), 331–348.
- [HM05] C. D. Hacon and J. M<sup>c</sup>Kernan, On the existence of flips, arXiv:math.AG/0507597v1.
- [HM07] \_\_\_\_\_, Extension theorems and the existence of flips, Flips for 3-folds and 4-folds (Alessio Corti, ed.), Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, vol. 35, Oxford University Press, 2007, pp. 76–110.
- [HM08] \_\_\_\_\_, Existence of minimal models for varieties of log general type II, arXiv:0808.1929v1.
- [HUL93] J.-B. Hiriart-Urruty and C. Lemaréchal, Convex analysis and minimization algorithms. I, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, vol. 305, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1993.
- [K<sup>+</sup>92] J. Kollár et al., *Flips and abundance for algebraic threefolds*, Astérisque 211, Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1992.

- [KM98] J. Kollár and S. Mori, Birational geometry of algebraic varieties, Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics, vol. 134, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1998.
- [KMM87] Y. Kawamata, K. Matsuda, and K. Matsuki, Introduction to the minimal model problem, Algebraic geometry, Sendai, 1985, Adv. Stud. Pure Math., vol. 10, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1987, pp. 283–360.
- [Laz04] R. Lazarsfeld, Positivity in algebraic geometry. II, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete, vol. 49, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2004.
- [Mat02] K. Matsuki, Introduction to the Mori Program, Universitext, Springer– Verlag, New York, 2002.
- [Nak04] N. Nakayama, Zariski-decomposition and abundance, MSJ Memoirs, vol. 14, Mathematical Society of Japan, Tokyo, 2004.
- [Pău08] M. Păun, Relative critical exponents, non-vanishing and metrics with minimal singularities, arXiv:0807.3109v1.
- [Sho03] V. V. Shokurov, Prelimiting flips, Tr. Mat. Inst. Steklova 240 (2003), 82–219.
- [Siu98] Y.-T. Siu, Invariance of plurigenera, Invent. Math. 134 (1998), no. 3, 661–673.
- [Siu02] \_\_\_\_\_, Extension of twisted pluricanonical sections with plurisubharmonic weight and invariance of semipositively twisted plurigenera for manifolds not necessarily of general type, Complex geometry (Göttingen, 2000), Springer, Berlin, 2002, pp. 223–277.
- [Swa92] R. G. Swan, Gubeladze's proof of Anderson's conjecture, Azumaya algebras, actions, and modules (Bloomington, IN, 1990), Contemp. Math., vol. 124, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1992, pp. 215–250.
- [Sza94] E. Szabó, Divisorial log terminal singularities, J. Math. Sci. Univ. Tokyo 1 (1994), no. 3, 631–639.

## Index

 $\mathbf{A}(X,\Delta), 11$  $\mathbf{A}^*(X, \Delta), 11$ ample divisor general, 6 very general, 87 asymptotic order of vanishing, 18 restricted, 18 B(D), 17 $\mathbf{B}(X,\Delta), 11, 69, 88$ b-divisor, 9 boundary, 11 canonical, 11 Cartier closure, 10 descending, 10 discrepancy, 11 mobile, 10 proper transform, 10 restriction, 10 trace of, 9 b-divisorial algebra, 52 b-divisorial sheaf, 10 Basepoint Free theorem, 24 birational morphism small, 6boundary, 6

of a closed set, 7  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathbb{Q}}, 7$ Canonical Bundle Formula, 28 canonical ring, 1, 65 relative, 26 cone basis of, 7 dimension of, 7, 76 interior of, 7 relative interior of, 7 simplicial, 7 strongly convex, 7, 38 Cone and Contraction theorem, 23 Cox ring, 51, 66 Div(X), 6 $\operatorname{Div}(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}, 6$  $\dim \mathcal{C}, 7, 76$  $\partial C$ , 7, 81 different, 6 divisorial algebra, 51 restriction of, 52 Existence of Flips conjecture, 25 extremal ray, 24 Fix(D), 18, 29

Finite Generation conjecture, 1, 27 weaker, 27 flip, 25, 26 pl, 29 flipping contraction, 25 pl, 29 function  $\mathbb{Q}$ -PL, 7  $\mathbb{Q}$ -additive, 7  $\mathbb{Q}$ -superadditive, 7, 35 additive, 7, 68 linear extension of, 7, 42, 76 locally Lipschitz continuous, 35 piecewise additive, 57, 67 piecewise linear, 7, 47, 76 pair, 6 PL, 7 positively homogeneous, 7 rationally piecewise linear, 7, 38, 70 straightening, 56, 61 sublinear, 7, 18 superadditive, 7, 53 superlinear, 7, 35, 55 Gordan's lemma, 37 Hacon-M<sup>c</sup>Kernan extension theorem, 31 Hard Dichotomy, 24  $\operatorname{int} \mathcal{C}, 7$  $\iota_s, 54$ index, 54  $\mathcal{J}_{\Delta,D}, 12, 20$ linear extension, see function, linear extension of

log canonical ring, see canonical ring log pair, see pair log resolution, 6 minimal model, 24 model, 6, 9 monoid basis of, 7 saturated, 7, 53 simplicial, 7 Mori fibre space, 25 multiplier ideal sheaf, 12 asymptotic, 15 Nadel vanishing, 13  $\log$  smooth, 6, 66 Picard number, 6 polytope rational, 8, 66 Property  $\mathcal{L}_{A}^{G}$ , 65, 66, 81  $R(X, K_X + \Delta), 1$  $R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S})), 51$  $R(X/Z, K_X + \Delta), 26$  $R(X; D_1, \ldots, D_\ell), 66, 84$  $R_S(X, K_X + \Delta), 30$ relint  $\mathcal{C}, 7$  $\operatorname{res}_{S} R(X, \mu(\mathcal{S})), 52, 69, 87$  $\rho(X), 6$ restricted algebra, 30 Shokurov algebra, 58 stable base locus, 17, 66

stable fixed locus, 18 system of b-divisors adjoint, 59 bounded, 51 saturated, 57 uniformly saturated, 57 Termination of Flips conjecture, 25 truncation of monoids, 7, 53 of rings, 27, 88 valuation centre of, 7 geometric, 7, 55 WDiv(X), 6 WDiv $(X)^{\kappa \geq 0}$ , 6, 51